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U.S. INTELLIGENCE AGENCIES AND ACTIVITIES:
COMMITTEE PROCEEDINGS

WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 10, 1975

HousE oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SELECT COMMITTEE ON INTELLIGENCE, -
Washington, D.C.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 11 a.m., in room 2222,
Rayburn House Office Building, the Honorable Otis G. Pike [chair-
man], presiding.

Present: Representatives Pike, Stanton, Dellums, Murphy, Aspin,
Hayes, Lehman, Treen, and Johnson.

Also present: A. Searle Field, staff director; Aaron B. Donner,
general counsel ; and Jack Boos, counsel.

Chairman Pixe. This meeting was called to make policy decisions.
Senator Church and I have discussed this and agreed not to hold
hearings on the same subjects. We also agreed that the most useful

.thing we could do would be to go from the cost of intelligence-gather-

ing operations all the way to the other end of the spectrum—the results
of our intelligence-gathering operations. )

We decided that the best way to look at the end results of intelli-
gence-gathering operations was to examine certain situations which
have already taken place. You may recall, I asked for input from the
committee as to which particular situations we would look at, and we
have, at least for the time being, chosen four: The Tet offensive, the
Arab-TIsraeli war of 1973, the invasion of Cyprus by the Turks and the
coup in Portugal. We propose to look at what the intelligence com-
munity was saying about each of those particular situations immedi-
ately before the events took place.—

In the final analysis, our intelligence may be worth a certain amount
of money if results are good and a lesser amount if they are poor. You -
can’t evaluate without looking at results.

We have tried to make very clear to the intelligence community
precisely what we are going to do, so there would be no question

about where we are going next. We asked for certain information. We .

wrote letters. I concede that our requests were much broader than what
we needed, simply because we did not know the names of particular
documents which we were seeking. It has been difficult. We received
a response-to my letter of August 17 only yesterday.

_What we asked for is this: We wanted the grieﬁngs which were
given to the President during the week before each of these occur-
rences. It is a very simple and limited request. Mr. Colby referred
to these documents when he testified before us—the briefing given to
the President, called the President’s briefing document ang referred

(1225)
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to as the PBD, the s'f)eciﬁc report of the Watch Committee and
Central Intelligence bulletin, Without running down the list, what we
want are the top level analyses put out by each of the intelligence
agencies for the use of the policymakers in the week before each of
these events occurred.

In fairness to the intelligence community, we are getting some of
the information. But we have not by any means begun to get all of
it, and the information we have received is not specifically what we
requested. We want the original pieces of paper disseminated, for
without them we are unable to make an objective evaluation.

I have convened this meeting this morning to request that the com-
mittee authorize me to issue subpenas—there would probably be four
or.five addressed to the CIA, DCI, NSA, et cetera—for those pieces of

aper.
P n fairness to the executive branch, I have just met with Jack
Marsh of the White House and he suggests the committee authorize
but withhold serving the subpenas until 2 p.m. today and they will
try to get the pieces of paper to us prior to that time. I have assured
him we will do that. I don’t enjoy having these subpenas served, but
I will not put up with not getting the necessary information.

[CommrrTEE NoTE.—The subpenas referred to in all of the proceed-
in%s are printed on pp. 1469-1494 of the appendixes.]

fr. TREEN. Are you going to propose a special motion?

Chairman Prxe. I would simply ask that Mr. Stanton move that
the chairman be authorized to issue subpenas for the end products of
the intelligence community, to be complied with within'1 week follow-
ing the date of the subpena.

Mr. TreeN. You indicated you wanted the original papers—the
papers actually given to the President in these instances; is that cor-
rect? Is it your intention the subepena would result in our getting the
copy lodged at the White House?

Chairman Pixe. I would be happy with a copy.

Mr. Treen. You want the end product for the President and the
next level below, and all of the documentation leading up to that$

Chairman Pixe. I am not asking for all working papers leading up
o that—I want the end products.

Mr. Treen. By the “end product,” do you mean having something
Jeave a desk is the end product ?

Chairman Pike. There is going to be a little discretion left with
the Chair as to the language of the subpena.

We are now after material requested back on August 17. Learning
some of the words of the art and the manner in which the executive
branch works is a specific art in itself.

Mr. Treewn. I agree you need some discretion; but we don’t have
the actual subpenas before us, and I for one will vote present in the
absence of the actual subpenas.

Chairman Pike. I, myself, would prefer to have the actual subpenas,
but this meeting was called in a hurry just for this purpose.

Mr. TreEN. Is it the intention of the Chair that subpenas would be
returned to the committee in closed or open session?

Chairman Pike. They would be returned to the committee. The
hearings in the future will start in open session and they may be closed
from time to time,
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Mr. TreeN. The subpenas are returnable to the committee and they
will be delivered to you or Mr. Field. And, they will be kept under our
tightest security until the committee decides if they should be released.

as anything been refused ¢

Chairman Pike. Here is what we run into—and Senator Church
said we would run into this: Nothing is ever refused; things are just
not delivered. They very carefully do not refuse and their language
is always the language of cooperation; but the fact is the fact of non-
production. That may be too strong; we do get some information.

Mr. TreeN, Has the chairman received any information from the
intelligence community that complains it would be damaging to
national security?

Chairman Prxe. I don’t think they ever claimed that giving the
committee information would He damaging to national security. Mr.
Stanton ¢ ;

Mr. StanToN. I move that the chairman be empowered to issue
subpenas dealing with the Arab-Israeli war, the Greek-Cyprus inva-
sion, the coup in Portugal, and the Tet offensive, and the briefing
papers for the President and those below him, be sent.

Mr. Mureny. This is the first information that other members of
the committee and I have received since we returned. I would hope
that, in the future, members of this committee are advised of all
committee action. We don’t have to sit in on your discussions with
Senator Church, but I would like to make a request that the members
be brought up to date and told what we are asking for.

Chairman Pikk. First of all, as a matter of procedure, the manner
you suggest is infinitely preferred. It has been the intention of the
Chair not to have a meeting such as this, but we can’t hold the hearings
we have planned without the data.

My choice would be to have an executive session and discuss this
with the members of the committee, but I have already announced I
am going to hold open sessions as often as possible.

Mr. Treen. I want to concur in the remarks of Mr. Murphy, and I
don’t want to delay the activity of the committee; but we are getting
into some extremely important subjects, and I assume they are for the
Eurpose of the actions taken by the President or others of authority

ut that we are ineffective in getting the analyses, et cetera. At the
same time, I think we should let the executive branch have the oppor-
tunity to respond without the subpenas but have the chairman address
a letter to the departments concerned specifically requesting this
information.

Chairman P1ge. That step has already been taken. I have written
every letter I know how to phrase. They didn’t respond to letters
written in general terms, so how do we get specific?

Mr. TreeN. You have done that under your signature? I did not
understand that. '

Chairman Pige. The letters which I wrote are quite general and we
will certainly show them to you.

Mr. TreeN. I will vote present on the motion, but I think it has been
handled on a rush basis and without the opportunity to get responses
from persons who could indicate what the dangers and risks are.

Chairman Pixe. In one case, I wrote a letter as early as August 17
under my signature and we just got a response yesterday.
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Mr. DeLruas. With respect to the other information we received,
which was requested before the recess—where we asked precise ques-
tions—is that available? :

Chairman Pige. We are getting some information. I cannot make
any effort to quantify it. We do have a good library downstairs. Most
of the members have already taken advantage of it to look at informa- -
tion which has been delivered. YWhat has not been delivered, I cannot
tell you about in detail.

We will now vote on the authorization of the subpenas.

[ The roll was called as follows: ]| '

The CLErk. Mr. Giaimo ?

[ No response. ]

The CLerk. Mr. McClory ?

" [No response.]

The CrLErkg. Mr. Stanton ?

Mr. SranTon. Yes. '

The CLerk. Mr. Treen?

" Mr. TregN. Present.

The Crerk. Mr. Dellums?
. Mr. DeLLuns. Yes.

The CLerk. Mr. Kasten ?

[No response. ]

- The Cr.erg Mr. Murphy ?

Mr. MorpHY. Yes.

The Crerg. Mr. Johnson ? ?

Mr. Jounson. Yes.

The Crerk. Mr. Aspin ¢

Mr. AspIN. Yes.

The Crerg. Mr. Milford? .

[ No response. ] ~

The CLErg. Mr. Hayes? -

Mr. Havyes. Yes.

The CLerk. Mr. Lehman ¢

Mr. LeumaN. Yes.

The CLerk. Mr. Pike?

Chairman Pxe. Yes. ,

The CLERE. Seven yeas, four absent, and Mr. Treen votes present.

[Whereupon, at 11 :45 a.m., the committee adjourned. |




U.S. INTELLIGENCE AGENCIES AND ACTIVITIES:
COMMITTEE PROCEEDINGS

MONDAY, SEPTEMBER 20, 1975

HouseE oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SeLect COMMITTEE ON INTELLIGENCE,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:10 a.m., in room 2118,
Rayburn House -Office Building, Hon. Otis G. Pike [chairman],
presiding. ‘ S

Present : Representatives Pike, Giaimo, Stanton, Dellums, Murphy,
Milford, Hayes, Lehman, McClory, Treen, Johnson, and Kasten.

Also present: A. Searle Field, staff director; Aaron B. Donner,
general counsel : and Jack Boos, counsel.

_ Chairman Pike. The committee will come to order.

" What I would like to do at this particular point is announce first
of all that Mr. McClory and I are in full agreement that it was the
Redskins who won the?ootball ame yesterday and not the Giants.

I would like to go on now ang bring all of the members of the com-
mittee up to date on where we stand in relation to the executive branch
as far as the production of documents for this committee is concerned.

Some of you may be aware that I have given my personal views on
a reasonable compromise as to the release of information in our pos-
session to the public, but that is not the issue with which ie are today
.confronted.

We are today confronted with the fact that we have subpenaed in-
formation but have not received that information. We have also re-
quested a great deal of information which we have not subpenaed and
we have not received that information.

Ml;. Field, how do you want to brief the committee at this particular
time?

Mr. Frerp. Mr. Chairman, I think it might be best if we start off
with Mr. Donner describing the proposal put forward to the commit-
tee staff by the executive branch and then I can comment on what it -
would do to the investigation as we go through each phase or part of
that proposal.

Chairman Pige. Mr. McClory ?

Mr. McCrory. I met with the President last Wednesday, along with
the Republican leadership, and urged that all of the intelligence agen-
cies provide the kind of cooperation with this committee which I feel
is necessary, and do what is essential in order to avoid a confrontation.

Then you and I, together with the Speaker, John Rhodes, Mr. Kis-
singer, Jack Marsh, Don Rumsfeld, and I guess there were several
.others, met with the President Friday morning in the Oval Office. We

(1229)



1230

did discuss a mechanism for resolving the differences which the com-
mittee has with the executive branch. i
At the conclusion of our meeting, we designated counsel to try to

~ put into some kind of form a new procedure, elaboratin% on the pro-

- committee had already adopted, which would, hopefully,
- . avoid a confrontation with the executive branch insofar as the work of

o

-

this committee is concerned.

It has been my hope that our counsel and the counsel for the Presi-
dent—I guess actuaﬁy counsel for the Secretary of State—could re-
solve these problems. As I understand it, there has been substantial
progress along that line. I assume that the report we are going to
Tecelve now is our counsel’s report on those discussions—the areas of
agreement, the areas of disagreement, and what it looks like as far as
a procedure which can avoid further proceedings is concerned—
either in the House, the courts, or whatever.

Chairman Pige. I disagree with absolutely nothing that you said
with the exception of the conclusions that you derived therefrom;
that is, that you detect a great motion on their part. You see agree-
ments which I find it difficult to discern. I think the only way we can
go at this is to have our counsel review what the situation 1s.

Your representative was, as I understand it, present at all of these
sessions. We were delighted to have him there because I don’t want
there to be any question about this being a partisan problem. If your
representative at any point disagrees with the presentation made by
our counsel, I hope you will feel free to say so.

Go ahead, Mr. Donner.

Mr. DoNNER. As a direct result of your meeting at the White House,
Mr. Chairman and Mr. McClory, we were contacted by Mr. Rogovin,
who is, I believe, counsel to Mr. Colby, to arrange a meeting. At the
same time, we were contacted by 2 Mr. Duval, who I understand is a
counsel at the White House, and a meeting was arranged for approx-
imately 2 o'clock Friday afternoon at the offices of the staff of the
select committes in this building.

There were present at this meeting Mr. John Marsh, who is an as-
sistant to the President, Mr. Rogovin, who as I said is counsel to Mr.
Colby, Mr. Mike Duval, who is associated with Mr, Marsh, Lawrence
Eagleburger of the State Department, Mr. Monroe Leigh, who is a
counsel to the State Department, Mr. Ahearn, and myself.

At this meeting we were presented with a discussion draft which I
believe is before you at this time, sir.

Chairman PIkE. It is.

Mr. Donner. This meeting was between a committee of the House—
the legislative branch of the Government—and the executive branch,
notwithstanding the personnel that were there.

Chairman P1ke. In other words, you felt a little bit outnumbered ¢

Mr. DonNER. Mr. Chairman, it is also important to establish that
there is not another branch of Government in addition to the judicial,
executive, and legislative branches. .

At that meeting we were presented with this discussion draft. At
the outset, just as a minor point, I draw the committee’s attention to
where the following “narrow” exceptions were deleted. We felt the
exceptions were fairly broad. A discussion proceeded almost on a line-
by-line basis.
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Chairman P1ge. You are now talking about that part of the docu-

ment which refers to materials to be supplied. e

Mr. DoNNER. That is correct.

Let me read the first paragraph.

Provided the committee agrees to publication procedures as set out below, the
executive branch will supply intelligence-related materials requested with the
following narrow exceptions.

It is that word “narrow’ that was objected to. )

In the following lines we dealt first, obviously, with the question of
identities of secret agents. Mr. Field will comment later on this, but
there was an objection made to “sources and persons and organizations
involved in operations.” We thought this was an incredibly broad term
and required further definition. )

At the outset, it was agreed to first review the memorandum in total
to see if we could go back on a line-by-line basis and come to a written
agreement.

We addressed almost every word in this first paragraph.

“Reprisals” was a questionable word.

By the way, the words “if disclosed,” I think, deserve a great deal
of comment because they reflected adversely on the committee and the
staff in the sense that it—— ~

Chairman Pixe. We are not now discussing the question of releasing
these items to the public; we are now discussing the question of releas-.
ing these documents to the committee. Is that correct §

Mr. DoxxER. It is not clear.

Mr, McCrory, Mr. Chairman, may I inquire? We are talking about-
the identities of secret agents, sources, and persons—*“sources’ I sup--
pose could include informants and other sources—which, if disclosed,
would subject them to personal physical danger.

It was my understanding that we never wanted to reecive, even in
classified form. the identities of agents,
t’h('Jth?mrman Pixe. Mr. Field, . why don’t you address yourself to

att . -

My, Frerp. This is one of those areas we have spent a tremendous
amount of time on since the investigation began. When this kind of
thing is presented to you in the abstract, it always seems very reason-
able. They always use the example of the secret agent in Moscow;
you wouldn’t want to know his name because he might be endangered,
and that sounds eminently reasonable. The problem is, we are not
looking into agents in Moscow. As the committee knows, we are look-
ing, for example, into the record of predicting events : The Mideast war,
C}iprus, Portugal.

n those cases, time and again we have come across situations where a
clandestine agent would give a report which was ignored—in one case
because it was extremely good and extremely detailed.

‘We asked for the identity of that agent. We were given that infor-
mation. We asked for a background on him. We asked for prior experi-
ences he had had with the intelligence community. We were given
those. They were very, very helpful in leading us to the conclusion
that the reason that report was ignored was not because of its content
or quality; it was due to a competing political problem.

‘We pursued that angle and we confirmed it.
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In another example in the Mideast, or in the Mediterranean area,
without identifying which one of the three areas—

Mr. Graimo. Can you explain a little more clearly to me what you
mean by a competing political problem ¢

Mr. Fierp. One of the problems comes about when vou have a very
good intelligence report, like the one I referred to, and you are trying to
determine why intelligence doesn’t function. In this case, that is what
we were looking at. We found that the foreign policy element of this
particular crisis was so strong that it overruled a very good and very
substantial intelligence source.

Mr. Grammo. Are you telling me that the intelligence estimates indi-
cate one factor and that people in the Government, for whatever rea-
sons, are suggesting that they change their intelligence reports to fit
certain political motives?

Mr. Fierp. To be specific. in this example the intelligence was not
disseminated. It was not disseminated, we feel, because it conflicted
with a policy held elsewhere in the Government. We are now con-
cerned with the fact that somebody, because of 4 policy consideration,
could prevent intelligence from going to legitimate users of intelli-

ence.
. Tt is the type of example where it was important for us to get the
identity and the quality of the agent involved.

Mr. McCrory. I want to inquire: It seemed to me the information—— -

which was being furnished would be important, but the identity or
the means by which we could identify the secret agents would not be
essential even if we described the quality of the person——

Mr. Fierp. We are in open session and I can’t give you the identity
now: but if I could, I think you would see that with the identity we
had in that case it is incredible that that report was not disseminated.

Mr. McCrory. The further qualifications in this exception would be
if the identity was disclosed, or if it was made known, this person
would be subject to physical danger. We certainly don’t want to sub-
jeet anybody to physical danger.

Mvr. Frewp. T am not suggesting we identify him. In fact, I have just
refused to publicly identify him. I would not do that.

Chairman Pixe. Mr. McClory, we are not on the question of publi-
cizing. We are on the issue of what information is going to be made
available to this committee. ’

Mr. Frerp. Mr. McClory, let me give you another example of where
an identity is extremely important. In another crisis in that area of the
world, we had a situation where a clandestine agent’s report came in
and was given tremendous credence-—well beyond masses of other in-
telligence coming in indicating the opposite. We were confused by this.
We couldn’t understand why that one report was given so much credi-
bility. So we asked who the agent was. We found out who it was. We
were told this. We were given his identity.

We went further into it and found out that the person or source was
new and untested. He had never been used before and, in fact, had
adefinite bias, due to his role in other activities. That again raised the
question: why was this report, based on that kind of agent, given so
much weight. We suspect agrin there were political —I used the word
“political” with a small “p”—considerations involved.
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As we probed further, it appeared that the reason that report was
given so much credibility was that it served other purposes to have
that information given tremendous weight. It has been a very impor-
tant part of our investigation of that particular crisis.

I would also point out that what we are talking of here are not just
secret agents, but organizations. That includes CIA proprietaries.
We have looked at the proprietaries. We first looked at them in crypto
number form: A-1, A-2, A-3, A—{, and we found certain of the
proprietaries raised questions, We went back, as to those proprietaries,
and said : “Now that we have a reasonable belief and a good cause to see
them, and we can demonstrate our good cause, we would like the
names.” '

We have been given the names and I have personally interviewed
the Fresidents‘ of some of these proprietaries, It has been helpful to
us. I hope at some point we will be able to go to hearings on this
particular issue.

All I can say is if we were to accept this I would have to say in all
candor that it would completely shut down this investigation.

Mr. McCrory. Mr. Chairman, could I make this further point. As I
understand it the committee was represented at this conference by
Mr. Donner. Mr. Field, you were not at the meeting. so what you are
saying to us now is something of which you do not have, firsthand
knowledge. _

Chairmman Pixe. What he is saying now is that if we accepted the
language of the President’s proposal, it would completely shut down
the committee. The language is there.

Mr. Jouxso~x. What Mr. Field has given us is his conclusion, and
I think on a matter of this importance we must eventually go into the
details of what he has said. If that means we have to go into executive
session, I am sorry. but it seems to me that is the only way that we can
go because regardless of our feelings of his competence and judgment,
we cannot accept his judgment on this matter; we must evaluate all
of these things ourselves.

Chairman Pixx. I agree with you completely.

All T am sceking to do at the moment, Mr. Johnson, is brief all of
the members of the committee as to where we are in our efforts to get
documents and information from the executive branch of the
Government. '

Mr. Jouxson. Before we take a final vote on this matter, do I
assume correctly that we will go into exccutive session and receive this
information in more detail ? )

Chairman Pike. I am not sure I can say that. is going to happen.
We always vote on whether we go into executive session or not. The
motion can be made at any time and we will do that which the
committee votes to do.

Goahead. Mr. Donner. . .
Mr. Dox~Er. If the chairman will indulge me, T will read the entire

first paragraph. This relates again to material that would be supplied
except—and this is an exception:

1. Tdentities of secret agents. sources and persons and organizations involved in
operations which, if disclesed. would be subjrct to persounal physical danger,
or fo extrems harrassment. or to economic or other renricals, as well n« materinl
provided confidentially by cooperating foreign intelligence services, diplaunatie
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exchanges or other material the disclosure of which would be embarrassing to
tox;;aign&vernments and damaging to the foreign relations of the United States;
an
2. Specific detalls of sensitive intelligence methods and techniques of collection.
These exceptions will not be used to withhold materials concerning alleged
impropriety by an executive agency or alleged criminal activity. Such materials
will be furnished under arrangements appropriate to the particular situation.
Verification procedures will continue to be available in case of committee
questions concerning matters deleted by the executive agency. .
. Other matters, the complete confidentiality of which the President personally
certifies is essential to the effective discharge of Presidential powers, may be

withheld.

Mr. McCrory. With respect to these sensitive and delicate matters
which the Executive feels should not be considered by the committee,
and that the committee would want to consider in connection with our
investigation, there would be an opportunity for some kind of veri-
fication- as to whether or not these sensitive characteristics were

Anvolved. )
I think the proposal was, Mr. Chairman, that you and I would

“have the responsibility of determining whether or not these exceptions

were present. I am not saying there was no agreement on that or any-
‘thing, but there was an agreement that there would be an opportunity
Jor verification.

. Chairman Pixe. The gentleman is absolutely correct and I have two
problems with that verification situation.

- "We have had this situation time and time again in the House of
Representatives where the members of a committee and the Members
of the House are asked to trust the discretion of the chairman, or the
chairman and the ranking member.

I have a great problem with the concept that I-should be privy to
information which is withheld from the rest of the committee. That
is No. 1.

No. 2 is—and I specifically asked Mr. Donner about this—let us
assume that you and I agree that these documents should not be with-
held from the committee. The question is : Does the committee get them
or not? And the answer is, if you and I agree that the committee
should get them, the committee would not get them.

Mr. McCrory. I wouldn’t a with you on that, Mr. Chairman, I
would say if we verified the fact that these exceptions were not in-
volved, that the committee would get them. Then we would come under
the next part of the——

Chairman Pixe. That is not what the White House said in the nego-
tiations. You see, this is where you and I have come to different
conclusions.

. Mr. McCrory. I think we are still at the stage where we are trying
to work out rather detailed procedures.

Now, it is true that we previously worked out simplistic procedures
which all of the members of the committee agreed upon insofar as pub-
lication of classified materials—— -

Chairman Pmxe. No, no, no, no; you can’t say all the members of
the committee have agreed on it. '

Mr. McCrory. As I understood, the committee adopted proce-
dures——

Chairman Pike. I am trying to be fair to Mr. Treen right now.
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Mr. McCrory. The committee adopted procedures, or there was gen-
eral agreement with regard to procedures, under which we received
classified material and then decided to make it public.

Now, that gets us into another point which I guess will be taken
uF in a few minutes. I don’t care for the responsibility for this kind
of verification, But whatever mechanism is set up, if it were established
that these exceptions did not apply, we would then receive the infor-
mation and would make classified material public only following this
next procedure which I guess Mr. Donner will speak to.

Chairman Pige. You and I now find ourselves in agreement with
one another, but in disagreement with the White House.

Mr. McCrory. Well, I don’t want to disagree with you on that. As
a matter of fact, I am hopeful, Mr, Chairman, that you and I can con-
tinue to agree, insofar as this committee is concerned, so that we will
be operating as a united committee, as a bipartisan committee, without
any kind of dissension on the committee along partisan lines.

t me say further that my entire effort in this project is to try
to adopt procedures which will enable us to avoid litigation. or an
other kind of a confrontation with the Executive insofar as the wor
of our committee in this investigation is concerned.

Chairman Pige. I certainly share your hope, but T am afraid that
my experience in relation to these negotiations in the past makes me
not quite as optimistic as you are.

For example, just reading this draft of what would be provided
to the committee, you always start with the situation of the secret agent
in Moscow, but you wind up with organizations subject to cconomic
or other reprisals. You wind up with persons subject to economice or
other ref)risals. And I frankly don’t know what that means. I think
that could be used by the executive branch to withhold—not from the
public, but from this committee—almost anything it wanted to
withhold.

Mr. McCrory. Mr. Chairman, if you will permit me, it secems to me
we can spell out what we want, what we want to acquiesce in as far
as exceptions are concerned, and see that that is the procedure which
is followed by the committee.

Chairan Pike. Mr. McClory, we have done that, but we haven’t
gotten the information. ’

Mr. Frewp. If T could address myself to Mr. McClory’s comment :
As you have ri;;htly pointed out, I am not as involved as others in the
negotiations. My concern, and what I am trying to relate to the com-
‘mitee this morning, is the impact on our investigation of some of these
proposals.

In our experience, it has been very difficult to come up with any kind
of limitation because just when you think you have defined a reason-
able area that nobody in the Congress would ever want to know about,
you get part way into your investigation and you find that it. is the one
piece of information that you have got to have in order to put the
picture together. This has happened to us a fair number of times.

I would say that in every one of these instances agents, sources,
persons, or organizations were involved. I can cite examples in all
of these areas where we have had to get information and we have
consistently obtained that information up until now.
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In the area of diplomatic exchanges, we have received information
and it has been helpful.

One entire area of our investigation involves sensitive intelligence
methods and techniques of collection.

As you will recall, NS\ surveillance—which this committee went
into early on—and the question of whether there had been telephonic
interceptions is in that area. Under the terms of the White House
proposal, we would not havebeen able to get into it. .

What T am really saying is that if there are limitations on access
in each of these areas, it would be impossible for us to proceed because
I am afraid they would only be applied when we got to the critical
point. s long as things were not critical, we would get the informa-
tion, but we would get this limitation thrown back to us constantly
whenever we got into something that might be embarrassing. And then
our hands would be tied.

Mvr. TreexN. In the publication section there is a method for trying
to resolve a dispute—a congressional review board would be estab-
lished, and the President would have some word. But if no agrecent
between the board and the President were reached, Congress could still
litigate the matter.

Is there a similar procedure with reference to materials to be sup-
plied? Is there a separate review procedure there, or does the same
procedure apply to both?

Chairman Pixe. It does not.

_ I think that we have essentially three basic issues to be resolved :
One is what information the commitee itself is going to get—what
documents and what witnesses.

The second is the so-called Eagleburger doctrine-—what witnesses
wo are going to be able to ask what questions under what circum-
stances.

The third is the question of the release to the public of information
which is in the committee’s possession.

Now. I think I have said that I would be willing to accept what I
thought was a reasonable proposal on the President’s part as to the
third issue. but today I think we are in a “Catch-22” situation. They
are willing to be very reasonable on the gubject of what we release to
the public if they don’t give us much to release to the public in the
first place. I think that is where we are right now. '

They are imposing restrictions on the information to be made avail-
able to this committee under which, it is my judgment, as it is that of
Mr. Field, the committee simply couldn’t operate. ‘:

Mr. Treen. I am just wondering whether the procedure set forth
with regard to publication might also be applied to the first section
which is “materials to be supplied.” - '

It seems to me if we agreed to this—and, parenthetically, T recognize
the problem; I think we-have from the outset—depending upon how-
far we want to go in our investigation and into an evaluation of intel-
ligence operations. we sometinies have to get to the source. =
. On the other hand, simply by dgreeing that. we. are not going to
receive the names of agents where there would be physical danger
harrassment. et cetera, doesn’t mean we are agreeing to the decision
by the Executive that providing us with the identity of a particular’
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agent would result in that, because I think we ourselves would also
agree, as a standard for our conduct here, not to release it.

Chairman Pike. 1If we agree to these procedures, they make the
decision.

My, TreeN. I don’t read that into it. It may be as a result of nego-
tiations that that is what it means—that we are now and forever
agreeing that they make the decision—but it seems to me if we just
agree on the test, we can still quarrel about whether that test should
be applied in given instances.

Chairman Pike. Yes, but we are talking about what information
is to be made available to this committee. 1f we don’t have the pieces
of paper, if we don’t have the witnesses, we don’t even know what we
are arguing about with them. ,

Mr. TreeN. That is why I thought, Mr. Chairman, if the admin-
istration would go along with revealing the identity for the purpose
then of setting up the process of making the final determination, that
might help. 1n other words, they would then release the identity of
that source with the understanding that this other review procedure,
as set forth under the publication provisions, would then be involved
if there were disagreement.

Chairman Pixe. In essence, what they are saying is, they are not
going to give to this committee anything they don’t want to have
made public.

Mr. McCrory. Mr. Chairman, I certainly don’t want to agree with
that broad statement.

- Chairman Pike. It is probably too broad. You are probably right.

Mr. Granyo. Will the chairman yield ?

Chairman P1ke. Yes.

Mr. McCrory. Were you recognizing me for a comment ?

Chairman Pike. I am. I am sorry. '

Mr. McCrory. The exception is qualified, as you pointed out and
as Mr. Donner did in his recital. ’I(‘]hese exceptions would not apply
with regard to any wrongdoing, illegal act or anything like that,
and there would be an opportunity for verification. I would say this:
If, as a result of that verification, the material is still needed, of course
there would be an opportunity to subpena this, or to bring this to the
House for some action.

I would say this also: If we go to the House with the idea that we
want to get the identities of secret agents, I will tell you, we face
a real dilemma there because I don’t think——

Mr. Graao. Will you yield for a question ¢

Mr. McCrory. I don’t think there are going to be very manyv Ameri-
cans or very many Members of the House who want the identities of
secret agents disclosed. o A

Chairman Pige. Well, T would agree with you in most circum-
stances. I I thought, however, that there was an agent who thought
it would be a good idea if Congressman Pike were eliminated from
the scene, I would want to know his identity. And I would also want

~ to know his recommendation, even though he was only a middle-level

agent.

Mr. Giaimo.

Mr. Giarvo. I just wanted to get something clear in my mind. T
am beginning to observe a minuet here, the steps of which I think
I observed in some of the Watergate hearings last year.

63-746—76——2
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—— .

The fact of the matter is, we didn’t commit errors in judgment,
-or mistakes in intelligence, or improper and illegal acts in this com-
mittee. The fact is that some of the intelligence agencies apparently
did. That is what we are trying to investigate. And, Mr. McClory,
when you say they are willing to give us evidence of wrongdoing, how
the devil do we even know what questions to ask unless they come
forth with all kinds of information, unless they allow all kinds of
people to testify, unless they give this committee whatever informa-
tion our investigations require

Do you object to their furnishing us information of any kind?

Please don’t mention the spy in Moscow. Nobody wants to expose
him. )

Mr. McCrory. I won’t mention the spy in Moscow or anybody who
has any ax to grind with the chairman of the committee. But I will
say this: Within the hour we will have volumes of material as a result

" of the actions we have already taken, and we will have so much classi-

fied material under the protective procedures that we have advanced,
that this committee will have plenty to do. Then, if there are things we
still need, I am confident the committee can then take action to get
them. i

Mr. Giamro. Are you suggesting to me once again that the person
who is charged with possible wrongdoing is going to be the person
who is going to decide what evidence he submits ?

Mr. McCrory. No. What we are talking about is the cooperation
of the President of the United States, his directions to the intelligence
agencies to cooperate with this committee within what I would regard
as very narrow limitations, and our opportunity to make public acts
of wrongdoing, misjudgments, and all kinds of errors and mistakes
that may have occurred. And, notwithstanding all of the good work

~ that has been done by these agencies, we would have that assurance

subject. only to the personal obligation or responsibility of the Presi-
dent to certify that national security was involved with regard to some
matter that we might want to make public.

I don’t think that situation would ever arise, but the President is—
personally willing to put his own credibility on the line insofar as
disclosure of any such material is concerned.

Now, I think that is a pretty valid procedure and certainly one
which should encourage us to avoid the confrontation, which is the
other alternative.

Chairman Pixe. Mr. Giaimo is recognized:

Mr. Grarmo. I certainly don’t want to see any confrontation, but
when you say that the President of the United States can give us as-
surances, I am not so sure that will be binding on some of the intelli-
gence agencies, and I cannot be reassured by you or anyone else that
1t will be binding upon them.

I am also of the opinion—and this isn’t only a result of what has
happened in the last few days—that intelligence agencies in this
country will cooperate with committees of Congress when they feel
that the committees are friendly to them. and they suddenly develop
a desire not to cooperate when they feel the committee might be less
than friendly.

-—Mr. McCrory. If the gentleman will yield—
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Mr. Gramnyo. I don’t trust them to be very frank and honest and I
think there is sufficient evidence to warrant Congress looking into
some of these activities. It bothers me that in the face of our merely
trying to find out what has been going on, and what inherent dangers
there are, they are moving Heaven and Earth and even bringing the
President in it to try to deprive us of needed information.

Mr. McCrory. If the gentleman will yield, I don’t know whether
they are bringing the President in. I am trying to bring the President
in, with the idea that the President can exert the most pressure and
the most influence, to assure that the agencies do cooperate with this
committee. I don’t want to indicate that we are going to act against
the intelligence agencies out of anger, as the gentleman indicates;
but T do want to indicate that we want their cooperation in providing
us with all the facts we require in order to fulfill our mandate.

But let me just add this: If the President’s certification to this
committee does not satisfy members of the committee, we can proceed
through whatever means we want to to get information that even the
President says we should not have because national security is in-
volved. And that is part of the procedure,

Chairman Pike. Mr. McClory, you are wrong. The procedure as to
the President’s certification applies only to the release of information
by this committee to the public.

What we are concerned with here is whether this committee has any
information to release in the first place, and there is no Presidential
certification offered or anything else.

Mr. McCrory. Well, Mr. Chairman, let me just say that as a result
of the procedures which we discussed at the White House—whether we
are going to adopt these procedures or not—the amount of classified
material that is going to come to this committee, even with the excep-
tions, I think will be so voluminous that we are going to have our staff
overburdened going through the classified material long before we get
to the point of deciding what we are going to release. ,

Chairman Pixe. Did you say the White House has told you they are
in the process of delivering documents I don’t know anything about ?

Mr. McCrory. I am telling you Mr. Marsh called me just before I
came to the meeting and said he was sending materials here this morn-
ing. He said he expected that later on in the day the classified materials
we requested would be forthcoming.

: (‘haigman Pike. We have received some declassified materials? Is
that it?

Mr. McCrory. Some materials—— :

Mr. Fierp. Mr. Chairman, could I read the letter that accompanied
the material that just arrived ?

It is a letter from Mr. William Colby, dated today.

[The letter is printed on p. 1513 of the appendixes.]

DeAR CHAIRMAN PIKE: Forwarded herewith is material which was unclassified

or which has recently been declassified in response to your subpena of September
12, 1975, with respect to Tet offensive of 1968,

The remaining material is temporarily withheld pending agreement on proce-
dures with respect to its possible public release, I am prepared——

Chairman Pike. Do we know what the remaining material ist Do
we know what is being withheld ¢ -

* Mr. Fierp. Mr. Chairman, item 6 of our subpena was not complied

with. That called for the original copy of the eyes only cable sent via
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CIA channels from Ellsworth Bunker to Walt Rostow dated on or
about October 28, 1967, concerning Vietnam. That was one of the
cables Mr. Adams testified to, and it was a very important part of the
controversy as to who was perhaps recommending that the figures in
Vietnam be underestimated. This item was not complied with.

Throughout the materials here—just looking through them quickly—
there are numerous deletions. For example, we mentioned the failure to
penctrate the Vietcong and the North Vietnamese. There is a state-
ment that the intelligence apparatus had no high-level clandestine
penetrations of the Communist hierarchy. The rest of the sentence is
deleted with the notation “technical intelligence.”

I assume it tells why they had no high level clandestine

Chairman Pixe. You know, it is sort of like the old story about the
bikini: What it reveals is significant but what it conceals is vital.

Mr. Stanrtox. I am a little concerned about the fact that Mr.
McClory seems to be more interested in the volume of material that he
is going to get from the White House than he is in the substantive
nature of the material. At least he would seem to express it that way.

T think as long as we are talking in the area, not of information we
are going to release to the public, but of information that this com-
mittee needs for examination, that the restrictions that are applied in
this discussion draft are such that T have to concur with counsel. It will
impair our ability to function in terms of getting the job done and,
you know. T am not here to have a make-work project.

Mr. McCrory. Will the gentleman yield ?

T would just like to point out we should then indicate what excep-
tions we would acquiesce in. I think there must be some narrow excep-
tions that we would want to write into this. Let’s do that. Let’s try to:
work out the language which can provide the agreed procedures which,
then, the executive branch——

Chairman Pike. Mr. McClory, we did that. If you will recall, at
your suggestion, we tried to work out procedures.

This did not pertain to access. It pertained to the release of informa-
tion to the public. Tt was our understanding that these procedures
would forthwith start the flow of these highly classified documents.
We now find that we have today received some declassified documents.

Mr. McCrory. If the chairman will yield. it was my understanding
that there was nevertheless in the procedures which we adopted—
which were simple and understandable—a tacit understanding that
the names of agents would not be included in the material that we
would consider releasing in the first place.

" "Now. if there are anv exceptions as to materials that we are to
receive. I think we should add that.

Tt scems to me what the Executive was recommending were details.
with respect tb'a procedure that we had agreed upon.

Chairman Pixe. I don’t read it quite that way.

Mr. Lehman. _

My, Lenyax. Thank vou. Mr. Chairman.

Back in 1917, Senator Hiram Johnson, when he was questioning the
entyy. of this country into the First World War, made the statement

“on the floor of the Senate that in war, the truth is the first casualty. I

,think of that statement, now because I think the reason I wanted to—
_felt that T could make a contribution on this committee is that I wanted

‘4
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to get to the truth and I felt that the American people were entitled
to the truth. I think the roadblocks that this particular agreement,
this discussion draft, would put on this committee, would prevent this
from happening.

We would have to go not only through the prescribed security
agency, but the President, perhaps the leadership of the Congress,
and even the courts. And I think that this particular committee or
any elected committee of Congress—there are 537 people in this whole
country who are elected to Congress and none of them happen to be
serving in the intelligence community. I think the people who are
elected to office in this country by the people of this country have as
great a capability to determine what should be public and what
should not be public as Henry Kissinger. I don’t want to be bogged
down in quotations, but sometimes Shakespeare says things better
than I can. In “Julius Caesar,” Caesar’s colleagues say of him, “Upon
what meat does our Caesar feed that he has grown so great,” and I
élust wonder what kind of hamburger Kissinger has been eating these

ays.

Chairman Pige. Mr. Donner, I think it might be useful at this time
to go to the second phase of the draft which was presented to you by
the White House with regard to procedures for release of material
to the public.

Mr. DoxnNEr. I think it would be simpler if I read that.

Chairman Pixe. Go ahead.

Mr. DoNNER. It is entitled “Publication.”

If the committee desires to publish any classified material and the appropriate
executive agency objects, the following procedure would apply:

Let me just say at this point that there was intended to be an asterisk
at the bottom of the page so it would be amended to read:

This procedure applies to interviews, depositions, and testimony as well as
documents,

1. The appropriate executive ageney will be given notice and reasonable op-
portunity to make its case to the comtmittee, in executive session, as to whether
the material may be made public.

2. If agreement is impossible, the committee will see to it that disputed
materinls are given to a special review board, made up of congressional lead-
.ers, If the review board agrees with the executive agency, the materials shall not
be published. If the leadership board disagrees with the executive agency and
concurs in the committee judgment that the material should be published, then
they will so advise the President.

3. The materials will not be published if publication would, in the opinion of
the President, be prejudicial to the national security of the United States.

At this point, Congress can still exercise its right to subpena the materials
and litigate the issue in court. As a technical matter to facilitate litigation,
the document in dispute will be considered as locaned to the committee, and it
will be returned to the appropriate executive agency in order to become subject
to the congressional subpena.

SPECIAL NoTE: These procedures do not, of course, apply to the ongoing work
product of attorneys in connection with criminal prosecution and civil litigation.

Discussion of this item proceeded to the idea that paragraph two—
which is the reference to congressional committees—probably was not
specifically a part of yours and Mr. McClory’s conversations with the
President and was, in effect, deleted as a part of our discussion.

Then there was discussion of modifying the latter portion, where
the certification of the President would {)e a personal and nondeleﬁzllbé:

.obligation. The decision with regard to such a document wou
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certified in writing by the President and would not cover the entire
document, but would be limited to the precise area of the document
which is sought to be released.

That would more or less cover it, but I have two more points to make,
Mr. Chairman, if I may.

Generally, as we proceeded in this meeting, it was decided that the
discussion over the exact terminology of every word in this paragraph
- would possibly present us with terribly long, ongoing and possibly

insurmountable, negotiations as to terminology.

There was discussion, without agreement, that the memorandum
“would, in effect, just be put aside for the moment, rather than inscrib-

ing it in writing in the form of an agreement or memorandum. How-
ever, there was no substantial modification of the terms set forth in
the agreement.

Chairman Pixe. In other words, the executive branch would proceed
in this manner without any agreement ; is that it ¢

Mr. DoNNER. Substantially, that is correct, sir.

In addition, in going back to the first paragraph which includes the
exceptions and the verification procedure, there was discussion—pick-
ing up a point that was discussed by the members of the committec—
that no procedure after verification was set forth. Let’s say, as an ex-
ample, that after verification by yourself, Mr. Chairman, and Mur.
McClory, you wanted to do something with the information that
you had verified. Apparently, there is an open question, which was not
resolved, as to whether or not you could relate the verified material to
anyone else, including other members of the committee. .

Mr. McCrory. Wasn'’t there also discussion of a possible three-stage
verification procedure by which we might initially have counsel con-
sider the verification. Then if it seemed to be worked out, Mr. Pike and
I would consider it and if we couldn’t agree, we could go to the com-
mittee and try to work out some mechanism whereby the verification
could be concluded ? :

Mr. DonNER. There was a suggestion of ad hoc treatment of each

item as it arose, yes, sir, Mr. McClory. However, there is apparently no
resolution that I can report to the committee.
- T would like to make one other point: That portion of the memo-
randum which says “These exceptions will not be used to withhold
materials concerning alleged impropriety.” et cetera, is what we call in
law a condition precedent. In other words, the committee would have
the burden of finding an alleged impropriety and alleging it as a con-
dition precedent to the vacating of the exception. If we did not allege
an impropriety, the exception would hold and they would withhold
the material.

I would just conclude with this comment : This memorandum or dis-
cussion draft does not include the position of the State Department as
a result of the representation of the Department by Mr. Eagleburger
and his counsel, Mr. Leigh, at that meeting. There is no inclusion of’
State’s position in this memorandum.

The position of the State Department, as represented by Mr. Eagle-
burger, was substantially that any discussion or presentation of testi-
mony before this committee would be—I may be remiss in termi-
nology—Dby higher level officers in the State Department, and not by
lower level officers.
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Then there was a modification of that ﬁosition—that lower level of-
ficers may be interviewed and may be spoken to. However, development
of their testimony or information based on such interviews would be
limited to their factual reports and the recommendations in those
factual reports which are specifically related to the facts. But no policy
discussions or anything more would be permitted.
I would agree we got stuck in a semantic bog as to the differentiation
between “recommendation” and “policy suggestion,” and frankly
we did not proceed much beyond that point.
Mr. G1aryo. Would you yield ?
- It wouldn’t matter anyway, would it, because under this proposed

agreement they claim that “if the committee desires to publish any
classified material * * * the following procedure would apply,” and
then it speaks of the restraints by the executive branch.

You say the classified materials include testimony, so that even if
this committee were to hold hearings—have its witnesses and take
testimony—they could classify our testimony, I gather. Is that right?

Mr. DonnNeER. It is a condition upon a condition, Mr. Giaimo. First
there would be the condition as to whether or not we would get the
materials in the first place, as far as the lower level officers of State
are concerned. Then—you are correct, sir—whether we could do any-
thing with the materia{ from this lower level officer in State, assuming
it was classified, would impose a further condition.

Mr. Giaimo. I would like to make one comment, Mr. Chairman. We
have spent hours and days discussing what is classified, what is secret,
what isn’t, what we in Congress can do and what we can’t do, and yet
I am always intrigued by the alacrity with which the executive
branch, when it desires to declassify something, can do so with the
stroke of a pen and send it uﬁ here; but they say that Congress doesn’t
have that authority—only those very unusual people in the executive
branch can do it.

Chairman Pige. I want to make just one comment on this draft
regarding publication, and that has to do with the material under the
asterisk.% frankly do mot believe that such a limitation was either
alluded to or even implied in our discussion on this matter with the
President. '

As I see it, even if they don’t provide us with any witnesses, and
we find our own witnesses, and our own witnesses testify before our
committee, they want the right to classify what the witnesses—whom
they have not provided—say to this committee. I find that wholly
unacceptable.

Mr. McCrory. Mr. Chairman, I don’t think that exception is implied
in there. I think that the meaning is this:

We did, for example, receive testimony from Mr. Colby in executive
session. We did get classified information—classified testimony—from
him. Some of it was very sensitive. I would say with respect to his testi-
mony—to the extent we would want to publicly talk about what he
told us in executive session—I think it would be only fair and con-
sistent with our procedure to notify him of our intent to make this
testimony public; and then if he wants to comment with respect to
any parts of it, he would have that opportunity.

Thereafter, the committee would act, and the only exception then
would be if there were something we intended to publicize that the
President certified to us would adversely affect our national security.
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I think that is what is implied—not the interviews and not the
testimony of our own witnesses, and so forth. Naturally, they wouldn’t
have a right to censor that. _

Chairman Pige. I can’t let that statement stand. As I was briefed
by Mr. Donner after the meeting, it was the position of the executive
branch that the testimony of Mr. Adams, for example, should have
been taken only in exccutive session, and thereafter could have been
released—but once again only with their consent.

Mr. Giaro. Mr. Chairman. We have been hearing these argu-
ments for almost an hour. I don’t think there is anvone on the com-
mittee who hasn’t made up his mind one way or the other. I think the
main question here is whether or not the Congress of the United
States seriously intends to look into the alleged wrongdoings of the
intelligence community. I think the other question is whether in fact
there will be real cooperation by the executive branch. They publicly
allege they are willing to cooperate, but when we get down to the nitty-
gritty of it, we find they use all kinds of efforts and subterfuge to
keep this committee and the Congress from conducting a thorough
and necessary investigation. We can go round and round on it.

I think the executive branch has made up its mind that it wants to
constrict and restrict. these investigations as much as possible. I think
the Congress—and by Coongress I mean the House of Representatives—
has to decide what it wants, I think the Iouse has to make up its mind
on what kind of an investigation it wants. Does it in fact want to look
into alleged improprieties and the efficiency and effectiveness of the
operations of the intelligence community ? Does it want this committee
to proceed. Will it support this committee in its quest for a free flow of
information to us—not to make it public, as has been alleged, but the
free flow of information to this committee so that it can do its job.

I think we ought to ask the House this question and ask that it make
a determination as to what it wants to do in this regard. Accordingly
I offer this resolution :

Resolved, That the House of Representatives considers the work of the Select
Committee on Intelligence to be necessary to the investigation which the House
has resolved to make concerning intelligence operations and considers noncom-
pliance with the subpenas issued either before or after the adoption of this resolu-
tion by the Select Committee on Intelligence to be a grave matter requiring ap-
propriate enforcement, .

Section 2. That William E. Colby, the Director of Central Intelligence. is di-
rected to provide forthwith to the Select Coimnmittee on Intelligence of the House
of Representatives the items specified in the schedules attached to and made part

" of the subpena issued to that director under authority of the House of Representa-
tives and dated September 12, 1975.

Mr. Chairman, I offer that resolution for the committee’s considera-
tion.

[CoxryrrTEE NoTE.—The subpena referred to is printed on pp. 1477-
1478 of the appendixes. ]

Mr. McCrory. Mr. Chairman, T really don’t think we have gotten
to the stage where it is appropriate to charge the Executive with sub-
terfuge or anything of that nature.

I think insofar as the President is concerned, the crucial aspect of

-our inquiry was brought to his attention last Wednesday. He arranged
for this meeting between you and me and the other affected individuals
-on Friday. Our counsel got together on Friday afternoon. They had &
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discussion in which they tried to arrive at some procedures. They have -
not fully accomplished this, but it seems to me that substantial prog-
ress has been made. At least one arca—the question of the comittee’s
right to publish or make public material which was the subject of and
focused attention on the conflict that we had with the executive—has.
been substantially resolved. I would in fact say that it has been entively
resolved by the President’s willingness to personally certify where
there was some disagreement between our procedure and the decision
to make information public. I have discussed it with counsel. We have
had special discussions on special procedures. The Executive is fully
aware that the committee is contemplating some action. This would
be action directed toward a confrontation—an essential first step, I
would say.

I think the gentleman’s resolution is premature, in view of the fact
that we do have this assurance of full cooperation from the President,
which I personally first expressed on Friday morning. I would certain-
ly like to wait out the day, or wait out a couple of days, to see if wo
can’t get a full understanding as to procedures with regard to all of
these subjects.

If we don’t like the draft that was presented to us, let’s put in the
language that we want—the draft that we want—to be the basis for our
understanding, and cooperate, which is what we have got to do. A con-
frontation could frustrate the work of this committee by throwing us .
into the courts and getting us nothing. -

In my opinion, we have assurances of getting everything we need,
and I would hope we will find we were getting everything we need.

I am not interested only in the volume of material; I am intevested
in getting at the basic facts. All the members on this side are, just as
much as other members of the committee. I will give you my assur-
ance, Mr. Chairman, that if the kind of cooperation I think the Presi-
dent gave us assurance of is not forthcoming, we will act, and I will
act with the other members of the committee in that respect. But not
today, not at this hour, and not while we are at a discussion stage with
our counsel to get the facts that this committee needs to do its job. And
that I support fully.

Chairman Pixk, Mr, Dellums.

Mr. Derruss. Mr. Chairman, with your permission. I would like to
give you my perception of this situation. I think what we are discuss-
Ing this morning has extraordinary import. Let me begin by saying-
that obviously the ultimate test of national security is the ability to
predict a direct attack on this country. Yesterday you appeared on &
network program, Mr. Chairman, and made an extraordinary state-
ment with respect to the ability of our intelligence community to pre-
dict an attack on this country. I think that speaks to the ultimate test.
I saw that program and heard that report.

The American people should have extreme concern with respect to-
the ominous import of that statement. We as representatives, within
the framework of the system of checks and balances. have the respon-
sibility to determine whether your statement is accurate or not.

I think that is a minimal position we have to take. I think we have

to seek any and all information we possibly can in order to determine:
the validity of that position. I think the overwhelming majority of the -
American people would be with us on that. The majority of us voted..
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We employed a staff director. Our staff director has pointed out that in
his wisdom, if we were to accept these conditions, we would either im-
pair our ability to go forward or render any investigation totally and
absolutely impotent.

‘Now, the question before us, it seems to me, is whether or not we
agree with that position. I, for one, agree with it, and I am prepared to
back the position taken by the Chair.

I would like to speak to what I consider both the practical and the-
oretical considerations here. With respect to the practical, I would say
first of all to my distinguished minority leader of this committee, I
would like to raise a few considerations. One: who decides, for ex-
ample, what is dangerous? If we allow the executive branch to do that,
are we prepared to go forward in another phase of this hearing to
establish the question of risk with respect to our intelligence-gathering
apparatus. I would suggest to you that if we allow the executive branch
to determine what is dangerous, it would totally preclude any investi-
gation into certain ongoing covert activities.

If we accepted this set of conditions and we could not speak with
respect to the question of agents, how could we determine agent
activities in Greece and Cyprus which would be a key to our under-
standing that entire situation? If we preclude any information with
respect to organizations—for example, Bell Telephone or ITT—
what would we do if we subsequently got information which led to
their f)ossible involvement? We would render ourselves impotent.
I would suggest that no verification be established on material where
the full committee does not have an opportunity for an input. The
legacy of this committee, and the composition of this committee,
goes back to the serious questions with respect to the first person
in the chair of this committee, and I do not want to see that legacy
continued.

You mentioned assurances from the President. I would suggest, for

example, that in the case of poisons, President Nixon allegedly said,
“Get rid of the poisons,” and the CIA disregarded that. I think it

stands on its own merit as to whether we can rely on Presidential
assurances. ' -

Going to the theoretical. which I think is important, if we accept
the conditions, here are what I consider the long-range practical and
theoretical implications: First of all, you totally limit, or seriously
limit, the prerogatives of the Congress and make this branch of Gov-~

-ernment unequal. You destroy our oversight capability. As a special
select committee, which almost certainly will be recommending a per-

manent oversight committee, we are establishing a precedent for a lim-
itation on material which would go forward for many years and which
would preclude the permanent committee’s ability to function.
Certainly we cannot legislate effectively, given these limitations, and
neither could we make effective recommendations on the floor of

‘Congress.

For all these reasons I think we are in an intolerable situation. I
think we have to take a stand. I think the recommendation of the
Chair at this point makes a tremendous amount of sense. If it were
to deteriorate into a partisan vote or debate, it seems to me that that
would have deleterious effects on what this committee does. With re-
spect to the American people’s interest in this situation, I think it
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would be a totally ludicrous posture. It has nothing to do with Demo-

ﬁcans; it has to do with our responsibility as repre-
sentatives of the people. I think that for us to delay any further is an
absurd exercise. Now is the time for us to take a stand and get out of
the procedural battle we are engaged in.

Mr. McCrory. Would the gentleman yield? . )
First of all, I want to say I disputed, on nationwide television this

‘morning, the fact that our intelligence agencies were incapable of pre-

dicting an enemy attack. I think we have the best intelligence agencies

-of any country in the world.

Let me say further— - - _
Mr. DeLLuns. I have yielded time to you, but I would like to point

-out I concur in what the Chair says because it scems to me he has made

a statement based upon information that has come to him. That is the
only way you can make a judgment. Based on the information that
has come to us, we have been totally ineffective.

Mr. McCrory. We have had some problems but we have also had
some successes. I want to investigate the deficiencies in the intelligence
community. But I think we should point out that I believe we on this

side unanimously supported the issuance of subpenas. I want the in-

formation. I want the material. It seems to me that we should continue

in that way. When the gentleman made an unhappy reference to a

Presidential directive which was not carried out with regard to chemi-

-cal elements that were supposed to be destroyed, let me say that not

only is this President laying his reputation—which is a good reputa-
tion and a credible reputation—on the line; in addition to that we re-
serve the right to verify whether or not that decision is valid. We also
reserve the right to go to court to enforce our subpena if we disagree
with the decision that he makes.

I do not think we are talking about Bell Telephone or other orga-
nizations which someone wants to protect. I think we may be talking
about organizations which are involved in some intelligence activities.
I am not sure. This committee could decide what we want to receive
and what we are willing to give up. I think we should proceed to de-
velop the kind of procedures and the kind of arrangements that are

-essential in order for us to get the full information that we require

to carry on the job. I don’t think we should get into litigation or go to
the floor and get into a big debate there which is bound to be a partisan
affair. Because I can tell you this: I am going to be defending this
administration as to the exception of disclosing the names of secret
agents, or identities and things of that nature, and a large number of
Members of the House will be doing that. )

Mr. StantoN. I think the secret agents of America are well
protected by the minority leader. '

Chairman Pixg. Mr. Johnson.

Mr. Jounson. I don’t think anybody on this committee is more con-
cerned about the rights of a congressional committee than I am, If it
gets down to a final confrontation. it is my opinion that the Congress
must be able to get the information that it requires.

However, if you have examined the laws that the committee staff
has assembled, you will have to acknowledge that the law is not that
clear-cut. We may be rushing toward a confrontation in which we will
lose. You may not be happy with the court determination. During the
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first 90 years of this Government the opinion of the courts was that
Congress was immune from going to court or from restriction by the
executive branch. That doctrine has subsequently been modified. Now,
if it comes down to a final confrontation, there is no question about
where I will be. But T do not know that we want to get to that point
ret. ’

’ I urge yon to slow down a little, T can see the steamroller beginning
to go. This resolntion does not deal with the Eagleburger doctrine.
I don’t think this resolution reallv deals with the problem that has
been presented. For example, the discussion draft very clearly sayvs—
and this is what is going to be presented to the public and to the Con-
gress—“Identities of secret agents, * * * material provided confiden-
tially by cooperating foreign intelligence services. * * *.” TWhen I
read that language, I think it is entirely conceivable that we could ob-
tain the information we want from the executive branch to enable us
to go ahead and pursue this investigation and not have a real confron-
tation. Now, if it turns out that we follow this draft and we don’t get
the information we request, then it seems to me we are in a much
better tactical position to proceed.

For example, Mr. Chairman, we do not even know how many of
the pages of this noncompliance document we need; how many of
the subpenas we have issued have not been complied with; we don’t
even know how many docwments under this particular compilation
we have would not be complied with under the discussion draft. Counsel
has not given us that information yet,

How do we know but what we would not get that information?

Chairman Pike. If the gentleman is asking a rhetorical question——

Mr. Jonnson. I am asking for evidence on that particular subject
before we vote.

Chairman PIkr. I would simply sayv—and this is not a legal proposi-
tion; it is a practical and political proposition—the only evidence I
have that we would not get these things is that we have not gotten
these things. .

Mr. Jonnsox. But we have not agreed to this procedure either.

Chairman Pige. We have been operating more or less under this
procedure. They have given us nothing that they didn’t want to give us.

Mr. Jonxsox.-I-am not taking their side against you, because I
think you have been reasonable. We now have this discussion draft,
which may also be reasonable. Tt does not deal with the Eagleburger
doctrine, which I have more of a problem with.

What I am getting at, Mr. Chairman, is this:

Are you that confident, if we go to court, that vou are going to get
what you want? I don’t know that the law is that clearcut. I say this
as a result of studying the staff’s compilation of the laws over the
weekend. It gave me pause. I think if we can work out a procedure
that is acceptable to us to get the information. we had better adopt
that procedure and not rush into a headlon confrontation in the courts.

Chairman Pixe. If the gentleman is through, T would simply re-
spond as follows: We are never going to be confident that we can get
the documents that we want by going this route or any other route.
If wa do not know of the existence of documents, we can never be con-
fident that we are getting them.
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If the Congress finds William Colby to be in contempt of Congress,
we are still not confident that we will get the documents that we are
seeking. If the Congress finds William Colby to be in contempt of
Congress, as I understand the law, there are two things we can do:
One, we can send the Sergeant at Arms out to arrest William Colby
and ask him to produce the documents; or two, we can certify the
contempt to the U.S. attorney and ask him to prosecute William Colby
for contempt.

Now, very frankly, I do not have any great high regard for the
effectuality of either of those procedures, but I do think it is time the
Congress took a stand and it is time the Congress said, “We want these
pieces of information.” I think it is time the Congress faced up to its
own responsibilities. I am not sure that the Congress wants to exercise
oversight, to tell you the honest truth.

I see many symptoms, from time to time, that the Congress is not-
eager to bear the responsibilities that go with oversight. There are
tremendous responsibilities involved with oversight. But I think it is
time we went to the House of Representatives and asked them.

Mr. Jouxson. Mr. Chairman, you are not just asking for subpenas.

Chairman Pike. I am asking for information.

Mpr. Jouxson. They have agreed to supply everything except identi-
ties of agents, sources, persons and——

Chairman Pike. Keep going.

Mr. JorxsoN. And organizations. :

It says identities; it doesn’t say reports. There is a difference be-
tween identities and reports. It doesn’t say they will withhold the
reports.

Iéohairman PigE. You are only reading the first part of the excep-
tions. They are unwilling to reveal organizations which might——

Mr. Jouxsox. I did read about organizations, but it doesn’t say no
reports from those organizations or sources or persons. Is it that criti-
cal we know those identities if we have the source ?

Chairman Pige. I happen to agree with our staff director, Mr.
Field, who believes that the restrictions imposed by this agreement
would make it extremely difficult, if not impossible, for the committee
to function.

Mr. Jouxson. I move we go into executive session to find out whether
or not Mr. Field is correct. :

Mr. Kasten. Will you withhold that?

Mr. Jorxsox. I withholde

Chairman Pixe. Mr. Hayes.

Mr. Hayes. I think the fundamental question is: Who is going to
operate this investigation? The draft seems to guarantee this commit-
tee any amount of bootleg information—whether we bootleg it in terms
of the Sam Adams category of bootleg information or whether it is
bootlegged to us under the official seal of Mr. Kissinger, Mr. Colby, or
for that matter the President of the United States.

I, for one, am not really willing to participate in that kind of a
tangential investigation because what it amounts to is, I think, a type
of journalism that we shouldn’t be involved in. We are in the legisla-
tive process. Quite frankly the most thoroughgoing investigation of
this entire matter over the last couple of years has been conducted
journalistically. We pale in terms of what has been done there. Our
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obligation to the rest of the House, under the resolution we operate
under, is to provide for it some lcgislatively asserted facts, and
through that legislative process provide the foundation for suggesting
what, if anything, the Congress ought to do in regard to intelligence
in this country. I do not know how we can do this if we consent to
something that is virtually guaranteed to continue that bootleg—that
type of journalism that we really don’t have a role in.
Mr. McCrory. Will you yield

Mr. Hayes. Yes. o . .
Mr. McCrory. If we went to the district court right now and tried’

to enforce our subpena, I think we would be turned down. This reso-
lution is really a prerequisite to our trying to enforce a subpena. That
is the reason why, if we can’t work out an agreement with the execu-
tive to get the materials, I am going to support some such action as
this, because I want to sce that the subpenas are complied with.

I feel that the subpenas are going to be complied with by all the
intelligence agencies. If I didn’t feel that way, of course I would be-
taking a different course of action. I think we have their agreement
to give us all the things we require for our investigation.
~ Mr. Hayes. Mr. McClory, ﬂ I can simply, by way of answer, tell
you that it really doesn’t seem to me to be important whether or not
this is a prerequisite or a condition precedent to going to a Federal.
district court. Frankly, once anyone gets involved in that third branch
of Government, that i1s another game, and it is not our responsibility.
Our responsibility, it secems to me, is simply to pay attention to what
is within our power. The resolution itself, if voted upan by a majority
here, means simply that this type of discussion draft and this type
of bargaining is not really fair. Do you have some assurance that I
do not have or that the chairman does not have that if we give them
2 or 3 more days, they are going to begin to bargain down a bit in terms
of how much will be bootlegged ¢

Mr. McCrory. I believe we are going to be receiving large volumes
of classified materials under their assurance that we should get every-
thing that we require, and that no information will be withheld—
certainly none which involves any improprieties or anything like that.
The President does not want to conceal any improper action or any
misjudgments or any other deficiencies. I understood that to be an
assurance from the President. . .

As a matter of fact, I didn’t know, Mr. Chairman, that these initial
exceptions which have been referred to were any kind of a roadblock.
I am taken a little by surprise in that respect. I thought the business
of identifying persons was something we recognized.

T.et me say further that this is not just the expression of the House.
This is a step toward confrontation. I don’t think that is the step we -
want to take today.

Mr. Hayes. Should that not be left to the judgment of the House.
Mr. McClory ¢

Mr. McCrory. No. We have already received our charge. It seems to
me we should go ahead and fulfill this charge. This resolution would"
have to go first to the Rules Committee and then, under a rule, to the-
floor. Why do we want to carry our debate out there?

Let’s get on with the business of getting the material, carrying on
our investigation, and doing our work. That is what I wish to do.
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Mr. Haves. I yield back the balance of my tinie.

Mr. TreeN. 1 am opposed to the resolution at this time. I think it
is most important that we try to have an arrangement which would

ermit us to do our work, rather than to have a confrontation although
1t might be interesting to have this confrontation. Indeed, after read-
ing the legal materials, as Congressman Johnson did, I am fascinated
by the legal question. Maybe we could get the court to rule upon the
statute and ask for a declaratory judgment. It seems to me we ought
to get our work done and not have a confrontation.

Iso, Mr, Chairman, I would hope that when we do go to the floor
to have this confrontation, we would have substantial agreement
within the committee. I would not be able to agree with the committee
in taking this action now and would fight it on the floor. I have a sug-

estion which I hope would lead to some resolution. But to back up,
it seems to me that when we started this inquiry, there was agree-
ment—substantial agreement—that sources and methods would not be
delved into by this committee, or, at least initially, we would not ask
for sources and methods.

Indeed, when we had the confrontation about the Tet post mortem,
I think we agreed that sources and methods would not be gone into.
This discussion draft deals with identities, sources, and meﬁlods, and
sets forth a suggested procedure for the handling of that information.

From the discussion we have had here, we now agree also, it seems
to me on protecting the identities of at least some persons, includin
the proverbial agent in Moscow. I think we might also go further an
agree we would have to protect the identity of one in Cairo, Tel Aviv,
or Jerusalem, et cetera. The question is, which identities do we protect ;
and secondly, who decides which of those will be protected in the sense
of not releasing the information to this committeel?)

We have yet to obtain from counsel, Mr. Chairman—and I think
you were endeavoring to do that by bringing the committee up to
date—to obtain from our staff what suggestions they made with regard
to this language which might protect that proverbial agent, that
source, that identity. I don’t know that any language has been offered
to narrow down or to make more specific the material set forth in the
first part of the discussion draft.

I would suggest, Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, that
we set forth a resolution procedure similar to that set forth in section 2
with regard to publication of materials. That is, if we believe in a
given instance that the identity of the individual is important or the
source is important, or the technique is important, then we would
invoke the procedure of resolution as set forth in the second section.
As I understand the third paraﬁaph of the discussion draft, verifica-
tion procedures will continue to bo available in case of committee ques-
tions concerning matters deleted by the executive agency. The chair-
man, at & minimum, would have the opportunity to learn the identity,
the source, or the technique that is withheld, and then he could ask
this committee, if he felt that we needed to have the identity, to pro-
cced with the resolution procedure. '

It seems to me, Mr. Chairman, if we adopt a procedure similar to
that, we have not lost anything by agreeing to this discussion draft,
with those modifications. I do not think we will have lost anything,
particularly if we agree, as is part of the resolution procedure under
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the publication section, that we have the ultimate right to disagree.
‘We are not binding ourselves and may take the issue to court or go
through any other procedure that we may wish to do.

In other words, we will have not given up any rights whatsoever,
and yet we will put into motion something which gives us the oppor-
tunity to fulfill the mandate given to us by the Congress.

Chairman Pike. I would like to just say in response to the gentle-
man; that I appreciate the confidence which he reposes in the Chair
and Mr. McClory on the subject of verification. When you say you
have not given up anything, I think you are dead wrong. You have
given up the right to know that which the executive is willing to show
to Mr. McClory and/or me. That is what has been given up. Congress
is giving up—this committee is giving up—the right to get informa-
tion,

Mr. Treex. May T comment on that?

Chairman Pixe. Sure. )

Mr. TreeN. The last part of my proposal was that we not give up
that right, that we retain and not contract away our right to do all the
things that we may now do, including that which is the basis of this
resolution,

Chairman Pige. But if T agreed with the executive branch that
vou should not have access to that information, how would you know
about it ¢

Mr. Treex. Well, Mr. Chairman, because in the first place the
chairman, under this procedure. would have the right to get all of
this information for the purpose of verification.

Chairman Pige. No, I would have the right to look at it.

(Go ahead.

Mr. TreeN. You wonld have the right to look_at it and could come
to this committee and sav. “I think. in this instance, we need the
identity of this individual.”

Chairman Prxe. Negative. That is not what they said. They said I
could look at it. but T conld not even tell vou about it.

Mr. Treex. It may be correct that vou could not. but you could
still come to this committee and say, “I. as chairman, believe the iden-
titv of this person is important.” and we could then go forward with
this resolution or any other resolution.

Chairman Pixe. As I said earlier. T think that there is a verv real
question as to whether Congress wants to exercise its oversight re-
sponsibilities or not.

Mr. Giaimo.

Mr. Graryo. T have been raising hell here with the adequacy of
the Government’s oversight over the intelligence agencies. Let me raise
some with the Congress. I don’t think the Congress has exercised, or
even wants to exercise, its oversight function. That is the problem. I
think it is about time the Congress made up its mind as to what it wants
to do here.

Just last week in connection with another subcommittee T serve on—
Defense Appropriations—the full committee voted thai it did not
want to know the total amount of the CTA budget—even in committee,
in secret. They did not want to know. They preferred to vote blindly
on the budget for an intelligence agency of the country. I find this
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shocking. But at least they made up their minds. They said they didn’t
want to know.

Let’s let the House decide and let’s let the House support us, or
at least instruct us to either go ahead with a meaningful investigation
or else hang it up right now and tell the American people that we are
incapable of conducting a very real investigation which necessitates
the free flow of information to this committee.

If we have to nitpick over every little piece of evidence as we have
been doing for days—as we have been doing this morning since 10
o’clock—we are not going to get anywhere. Let’s not delude ourselves.
Let’s say, “Let’s hang it up and let them run rampant, as they have
these past 25 years, and hopefully the executive will purify its own
agencies because Congress doesn’t want to take that responsibility.”

I suggest that we on this committee ought to know where we stand
with the House, and this is the way to find out. One final point: This
resolution does not bring in the third branch; namely, the judiciary.
This resolution is not one that says, “Courts, you tell the executive
and the legislative branches what their respective rights and duties
are.”

This is something that is wholly within the province of Congress
itself and can remain there. Let’s find out from our colleagues in the
House of Representatives what they want. I frankly am not sure what
they want. I am not optimistic, I will say to my friend from Illinois.
In fact, from my past experiences in intelligence matters, I am rather
pessimistic. It has been the attitude of Congress that it did not want
to know what our intelligence agencies have been doing. I think we
on this committee ought to know. Mr. Chairman, I think you referred
to that earlier; we ought to know what the Congress, and what the
House, wants us.to do. When we know that, we can act accordingly.

Mr. McCrory. Would the gentleman yield? I think that one of the
ultimate recommendations of this committee will be an improved
method of oversight over all the intelligence agencies. That is not a
decision for us to make today, nor is it a decision to be made next week
on the floor of the House. ,

Let me say to the gentleman that he may not regard this as being
part of the enforcement procedure. However, if reference is made to
the first attempt of former Senator Ervin and his committee to enforce
subpenas in the district court, vou will recall he was rebuffed because
he did not have a certificate of necessity from the Senate. We had to
-pass legislation in order for Senator Ervin to go back into court, which
we did. It was limited only to that—to his investigation.

Otherwise, we would have the right, right now, to go into court
and enforce our subpena. But under the existing law, it seems to me,
this resolution of necessity is a prerequisite to the court proceeding.

If we take that route. this is the kind of resolution I want to sup-
port. But it is not the kind of resolution T want to support today.

In the first place, it is a proposal—a kind of discussion draft—that
we have before us. I will sav I am an optimist and I am glad T am
because we need some optimists on this committee. I think we should
continue to discuss this while expecting and anticipating that the
Executive is going to provide the kind of cooperation that we require
in order to do our job. I think it is forthcoming. It is at our fingertips
right now.

63-746—75—3
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Chairman Pixg. At the end of the tunnel, perhaps.

Mr. McCrory. No. I would like counsel to continue discussions with
Mr. Marsh, and whatever counsel is necessary, to see that we do get
a procedure which is consistent with what has been indicated by the
members here today. Let’s see if we cannot pin this down. I do not
care whether it is in writing or not; but we need a procedure that will
satisfy us that we will get everything we need and which limits the
meaning or import of their language so that it does not prevent us,
as you fear, Mr. Chairman, from getting &y - material in the first

lace. I think this will enable us to get all the information we need
in the first place to enable us to do our job fully.

Chairman Pike. Would the gentleman yield for a question?

Mr. McCrory. I certainly will.

Chairman Pike. Would you accept the procedures which they have
outlined under the heading “materials to be supplied” as the proce-
dures under which this committee would operate?

Mr, McCrory. Well, I would say this, Mr. Chairman: I would like
to spell them out further. I would like to modify them, as I think
counsel were undertaking to modify them. I think we should have
these cexceptions in our words, not in their words.

I think it requires some further discussions of counsel and further
consideration by our committee. If we could recess this committee and
reconvene in executive session today or tomorrow and sit around a
table and discuss this, I think we could put together procedures which
would be followed, would enable us to do our job, and would enable
us to avoid the confrontation which otherwise is implicit in the
adoption of the resolution.

Chairman Pixe. Mr. Donner, I see you are eager to say something.

Myr. Dox~Er. I am not assuming there is a misapprehension. But. T
would like to emphasize a couple of points: While the withdrawal of
the written document generally was—I do not want to say “acceded
to”—agreed to by the representatives of the executive branch, there
was no modification of the substance of the document.

The next point that was completely unresolved, shall we say. was
the question which has developed under the shorthand term of the
Eagleburger doctrine. We did not make any substantial progress on
this beyond what the committee heard from the testimony of Mr.
Eagleburger. I want to quickly add that this is my opinion, but I do
not think there has been any substantial progress in that particular

‘area,

Chairman Pixe. Mr, Dellums.

Mr. Derruvys, Mr. Chairman, T find this discussion incredible. T find
it incredible because we are sitting here rationalizing a way to deter-
mine how we should not get information. I find that inconceivable.
We are sitting here trying to figure out excuses why we should not
know. It would seemn to me that if we are to sit here rationalizing some
basis upon which we would not get information, we have no reason for
heing here. The American people have already lost extraordinary faith
in Government. We are their representatives. As their representatives,
I find it repugnant to sit here in a discussion where we are trying to
say, “ITere are the various reasons why we should not have the infor-
mation.” I would just say to my distinguished colleague, Mr. Treen.
and to Mr. Johnson—both of whom I have profound respect for—that
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when you read the words “identities of secret agents, sources and per-

sons and organizations involved in operations,” what gets communi-

cated is that we are talking about publicizing these identities. What:
we are talking about is our ability to understand the question. The issue
of whether or not we go public with the information 1s a separate ques-
tion; but I do not think there ought to be any compromises whatsoever
on our ability to know. If we don’t have the capacity to have the infor-

mation upon which to make intelligent decisions, then the people who
voted for us made a very serious mistake and they ought to run us out of
office the first chance they get. But I don’t think there ought to be any
way at all upon which we can find a basis to rationalize 1gnorance.

If we are talking about 215 million American people and the cliair-

erson is on television saying. “T'his is my opinion,” and Mr. McClory
1s saying “This is my opinion,” do you think that should stand without
documented information upon which we can rationalize these judg-
ments? I think this is absurd. I yield.

Chairman Pixe, Mr. Treen.

Mr. Treex. I do not think anyone on this committee is trying to
rationalize ignorance or keeping us in the dark. I think we are trying
to find methods to allow this committee to go forward. I would ask
this question: Let’s say the CIA is attempting to recruit a foreign
agent in a foreign country to give them information and he says, “Well,
perhaps I will give you information, but now who is going to know
about my identity ? You know I am liable to get my throat cut if people
know who I am.” Then the CTA responds, “Only 100 Senators and
435 Congressman—i35 people. We will be obligated to tell them yowr
identity.” I doubt seriously that person would have the trust you and
I have'in those 535 individuals to permit himself to be recruited with
that type of procedure in force. The question, I think, is whether orr
not we have to have identities at this moment, Mr. Dellums. in order
to do our work. I agree with you. I was very concerned about the state-
ment of the chairman as reported in the press that we don’t have the
facility to predict an attack on this country. I agree with you that
that has to be investigated. The question now is whether we have to
have the identity of an individual at this moment in order to do our
work.

I think that is the basic question. I will be glad to yield.

Mr. Derneys. I would only say that first of all, we are in no way sug-
gesting that we want to know the names of tens of thousands of agents
around the world. We are talking only about those agents who would
allow us to get as clear a picture as possible on the problems.

As a base line, I would say we are duly elected Representatives who
raised our hands the same day and swore to uphold the Constitution
of the United States. If we don’t exercise that responsibility, we are
sitting here in a mockery. We are either credible Representatives or
we are not. I don’t want to sit through a discussion where we castigate
ourselves that as representatives of the people we are in some way in-
ferior to a bureaucrat who has a greater sense of morality or ethics
than we have, ' '

I think that is ineredible. -

Mr. TreEN. I do not think that is the question at all, Mr. Dellums.
I don’t think we are questioning whether 535 Members of Congress
have a higher regard for this country or more or less ethics than
anyone else. T have tried to suggest to this committee that we try to
work with this procedure now with the understanding that if in a
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given instance or instances we decide that the identity of an individual
1s important, we can still go forward with whatever procedures are
available to us under the rules of the House or under the Constitu-
tlon to obtain that information.

What I think you are asking for now is that there be no restrictions
whatsoever on the identities of any persons. I say let’s defer that until
'we get to individual cases where we may feel that knowing the iden-
ity is important. I don’t think that argument suggests that I am try-
ing to hide information or that I am trying in some way to handicap
the work of this committee. I think it is a suggestion which, if the
committee will give serious thought to it, will permit us to o for-
ward with our work and reserve to ourselves the right to bring the
controversy to the Congress or the courts at a later time. I yield back
the balance of my time.

Chairman Pixe. Mr. Stanton.

Mr. StanToN. Mr. Chairman, directing my question to the staff
director, the gentleman from Louisiana indicated that if we did not
have cooperation from the Executive hé would support a proposed
resolution to get that information—except identities, as he so calls
them. Was there full compliance with the request to Mr. Colby in
terms of the subpena that was issued ?

_ Mr. Fierp. As of right now, Mr. Stanton, the subpena has not been
completely complied with. .

Item 6 of the subpena was not included—substantial portions, I be-
lieve, of the documents before the Chair were deleted.

Mr. StanTON. Does item 6 deal with identities? ‘

Chairman Pike. Until you get a document you don’t really know
what it deals with. ’

Mr, Frerp. It is hard to know what is in the cable until we have
seen it. :

Mr. StaxTtoN. Then the judgment on item 6 really rests with Mr.
Colby. not with the committee.

Mr. Frewp. I think that is a good point. As a practical matter.as T am
trying to conduct an investigation. the critical thing that has hap-
pened is that the burden of going forward—the burden of proof—has
shifted. We always operated under the premise that Congress had a
right to any and all information and it was up to the agencies to make
an argument as to why. subject to our discretion. we might not want
this information brought forward. Now it has shifted so we don’t have
a right to everything. They have a right to withhold and we have to
make the argument as to why we need it. T eannot always make that
argument, as a practical matter, unless T have had a chance to see the
material or hear about it in some detail. '

They are verv good about making arguments as to why we shiould
not have somethine. They were very convincing at times, and we ac-
cepted it at times. For me to have to make those arguments is putting
a tremendous burden on me.

Mr. STaxToN. Does the gentleman from Touisiana coneur as to that
type of ljmrden ? In other words. do you think the administration onght
to have the burden of proof. or do you think we ought to have the
burden of proof as indicated by the chief counsel?

Mr. Treex. T think it is up to this committee, if it decides the in-
formation is not forthcoming, to go to the House and let the Congress
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make that decision. We have not agreed on the second part of this
yet, Mr. Stanton. I think your suggestion is that I should not resist
this resolution because it only deals with the Colby subpena.

Mr. StaxToN. No.

I am asking whether, if Mr. Colby has not complied with the sub-
pena, you would go to the House floor with the request. Would you
go to the floor with the second part ?

Mr, Treex. It depends on whether or not we have worked out pro-
cedures which I think are satisfactory for protecting the national in-
tfrest. I would, then. We have not yet. We have not agreed on any-
thing.

Mr. Firwp, T think item 6 raises a good point. How do we argue that
we need item 6 when we have not seen it })They were in a position, in
a prior situation, to argue that some source might be involved that we
don’t need to know. They could make those arguments.

We have to operate from the premise that we have a right to all
information and if they do not want us to have something, then we
will listen. And we have listened.

I could not begin to make an argument for item 6.

Mr. Treex. Does Mr. Colby suggest that he is not going to give us
that information if we don’t work thisout ?

Mr. F1ern. Yes.

Mr. Treex. Whether we work this out or not, he is not going to
give us that information ¢ .

Mr. Fierp. We have not received it in response to the subpena. It
is not in the materials he previously provided, and he indicated it is
not in the materials he has just provided. ‘

Mr. Jon~xsox. That is the point I raised earlier. We don’t know what
they are going to withhold 1f we adopt this policy. As I read item 6,
talking about the “eyes only” cable, itP we agreed to the narrow excep-
tion of identities, or the other one of diplomatic exchanges, we would be
receiving item 6; is that correct ?

Chairman Pixe. I am not at all sure.

Mr. Jonxsox. Why don’t we know what we would receive under
these items which we have in the list of noncompliance? There are
several pages of them. I would like to know what they would with-
hold, because all this material has been justifiably and legitimately
requested. If they say they would not comply with any of these things,
I would say that is the time to go ahead with the resolution. If, on the
other hand, they are willing to give us the information

Chairman Pike. How do you want them to“say it? They have not
produced it. .

Mr. Jonxsox. Because we have not agreed to the discussion draft.

Chairman Pixe. Do you think we should ¢

Mr. Jonxsox. I think we ought to try it and see what happens.

Mr. McCrory. What we did originally, following the first refusal
to provide us with materials. was to sit down and try to adopt pro-
cedures. I think I took the initiative and the committee supported
the procedures. These procedures were in line with what the execu-
tive branch said it wanted. Then we found out that the procedures
were not quite what they wanted. They wanted a lot more detail in-
cluded. We learned what was in this discussion draft for the first
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time on Friday. As a matter of fact, I did not sce it until this
‘morning.,

I think what we should do, Mr. Chairman, is send our counsel back
‘to hammer out whatever is necessary and have Mr., Field and Mr.
TDonner there so they can come back to us to report the resolution of
this thing and we can start getting the materials we want and require.
T think we are getting them already through our threat of adopting
these procedures. I think if we pursue this line we are going to have
a lot better success and as the gentleman from Colorado indicates,
we may not be on the firm ground we think we are and instead of
resolving this in a way satisfactorv to the committee, we could be
Theading for litigation and a confrontation which would lead us
nowhere. So I would certainly recommend that we do that, Mr. Chair-
man—reecss this meeting and come back, say, on Wednesday, after
thev have had a chance to trv to work this out.

Chairman Pixe. Mr. Giaimo.

My, Grano. T would be perfectly willing, Mr. Chairman, to wait
wuntil tomorrow or until Wednesday or.the next day, but I would like
to remind everyone that this is not a permanent committee. As T
anderstand it. it is a committee which terminates on January 31, 1976.
That is not a long way off. There is a great deal of work to be done.
Tf today’s example is any indication of the spirit of cooneration with
which we are poing to get this job done. God help us. Bear in mind,
we are talking here, T think, about at most two acencies—the CIA and
the State Department’s Intelligence Bureau. There are many other

“Intelligence communitv agencies that we are supposd to be looking into.
[So if we delay until Wednesdav, we are going to go on and on, and
hefore yvou know it Christmas bells will he ringing and the end of
thic committee will be in sight. Therefore, T wonld obiject to delaving.

Mr, MeCrony. The delavs are not cansed by this side of the aisle or
hy me. T have heen pushing ahead here. We had some serious delays for
a matter of months, while you reorganized your side of this committee.
That is where the big hangup has been.

We have heen anxious to move ahead. If we need another month or
two, T would sunnort extending the life of the committee. T agree with
the chairman that we should conclude this—and eonclude it promptlv.
The reason T am suggesting that we not act on the resolution wntil
Wednesday is that we will make a lot more progress that way than
we will by annrovine a resalution and takine the matter to court.

Chairman Pixe. Mr. MeClory, vou have consistentlv seen progress
just around the corner and it never ever happens. You thought we had
an agreement with the President 2 weeks or a week and a half ago,
and we adopted vour proposals in order to get that agreement.

TTaving adonted vour pronosals. thev said, “IWell, that is the first .
hite, now we will come back for some more.” They have now come back
for more.

Yon want us to adont these proposals. You keep seeing great co-
operation just around the corner, but it is not there and it has not been
thera, T don’t see it just around the corner this time either.

The anestion is on the resolntion offered by the gentleman from
Connecticut, Mr. Giaimo. Is the committee ready to vote on that
yesolution?
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Mr. Jouxsox. Mr. Chairman, I made a motion a while ago and with-
drew it. I renew it now.

I move that we go into executive session to get from Mr. Field the
details of the information which he said led him to the conclusion
that this would be an unworkable policy.

We have his conclusions, but we don’t have specific reasoning from
him for them. As much as I have confidence in Mr. Field, I still thinl
we ought to go into executive session.

Chairman Pike. The gentleman will be protected. We will vote in
a moment.

Mr. Hayes.

Mr. Hayes. I have a parliamentary inquiry. If we vote on the pro-
posed Giaimo resolution and pass it, what would the timetable be in
terms of its going to the Rules Committee? Could the chairman work
that out ? ™

Chairman Pixe. If the resolution passed, I would assume that the
committee was also instructing me to go to the Rules Committee at
the earliest opportunity. How fast the Rules Committee will operate,
I simply don’t know; but I would go on to the Rules Committee with
the resolution.

Mr. Hayes. Would that be done by the middle of this week? Could
you hypothesize ?

Chairman Pixe. I would certainly request the Rules Committee to
act before the middle of this weck, but I simply do not know what
their schedule is. We are not going to be leaping precipitously from
here to the floor of the House. We are going to go through all of the
normal procedures which any resolution requires before it is brought
to the floor.

Mr. Lehman.

Mr. Lenyax. I want to see if we can get back to the main purpose
of this committee. I think you have stated it eloquently several times—
(1) what does the intelligence community cost; (2) what about its
productivity; and (3) what is the risk involved in obtaining this
product. I think the three goals we have can best be expedited by this
resolution. Like our colleague from Connecticut, I, too, am not very
optimistic about the attitude of some of our other colleagues in
regard to this. But if we are going to assume our duty not only in
this committee, but in the House of Representatives, to take an equal
}mrt in the responsibility for the policy and activities of our intel-

igence community, I think thisis the best way to start.

I would be happy to support the resolution of the gentleman from
Connecticut.

Chairman Pige. Before we vote on the motion by Mr. Johnson, I
just want to make a statement which is rather embarrassing to me
personally. I have done my very best to keep these hearings open to
the publc; I am, however, going to vote with Mr. Johnson. I am
going to vote with Mr. Johnson not because I think anything vital
would come out if we conducted the rest of this debate in public,
but simply so I can, I hope. demonstrate the fact that I am prepared
to go just as far as I possibly can to cooperate with the minority side
in these discussions and in our efforts generally. X

Mr. McCrory. Mr. Chairman, if you will recognize me for this
comment——
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Chairman Pixe. Mr. McClory.

Mr. McCrory. I do want to say, since you indicated that I have been
hopeful that we are going to get a response and we don't seem to
get a response, that I saw a large volume of material delivered to the

esk of our counsel this morning and I now have in my hand additional
information which I judge to be classified, which was to be in the hands
of this committee today.

Chairman Pixke. Is it stamped classified? It bears none of the im-
pediments which is usually associated with classified information.

Mr. McCrory. It is identified in the letter as being the kind of in-
formation which the intelligence agency itself considers. But regard-
less of that; it is information which we have just received. I think it
bears out the fact that we are getting results. I think we will get all
the material we require if we take the route of consultation and not
confrontation.

Mr. Fiern. Mr. McClory, we have received communications on that.
My understanding is that it is not classified.

Mr. Jouxsox. I want to go into executive session to receive the
information Mr. Field said was classified, and upon which he based
his assumption that this procedure would not work. I will then be glad
to go into public session.

Chairman PigE. The clerk will call the roll.

Mr. TreeN. Parliamentary inquiry. Do I understand from the chair-
man’s remarks that the purpose of the executive session will be to
receive information from Mr. Field and not for any other business
of the committee?

Chairman Pixe. I cannot guarantee that. When we go into executive
session, what we will do is up to the will of the committee.

- Mr. TreeN. Thank you.
e Chairman Prre. The clerk will call the roll.

The Crerk. Mr. Giaimo.

Mr. Giatao. Aye.

The CrErk. Mr. Stanton.

Mr. StaxToN. Aye.

The Crerk. Mr. Dellums,

Mr. DerLuas. No.

The Crerk. Mr. Hayes.

Mr. Hayes. Ave.

The Crerk. Mr, Lehman.

Mr. Lrnyax. No.

The Crerk. Mr. Johnson.

Mr. JorixsoN. Ave.

., The CLErg. Mr. Treen.

Mr. TregN. Ave.

The Crerg. Mr. McClory.

Mr. McCrory. Ave.

The CrLERK. MT. Asnin.

Chairman Pikr. Mr. Aspin votes ave by proxy and I vote aye.

Mr. Jorrxsox. Do we have to sweep the room ?

Chairman Prrr. T would hope not. The committee will be in
recess until 2 o’clock this afternoon when it will meet in executive
session.

"Whereupon, at 12:13 p.n., the committee adjourned, to reconvene
at 2 p.m..in executive session.]

aav
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AFTERNOON SESSION

Chairman Pixe. The committee will come to order. We are in open
session.

The order of business before us is the resolution previously intro-
duced by Congressman Giaimo. Are there any amendments to the
resolution ?

Mr. McCrory. Mr. Chairman, I have an amendment.

Chairman PIkke. The gentleman will state his amendment.

Mr. McCrory. Mr. Chairman, before explaining the amendment or
having the amendment read, I would like to raise this question: With
respect to any action which we would take as a result of noncom-

liance with our subpenas, I question seriously whether we have

en in full compliance with our own rules.

I make that point because I was not at the meeting when the sub-
penas were authorized and I have not seen the notice which said
that the issuance of a subpena, or the authorization of subpenas, was
going to be requested at such meeting. I was out of the city at that
time. I think if I had noticed that that action were going to be taken,
I might have returned for the meeting. I raise that question as a
possible defect in the proceedings which we may be about to undertake.

I do offer this amendment, Mr. Chairman. .

Chairman P1gg. Do you want any discussion on your technical ob-
jection to our procedure ?

Mr. StantoN. Mr. Chairman.

Chairman PixEe. Mr. Stanton.

Mr. StaNTON. Where was the gentleman ?

Mr. McCrory. I was in London, England, at that time.

Mr. StanTtoN. I know I was notified.

Mr. McCrory. I was on official business.

Mr. StanTton. How long were you there ?

Mr. McCrory. I was there for a total of 10 or 11 days.

Mr. StanTton. Each of us received notification. I know of no other
member who did not receive notification. You wouldn’t expect us
to hold proceedings until you finished your sojourn, would you?

Mr, McCrory. I was advised before I left that it was not expected
action would be taken by the committee until my return.

. Iam raising the point because I don’t want the committee to proceed
in any defective way or in a way which would thwart our efforts to
“enforce our subpenas. I raise the question that we may not have com-
plied with our own rules. I would suggest that if we are going to take
this kind of step, where we are going to move to the floor of the House
and then to the courts, we should be sure that we have followed our
own rules and that we have a sound basis for the authorization of the
subpenas.

Mr. StaxtoN. You don’t have personal knowledge that we didn’t
follow our own rules. do you?

Mr. McCrory. Well, I'have read the rules and

Mr. StaxToN. You weren’t here, so you don’t know whether we did

or we didn’t.

Mr. McCrory. I inquired of staff with respect to the notice and I
understand no notice was given that subpenas were to be authorized.

Chairman Pixe. Would the staff director reply?
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Mr. Frero. Mr. Chairman, according to my knowledge of the rules,
we did comply with every requirement. We issued notice of the meet-
ing 2 days before the meeting, which is actually 24 hours earlier than
necessary ; we had a rollcall vote of the committee. The chairman did
indicate the specific nature of the subpena, and there was a majority
vote of the committee.

Mr. McCrory. Did the notice indicate that the authorization of sub-
penas was to be requested ? )

Mr. Fiewp. The notice indicated the meeting would be for the pur-
pose of approving subpenas.

Mr. SranToN. I think the notice even included the language of the
subpenas.

Chairman Pike. The notice did not have the language of the sub-
pena. The notice did, however, say the meeting was for the purpose
of issuing subpenas. |

Mr. McCrory. I just raised that question, Mr. Chairman. If counsel
is satisfied and the chairman is satisfied, I won’t pursue it.

Mr. Frero. Mr. Chairman, for the record, the motion was introduced
by Mr. Stanton and the “ayes” were Mr, Stanton, Mr, Dellums, Mr.
Murphy, Mr. Johnson, Mr. Aspin, Mr. Hayes, Mr. Lehman, and Mr.
Pike—which is a majority of the committee. i}

Mr. McCrory. Mr. Chairman, I move now to the question of my
amendment. I think counsel has a copy of it and I ask that it be read.
Chairman Pixe. Would the staff director read the amendment?

Mr. Fiewp. Proposed amendment to proposed resolution of the
Select Committee on Intelligence.

Amend section 1 of the proposed resolution by inserting in line 5
after the word “subpena,” the following:
except with respect to names and identities of agents or operatives or other
undercover personnel of the varlous intelligence agencies of the U.S. Govern-
ment, and except with respect to the names, identities or other information
which might disclose the identity or national affiliation of foreign agents,
operatives or personnel employed by or cooperating with the American intelli-
gence agencies, and except with respect to confidential information received
by any American intelligence agencies or departments of the government under
a promise of secrecy or confidentiality and except with respect to diplomatic
exchanges which are secret or classified in any of the departments of the
government, and except materials or documents relating to current or ongoing
intelligence activities, and except such other materials, documents or informa-
tion which the committece may deem unnecessary to its investigation of intel-
ligence activities of the nation;

and

Amend line 5 of said proposed resolution by striking the words
“or after” and,

Amend section 2 of said proposed resolution by inserting at the
conclusion thereof the same exception as that proposed with respect
to section 1. -

Chairman Pike. The gentleman is recognized for 5 minutes in sup-
port of his amendment.

Mr. McCrory. I think this amendment is essential with respect to
any action we take to the floor of the House.

In the first place, the resolution proposes to get House endorse-
ment of subpenas that might be issued after the adoption of the resolu-
tion. Without knowing what subpenas might be offered following
the adoption of this resolution, it seems to me that it would be unfair
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and very incongruous for us to ask the House to endorse and support
us with respect to action which we might take in the future.

Now, that resolution would exclude from materials which we would
receive the names and identities of agents or operatives and other
persons who operate under cover. A

I know that it would be important for this committee to get into
areas where intelligence information has been supplied by such per-
sons, but the identity of such persons would, in my opinion. endanger
their lives, endanger the effectiveness of our own intelligence-gather-
ing capability, and be extremely unwise.

Furthermore, we want to get from the House of Representatives
support for our investigative activities—including our need to get
vital information. However, if we go to the floor of the House and tell
the Members that we want information which would include the
identities of persons who operate under cover—including foreign
intelligence agents and diplomatic exchanges, and other things which
would be covered by the blanket language of the resolution which
we would be offering to the Ilouse, I don't think we would get the
kind of support in the House that I think the committe would other-
wise receive.

I would suggest that this amendment would make the action which
is offered here much more palatable, much more acceptable, and would
thereby assure greater cooperation.

I might say that this has been a sensitive subject with respect to the
procedures which the White House has proposed to us—to you and
me, and now to the committee and to our counsel. It appears that
information which the committee requires might come from some
such sources, but it does not seem to me that under any circunr-
stances we need to identify the person by name, or in any other way
which would subject him or her to exposure to danger and thus
perhaps hamper the good work that our intelligence agencies would
be carrying out.

I respectfully move the adoption of the amendment, which is two-
fold, and urge its adoption by the committee.

Mr. Hayes. Will you vield to a question in regard to the language ?

Mr. McCrony. Yes,

Mr. Hayes. Mr. McClory, what would be the difference between your
language and the power that the President already has, as determined
by the courts—which is to certify that he must withhold the informa-
tion for the effective discharge of his Presidential powers? In other
words, the enunciation the court has given to exccutive privilege. Why
should we attempt to spell out and define in advance those things
which need not be complied with ?

Mr. McCrory. I assume that this resolution of necessity is a resolu-
tion which we regard as a prerequisite for some court action. I think
that if we adopt a resolution of necessity without recognizing the
prerogatives-of the Executive or without recognizing what the law
already says with respect to the operations of an intoT!igenco agency.
we would be on very, very dangerous ground—first of all in the House

of Representatives and then in the courts.
"~ Mr. Hayss. Would it not be less wordy and would it not be cleaner
legislatively to then reduce vour amendment, if you are concerned
about that, simply to that language which spells out “executive
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privilege.” I think that language has been made available to us. Simply
say “except those things that the President personally certifies are
essential to the effective discharge——" )

Mr. McCrory. No: I think that “executive privilege™” would go
beyond that. I am not acceding to exceutive privilege in this: I am
recognizing that intelligence agencies have to operate with persons
whose identity can’t be publicized. Therefore, I am suggesting that
the House support our need for information, but not our need to have
the identity oF individuals who might have intelligence information.

Chairman Pike. The question is on—Mr. Dellums?

Mr. Drrruyms. Thank you,

First, I would like to ask the ranking minority person: Other than
the fact that you have gone into extraordinary detail, what difference
is there between your proposed amendment and the discussion draft’s
item No. 1, with the exception of the exclusion of the term “organiza-
tions?”? There is virtually no difference in the statement. I think we
went into executive session earlier today for the purpose of having
staff give us, as best they could, a rationale for why this is inoperative.
We now come out of the executive session, you offer an amendment
with virtually no change, with the exception of the exclusion of the
term “organizations”—and vou even go into greater detail on it.

Can you tell me first: why are we now going into the issue of
identities?

I would make one addendum. I think we are raising a red herring here
with respect to identities of secret agents. Consider this fact: Philip
Agee wrote a book. It included detailed names and deseriptions of
agents all over the world—but all hell has not broken loose. Why are we
here today, building a straw man to take to the floor of the House
for the purpose of defeating the Giaimo resolution and impairing our
ability to function?

Mr. McCrory. I am not offering this as a means of «defeating the
resolution. I added the words “names and identities.” T grant this is
without having knowledge of what was contained in the discussion
paper, and let me say further that I think that the book by Philip
Agee has done untold harm—not only to the intelligence agencies, but
to officials in foreign governments, and to foreign intelligence activ-
ities. The political consequences to our Nation as a result of the pub-
lication of that book. in the identification of persons by name and in
other ways, has caused damage to this country which we will have to
sustain for vears and years to come—perhaps permanent damage to
this Nation from which we will never recover.

Mr. Grano. Mr. Chairman, I move the question on the amendment
and ask for a record vote. )

Chairman Pixr. Al those in favor of a record vote raise their hand.

A snfficient number—this is on the amendment. The clerk will call
the roll.

The CrEerk. Mr. Giaimo?

Mr. Grano. No.

The CLerk. Mr. Stanton ?

Mr. StanToNn. No.

The Crerk. Mr. Dellums{

Mr. DernoMs. No.

The Cr.erx. Mr. Murphy
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Mr. Muoreny. No.

The CLErk. Mr. Hayes?

Mr. Haves. No.

The CLERK. Mr. Lehman %

Mr. Lenyax. No. )

The CLeErk. Mr. McClory?

Mr. McCrory. Aye.

The CLERK. Mr. Treen?

M. Treex. Ave.

The Crerk. Mr. Kasten ?

Mr. Kastex. No.

The Crerk. Mr. Johnson ?

Mr. Jonnsox. No. .

Chairman Pike. No.

Mr. Aspin votes no by proxy.

Two “ayes,” 10 “noes.” The amendment is not agreed to.

Mr. Staxtox. Mr. Chairman, I move the adoption of the motion
by Mr. Giaimo.

Mr. JonxsoN. Mr. Chairman, I have an amendment.

- Chairman Pixe. Was it your purpose to move the previous ques-
tion, Mr. Stanton?

Mr. StaxToN. No.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Johnson, do you have an amendment$?

Mr. Jonxsox. Mr. Chairman, I don’t have a written copy of the
amendment, but after listening to the arguments that were presented
earlier, I would like to propose an additional section 3 to the proposed
resolution which would say, “Be it further Resolved, That the House
of Representatives hereby subscribes to and agrees to be bound by
rule 7 of the rules adopted by the Seleet Committee on Intelligence.”

Rule 7, as you know, is that rule which relates to the protection of
papers and documents and which prevents access by other Members
of the ITouse'to the information which is provided to this committee.

Chairman Pixke. Let me say that I think we all understand the sense
of your amendment and I see no reason why wo cannot vote on it.
We now have a vote going on over on the floor of the Tlouse, however,
and there mav be some discussion about vour amendment. I would
suogest that the committee recess for 15 minutes to vote and then we
will come back and address ourselves to your proposal.

['Wherenpon. at 3:30 p.m., the committee recessed and reconvened
at 4 pm.]

Chairman Prce. The committee will come to order.

The question hefore the committee is an amendment offered by Mr.
Johnson. Do vou want to address the amendment, Mr. Johnson? If
vou do. vou are recognized for 5 minutes.

My, Jorrxsox, Just briefly, Mr. Chairman.

As members of the committee know, our rules are in conflict with
the rules of the whole House with respect to availability to noncom- -
mittee Members of the information which will be made available to
the committee. One of the real problems which has arisen in connec-
tion with this conflict relates to the disclosure of information; and
T believe that this conflict between the House rule and the committee
rule is at least one of the basic problems we have with trying to resolve
this difference. All-T am saying is that if the House subscribes to
rule 7 and admits, for the purpose of this investigation, that the
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information will be made public only according to the committee’s
rules, this might, in effect, help resolve this proT)lem we are encoun-
tering. -

If we get into this kind of conflict with this resolution, in light of
the legal mernorandum prepared by the comnrittee which says in effect
it despairs of the effectiveness of a resort to court action, I am afraid
we are going to get ourselves into a position where we render our-
selves ineffective. I would, therefore, like to have section 3 adopted
as a statement by the House which recognizes the validity of the prob-
lem of disclosure and that the committee has adopted sound rules
that will perhaps help to alleviate the problem.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr-Drerrens. I would simply say-to my distinguished colleague
that I veally think he is raising a very important and fundamental
question that at some point the House needs to address. I would only
say to the gentleman that I think this is the wrong vehicle to raise
the question. I think, first, it would cloud the issue; and second, it
would put this small, select and, in some quarters, unpopular commit-
tec in a position of mandating the Congress on this question—and I
think that they would roll over us on this issue.

I think the substantive issue we are raising here is access to infor-
mation. I think that, in and of itself, is a profound enough question
for us to attempt to address. To take on the additional fundamental
question the gentleman raises, I think, would weaken the resolution,
wenken its chances of being passed by the House, and I think it would
be an inappropriate vehicle. The H):)usc needs to take this issue up,
debate it, and consider it fully. I think this resolution is not directed
to the appropriate place.

Mr. Jornsox. I would say to the gentleman this problem arose over
the rclease of information—those four words. I imagine there are
many people who would regret we have come to this impasse because
of the release of those four words. We talk about the desirability. or
the necessity, of getting the information. I subscribe to that. The
executive branch talks about publication of the material containing
those words. We never secem to be talking about the same subject at
the same time.

Through this section 3 which I am proposing, I would like to ac-
knowledge a certain validity to what they are talking about—try to
alleviate this situation so that we can try to get on with the investiga-
tion. Tt is the investigation T am trving to preserve. not the conflict.

Mi, McCrory. I think the gentleman’s point is very well made. I
think without the adoption of his amendment we are going to be ex-
tremely vulnerable—not only in the Rules Committee, but on the floor
of the House and with the American public. I think we are going far
bevond what we can expect to get from this House of Representatives
when we suggest that we are going to require the furnishing of infor-
mation, including the names and identities of persons who are under-
~ cover agents and then have that information available not only to all
the members of this committee, and the staff, but also to the 535
Members of the U.S. Congress.

If we want to get an expression of support for the work that we are
doing, we had better be pretty reasonable, and we had better be very
careful about what we are asking support for. If we are asking sup-
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port for information which includes the identities and names of un-
dercover agents and which would be available to all the Members of
the House upon their simple request, I think we are going to be put
in a very, very difficult g)osition.

I hope the gentleman’s amendment is agreed to. :

Chairman Pike. The time of the gentleman from Colorado has
expired. ‘

Mr. Giaimo?

Mr. Gianvo. Mr. Chairman, I speak in opposition to the amend-
‘ent. If points of order were allowed in committee, I think we could
raise one against this amendment, because we are taking something
unto ourselves which really applies to the House.

I think we are just delaying.

The Rules of the House provide what the rights of Members are,
They are ambiguous about this. We are going to have to refine them
and redefine the rights of Members, but those are functions to be de-
termined by the House of Representatives under House rules.

We do know that up until the present time Members in the House
had very little opportunity to find out anything about secret agencics
of the Government.

I can tell you that in the last week there have been revolutionary
changes, in my opinion, about the rights of Members to find out what
is golng on in secret agencies, what budget figures exist, and so forth.
I think things are going to change, but I don’t think we can do it this
afternoon or in this committee.

Chairman Pixe. Are we ready for the question? Mr., Treen, do
you want to address yourself to the amendment ¢

Mr. Treex. While I intend to support the amendment offered, I
don’t feel it will restrain the access of the other 435 House Mem-
bers who aren’t represented here, or their having the information ul-
timately, because Rule 7.3 says:

Until such time as the committee has submitted its final report to the House,
classified or other sensitive information in the committee records and files
shall not be made available or disclosed to other than the committee mem-
bership and the committee staff * * ¢, :

This suggests to me—at least suggests to me—that once this com-
mittee has made its final report. then, even if the full House adopted
this resolution with section 3, the House rule would prevail and all
Members of the House would have access to all of the records of this
committee. -

Mr. Hayes. Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Pixe. Mr. Hayes.

Mr. Haves. I would raise a point of order against the amendment on
the grounds it is nongermane to the resolution and is wholly super-
fluous to it.

Chairman P1gE. I am obliged to state that the gentleman’s point of
order comes too late. It is not timely at this point.

Are we ready for.the question ?

Mr. JonxsoN. May we have a record vote ?

: ‘C!lmirman Pige. All those in favor of a record vote, raise their
1ands.

The clerk will call the roll.

The CLErk. Mr. Giaimo.
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Mr. Giaiaro. No.

The Crerk. Mr. Stanton.

Mr. StaxToN. No.

The CrERK. Mr. Dellums.

Mr. DeLruMs. No.

The Crerk. Mr. Murphy.

My, Morriy. No.

The Crerg. Mr, Milford.

Mr. Mirrorp. Aye.

The Crerk. Mr. Hayes.

Mr. Haves. No. ,

The CLErg. Mr. Lehman.

Mr. Lenyax. No.

The CLERK. Mr. McClory.

Mr. McCrory. Aye.

The CrErk. Mr. Treen.

Mr, TreeN. Ave.

The Crerk. Mr. Kasten.

Mr. KasTteEN. Aye.

The CrLERk. Mr. Johnson.

Mr, JouxsoN. Aye.

The CrErk. Mr. Pike.

Chairman Pixe. No.

Mr. Aspin votes no by proxy.

By a vote of 5 yeas to 8 nays, the amendment is not agreed to.

Mr. Stanton ?

Mr. StaxtoN. I move the adoption of the resolution.

Chairman Pixe. Mr. Xasten, did you have another amendment you
would like to offer?

Mr. Kastex. I.would like to propose one additional amendment,

Chairman Pixe. I will ask the gentleman from Ohio to withhold
his previous question. The gentleman is recognized.

Mr. Kastex. Mr. Chairman, the amendment I would propose is now
being distributed. It states, “Amend section 1 of the proposed resolu-
tion by inserting on line 6 after the word ‘intelligence’ the following:
‘And subject to agreed upon procedures for release of classified
information.”” ‘

For the information of the members of the committee. T am referring
to the language which is in the discussion draft beginning with

If the committee desires to publish any classified material and the appropriate
executive agency objects, the following procedure woukd apply : 1. The appropriate
executive agency will be given notice and reasonable opportunity to make its case
to the committee, in executive sesssion, as to whether the material may be made
public, 2. If agreement is impossible, the committee will see to it that the disputed
materials are given to a special review bhoard, made up of congressional leaders.
If the review board agrees with the executive agency. the materials shall not he
published. If the leadership board disagrees with the executive ageney and con-
curs in the committee judgment that the material should be published, then they
will so advise the President. 3. The materials will not be published if publica-
tion would. in the apinion of the President, be prejudicial to the national security
of the United States.

I guess there are two points, Mr. Chairman and membhers of the
committee, that T am trying to get at.

Mr. ITayes. A point of inquiry, Mr, Chairman. Has the gentleman
written part of his amendment out and then read the other part?
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Chairman Pike. The other })art he was reading was from the draft
proposal submitted by the White House on the subject of the release
of information.

Mur. ITaves. Is it clear, then, that this piece of paper is the total lan-
guage of your amendment and the other words you were reading were
by way of explanation?

Mr. Kastex. The piece of paper is the draft of the amendment, and
what I was trying to do was define agreed-upon procedures so that
you would know what I was referring to. )

Mr. Havgs. Mr. Chairman, I would like at this time to raise a point
of order on the grounds that it is nongermane to the resolution.

Chairman Pixk. I feel constrained to overrule the point of order. It
seems to me that it could be germane to what we are discussing, and I
think that the amendment is properly made insofar as the issue of
germaneness is concerned.

Mr. Haves. Before the chairman rules, may I respond in support of
my point of order? -

Chairman Pixe. You may. I had an uneasy feeling that I had ruled,
but go ahead.

Mr. Haves. The proposed resolution, Mr, Chairman. involves, first
of all, a vote which asks the entire House of Representatives, first, to
consider the kind of task that is before this committee. and that is the
point to section 1. Section 2 is a specific request, asking the whole
House to direct an executive officer to carry out. an act, and it sets forth
what that specific act is; that is, to comply with the items of the Sep-
tember 12 subpena from this committee.

If the amendment were allowed, it would further subject the lan-
guage of section 2 to conditions and to qualifications that are far out-
side the scope and coverage of the resolution. And for that reason, we
are becoming involved in a cluttering that is really not even before
this committee and specifically not before the House of Represent-
atives—nor do T think that the committee ever intended to drag those
kinds of issues before the entire IHouse of Representatives.

Chairman Pike. On reconsideration. the Chair finds that while the
gentleman may well have made a good argument against the amend-
ment on its merits, T nevertheless feel constrained to rule that this
amendment. can be considered germane to the basie issue with which
we are confronted. and T would overrule the point of order.

Mr. McCrory. Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Pixke. Let me just ask if Mr. Kasten is through.

Mr. Kasten. I would like to continue for a moment in support of
the amendment.

Chairman Pixe. Mr. Kasten.

Mr. Kastex. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, the
question here is not whether or not we should receive information. I
think there is no question but it is the intent of the conumittee, and
it will be the intent of Congress, that we receive the information we
need, and we should receive it in the form that we have asked for it.
But one of the problems in the exceutive branch, and one of the proh-
lems of each and every member of this committee, is what we do with
this information after we get it. It is my hope that we could define. for
the purposes of the Congress and for the purposes of the executive
branch, the nature of our process as we declassify information. There

63-746—75—4
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have been a lot of questions on unilateral declassification, and I think
that those should be cleared up before we receive this kind of
information. '

In my opinion, the questions on these limitations on publication of
the data, and the questions on the declassifying of this data, could not
hinder our investigation one bit. I think, in fact, it could help our
investigation because it would take one stumbling block away—it would
take one problem away—and we would be able to work with the
executive branch rather than go at them through a series of
confrontations.

I vield to the gentleman from Illinois.

Mr. McCrory. I thank the gentleman for yielding. I want to com-
mend the gentleman for offering this amendment, because it does in-
deed provide an area where we have agreement, or understanding—
where we have a basis upon which we can receive classified informa-
tion and under certain circumstances publicize it or declassify it
through this committee. I think that since we are assuming that prerog-
ative, and since that prerogative is recognized by the Executive, we
should include this as part of our resolution.

Now without this, and without the other amendment that I offered,
I think we are going to be very, very vulnerable in the House of Repre-
sentatives. Instead of going to the floor of the House and getting a
large vote of confidence in this committee, we are throwing ourselves
wide open to criticism.

In addition, it seems to me that without this amendment we are
playing into the hands of the Executive, because we are saying that
we are rejecting the procedures which they have offered and which are
acceptable to them. To invite a confrontation, it seems to me, is not
only going to play into their hands but will also prevent this committee
from doing the job it has undertaken to do: conduct a full investiga-
ti?li and carry out the constructive work that I think we are capable
of doing. .

I amghopeful that this amendment will be agreed to. But as a
matter of fact, I hope the resolution will not be agreed to by the whole
committee.

Chairman Pike. The Chair would like to state that T am going to
oppose this amendment, and I am going to oppose it for a couple of
reasons: One, it refers to agreed-upon procedures as if there were
agreed-upon procedures. The Chair has stated his own opinion as to
what reasonable procedures might be. But there are no agreed-upon

rocedures, as far as this committee is concerned, as far as the House
is concerned, or, for that matter, as far as the White House is concerned.

1 think that we are close to agreement on this issue, but I don’t know
whether we have agreementt.

The reason that I am going to oppose this, basically, is because,
while T was willing to move toward a genuine compromise on the
subject of the release of classified documents, I was willing to do so
only in the context of an overall agreement as to our access to classified
documents.

I have tried to make it very clear that it would be very easy to agree
to procedures on the release of classified documents, if they didn’t give
us classified documents. They would say we could release anything.

If, by the same token, they give us everything we ask for, that is &
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very different matter. But I think that the amendment does give
away another point which Congress has a right to assert, without
getting anything whatsoever in return, and therefore I am going to
oppose the amendment.

Mr. Giaimo ? :

Mr. Grano. Mr. Chairman, it seems to me that if we were to adopt
this amendment, the basic resolution would be made a nullity. The
basic resolution is direct. It says the House of Representatives con-
siders the work of the select committee to be necessary, and they ought
to make that determination. It says, further, that the House has re-
solved to make this investigation concerning intelligence operations.
And it says, third, that the House considers the matter of noncompli-
ance with subpenas to be a grave matter requiring appropriate
enforcement.

This is what this resolution says. If you add to it the hooker—
which is in the amendment and which says, “Subject to agreed-upon
procedures for release of classified information—” we are right back
where we were at 10 o’clock this morning. We haven’t agreed-upon
rrocedures. This is the whole nub of this argument and debate and,
if you will, this effort on the part of the administration or the execu-
tive branch to delay our continuing this work.

Until we have agreed-upon procedures, this resolution by the House.
to make those three determinations that I outlined, would not be
operative.

Mr. Kastex, Will the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Granvo. Yes,

Mr. KasteN. Would the amendment be acceptable to vou if the
wording were changed so that. rather than using the words “agreed
upon procedures,” I simply said “subject to the following procedures,”
and then listed points 1, 2, and 3, which I have read. It seems to me
your argument is that there have been no agreed-upon procedures,
and I think that was also one of the major objections of the chairman.

Mr. Granro. Do you mean 1,2, and 3 from the discussion draft?

Mr. KasTeN. Yes.

Mr. Graryo. That would be even worse, because you would then
be saying we ought to accept the discussion draft, which I gather is
the proposal of the White House and/or Mr. Kissinger, or God knows
who—but it is not ours. That makes it even more subject to their
approval. We will be right back where we were.

We are cither going to do our job as the legislative branch, or we
are going to be pushed by the Executive branch. I think the House
ought to make the determination as to what it wants us to do.

Mr. KasTeEN. Would the gentleman yield further?

Mr. Granvo. Yes.

Mr. Kastevn. I wonder if you could answer the question, then, as
to what procedures it would be your intent, or maybe the chairman's
intent, we would follow in terms of publishing classified materials.

Mr. Gramro. As the gentleman knows, I have been involved in this
since last week more than ever before in my life. I was just talking
to my chairman in the other committee, and he is concerned about .
the problem.

Part of the problem here is that we know what is wrong, but we
really have not figured out yet how far we go. Obviously, the gentle-
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man and I and the rest of us, I am sure, recognize the need for an
intelligence function in this country. ’

We also recognize that we cannot disseminate all of the informa-
tion publicly. Much of the information we heard in executive session
today obviously cannot be disseminated. In fact, none of it can be
disseminated publicly.

Therefore, there has to be a limitation. We know what the limitation
should not be, and that is that no one in Congress—or very few of
us—should know. We know there has to be a greater awareness of
what the intelligence agencies are doing in order to have adequate
oversight over them, It is not a question of Congress resuming its
oversight function. Congress never assumed its oversight function,
if you will, in 25 years. And that is why we are here today. We are
being pushed by the events and by public awareness to do something
in this area. Where do we draw the line? I will say to you, I don’t
know. I recognize we cannot have full-blown disclosure. But I also
want to have the gentleman understand that unless we in the Con-
gress—at least some of us, and partieularly, at this time, this com-
mittee—are the recipients of an unfettered flow of information from
the executive branch, we cannot develop the facts necessary to make
adequate recommendations for effective oversight. I say to you we
are going tq have to work that out—but it has to be worked out by
us in the Congress. It cannot be worked out in terms of what they
will let us do.

Chairman Pixe. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Are we ready for the vote ? Mr. Dellums.

Mr. DerLusms. I would just say very briefly to my distinguished
colleague from Wisconsin that first of all, we have already informally
agreed that the agency would be given notice and a reasonable oppor-
tunity to make its case before the committee. This is something we
offered a couple weeks ago. There was no adequate response to it. hut
we did make that gesture.

I would also say to my colleague that I am more than willing to

work toward some kind of accommodation in this avea of publication,
but I think that language in this particular proposal hefore us is
debatable. T think the chairperson has already spoken eloquently to
that.
T would say, in the words that became very popular during the
Watergate era, “and subject to render the entire resolution inoper-
ative.” If they take 3 months to work out an agreement, this resolution
is inoperative, and I think we have a profound responsibility with
respect. to the guts of this resolution to push forward on it. I would
be inclined to oppose the amendment for those reasons.

Mr. McCrory. Would the gentleman yield for a comment ?

Mr. Derrnoys. Surely.

Mr. McCrory. I would like to point out the arguments advanced
by the gentleman from Connecticut relate to receipt of information
by this committee, whereas the resolution directs its attention to the
publicizing of information which the committee has already received.
So T think his remarks were irrelevant to this proposed amendment.

Chairman Pige. On the Aquestion. Mr. Milford, do you seek
recognition ¢

Mr. Mrorp. I do,sir.
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Chairman Pike. The gentleman is recognized for 5 minutes.

Mr. Microrp. I would rise to support the gentleman’s amendment.
Quite frankly, I am not personally convinced, at this time, that either
this committee or the administration have done everything possible
to reach agreed-upon procedures. The possibility of a constitutional
confrontation concerns me very much, and I feel that going to the
House at this time literally would be premature.

I would again appeal to the committee that, before we go to the
House and to a constitutional confrontation, we write to the President.
to appoint a spokesman who can speak for him on these matters; and
then 1n a closed session of this cominittee, we sit down with a steno-
typist sitting there and work out—or at least attempt to work out—
an agreement.

If we then find that an accommodation cannot be worked out to
the satisfaction of both parties, then that record, itself, can be taken
to the floor of the House. I think at least this procedure will show the
country that we have responsibly sat down and tried our best to
resolve this problem.-

My, StantoN. Mr. Chairman, 1 move the previous question.

Chairman Pike. The previous question is ordered.

The question is on the amendment offered by Mr. Kasten.

Do you want a record vote?

Mr. KastEN. Yes. )

Chairman Pige. All those in favor of a record vote raise their hands.
There is a sufficient number. The clerk will call the roll.

The Crerk. Mr. Giaimo.

Myr. Granso. No.

The CrLErk. Mr, Stanton,

Mr. StaxToN. No.

'Fhe CLErRk. Mr. Dellums,

Mr. DeLruas. No,

The Crerk. Mr. Murphy.

Mr. Murpny. No.

The Crerk. Mr. Milford.

My, Mivrorn. Aye.

‘The CrLeErk. Mr. Hayes.

Mr. Hayes. Aye.

“The CLERK. Mr. Lehman,

Mvr. Lenyan, No.

The CLerx. Mr. McClory,

Mr. McCrory. Aye.

The CLErk. Mr. Treen.

My, TREEN. Aye.

‘The Crerk. Mr. Kasten.

My, KastTex. Aye.

The ('Lerk. Mr. Johnson.

Mz, Jonxsox. Aye

The Crerk. Mr, Pike.

Chairman Pixe. No: and Mr. Aspin votes no by proxy.

By a vote of § yeas and 8 nays, the amendment 1s not agreed to.

Mr. StanTox. I move the previous question.

Chairman Pixe. The previous question is ordered.

On this one, I would suggest we have a record vote.
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The clerk will call the roll on the resolution offered by Mr. Giaimo.
The CLerk. Mr. Giaimo.
Mr. Granso. Aye.

The Crerk. Mr. Stanton.

- Mr. StanTON. Aye.

The CrLerk. Mr. Dellums.

Mr. DeLruas. Aye.

The Cr.erk. Mr. Murphy.

My, Mureny. Aye.

The CrLerk. Mr. Milford.

Mr. Mivrrorn. No.

The Crerk. Mr. Hayes.

Mr. Haves. Aye.

The Crerr. Mr. Lehman.

Mr. LEHMAN. Aye.

The Crerx. Mr. McClory.

Mr. McCrory. No.

Tho Crerx. Mr. Treen.

Mr. Treex. No.

The Crerk. Mr. Kasten,

Mr, KasTEN, Aye,

The Crerk. Mr. Johnson.

Mr. Jouxson. Aye.

The Crerk. Chairman Pike. .

Chairman Pixe. Aye, and Mr. Aspin votes aye by proxy.

By a vote of 10 yeas and 3 nays the resolution is agreed to.

The committee will stand in recess until

Mr. McCrory. Mr. Chairman, I assume we will have a committee
report. How long will we have? I want to prepare and file minority
views,

+ Chairman Pixe. The gentleman is absolutely correct. We will have a
committee report and the gentleman will be protected in filing his
minority views. I would hope that the committee is now authorizing
me to go to the Rules Commiuttee.

Mr. Grarxro. Mr. Chairman, I make a motion that the chairman be
authorized to go to the Rules Committee in regard to the resolution

~and take all necessary steps to comply with the Rules of the House
and bring this matter to the floor.

Chairman Pixe. Without objection, it is so ordered. I assure the
gentleman from Illinois he will be protected with time to file his
minority views.

Mr. Treex. Mr. Chairman, under rule 8 of the committee rules. I
would like to serve notice that I would also like to file supplemental
views.

Chairman Pigr. The gentleman will be protected.

Mr, KasTen. And 1.

Chairman Pixgk. Certainly.

The committee will stand in recess until 10 a.m. tomorrow morning.

[ Whereupon, at 4:30 p.n., the committee was recessed to reconvene
at 10 a.m., Tuesday, September 30, 1975.]




U.S. INTELLIGENCE AGENCIES AND ACTIVITIES:
COMMITTEE PROCEEDINGS

WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 1, 1975

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SELECT COMMITTEE ON INTELLIGENCE,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:05 a.m., in room 2118,
Rayburn House Office Building, the Honorable Otis G. Pike [chair-
man], presiding. :

Present: Representatives Pike, Giaimo, Stanton, Dellums, Aspin,
Murlphy, Hayes, Lehman, McClory, Treen, Johnson, and Kasten.

Also present: A. Searle Field, staff director; Aaron B. Donner, gen-
eral counsel; Jack Boos, counsel; Gregory G. Rushford and Ired
Kirschstein, investigators.

Chairman P1ke. The committee will come to order.

We have essentially two purposes for our meeting this morning.
The first is to discuss with the committee members the question of
whether we should accept the documents which were turned over to
me last night, under the conditions they have set forth, as being in
compliance with the subpena which we issued.

[ Commrrree NoTE.—The subpena referred to is printed on pp. 1477-
1478 of the appendixes. ]

Mr. Field, do you have the letter from Mr. Colby to me setting
forth those conditions? I think they will be familiar to all of you.
But I want to make it very clear what those conditions are before we
-approve or disapprove of this action. Just to summarize them, they
are essentially the conditions which Mr. McClory and I discussed
with the President the other day as to the release of any classified
information.

Do you have that letter, Mr. Field? Would you read it to the
committee ?

Mr. Frewn. For the record, I would note that the letter is classified
“top secret” but there is a stamp on it that savs that it mav be de-
classified when the enclosure has been detached. The enclosure has been
detached.

Dear Mr. Chairman: With the approval of the President. T am forwarding
herewith the classified material, additional to the unclassified material for-
warded with my letter of September 29, 1975, which is responsive to your sub-
pena of September 12, 1975. This is forwarded on loan with the understanding
that there will be no public disclosure of this classified material (nor of tes-
timony. depositions, or interviews concerning it) without a reasonable oppor-
tunity for us to consult with respect to it. In the event of disagreement. the

matter will be referred to the President. If the President then certifies in writing
that the disclosure of the material would be detrimental to the national security

(1275)
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of the United States, the matter will not be disclosed by the committee, except
that the committee would reserve its right to submit the matter to judicial

determination. .
In some 12 instances in the enclosed classified material, excisions have been

made of particularly sensitive matters. In 10 of these instances, they would
pinpoint the identity of individuals who would be subject to exposure. In two
cases, this would violate an understanding with a foreign government that its
cooperation will not be disclosed. In each such case, Mr. Chairman, I am pre-
pared to discuss with you, and the committee if necessary, the specific basis
for this exclusfon due to the exceptionally high risk involved, and I am sure
that we can come to a mutual understanding with respect to its continued
secrecy or a form in which its substance could be made available to the com-
mittee and still give it the high degree of protection it deserves. In case of dis-
agreement, the matter will be submitted to the President under the procedure
outlined above, and the committee would of course reserve its right to undertake

judiecial action.
Sincerely,

W. E. Covrgy, Director.

[The September 30 letter from Mr. Colby and the September 29
lf‘tter]to which it refers are printed on pp. 1513-1515 of the appen-
dixes.

Chairman Pikg. Does any member of the committee object to our
receiving those documents under those conditions?

Mr. Aseix. Mr, Chairman, I’d just like to ask a few questions. Does
this procedure, in your opinion, conform to what you told the White
Homnse you would be willing to accept ?

Chairman Prxe. In my mind it conforms to what'T told the Presi-
dent that T personally would be willing to accept. but T told him that
I could not speak on behalf of the rest of this committee or the
Congress. '

Mr, Asrix. A further question, Mr. Chairman. Is the information
that has been provided all that we have requested ?

Chairman Pixe. That is a very good question. A cable we subpenaed
is missing. It is the cable to which Mr, Adams referred in his testi-
mony.

Mr. Colby and Mr. Rogovin simply sav they cannot find it. T be-
lieve them. I kidded them a little bit, but. T told them that in the final
analysis I do not believe there is an intentional withholding of a docu-
ment in their possession, '

Mr. Asprix. A further question, if T may. What is the chairman’s
feeling about the 50 words, or whatever the number is, which have
been deleted from the material that has heen presented ?

Chairman Prxe. T believe those words have been properly deleted.

Mr. Aspin. Mr, Chairman, before we vote on this, let me be clear.
We are establishing a precedent, am I correct.? )

Chairman Pixke. I think there is no question that we are establishing
a precedent for this committee.

Before we vote, I want to point out that T do not see what we have
gotten as anv great triumph for this committee. T am not elaiming
any great trinmph here. We have gotten precisely that on which we

.s;n.id we would move for contempt. We have gotten absolutely nothing
else,

We have gotten no additional documents which have been requested
from the State Department. To the contrary, a document which we
discussed at some length vesterday—and which yesterday. T believe,
we had been assured would be provided—we learned last night would
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not be provided. So, I think we have gotten exactly that which keeps
Mr. Colby from being in contempt and nothing else.

Mr. Aspixn. Then, in the chairman’s view, what happens to our reso-
lution should we vote aye—to accept this material under these ground
rules?

Chairman Pike. ITn my judgment we should go forward with it
simply because we have gotten nothing else. I think that the resolution
may have to be amended or modified, and addressed to some other per-
son for some other pieces of paper. But that can be done in the Rules
Committee on the recommendation of this committee.

I do not wish to lead the committee to believe that there has been any
major breakthrough as to access of this committee to documents.

Mr. Granso. Will you yield ?

My, Aspix, Yes.

Mr. Gianmo. I am a little confused because T came in a little late,
What is it, then, specifically ? Why should we take any vote at this
time ?

Chairman Pixe. The only reason wo should take a vote is that I
made an oral commitment—which I am going to keep—that if we do
not accept the pieces of paper under these restrictions, I am going to
give them back. '

Mr. AspiN. As Lunderstand it, these papers deal with the informa-
tion that you wanted from Mr. Colby. '

Chairman P1ge. That is right. That is all it deals with.

Mr. Asrix. That is all it deals with.

I am not trying to create a confrontation. T think we should avoid
that wherever possible. By the same token it seems clear that until
we in Congress insist, we get little, if any, action from the executive
branch, So insisting and taking a hard position is important. But
what concerns me is that if we set precedents here today, they will be
binding on Congress in the future.

Chairman Pire. They will certainly be binding on this committee,
and I would tend to agree that they would be used as precedents for the
Congress generally.

Mr. Asrix. Do we have to create a precedent here today? That is
my question. Can’t we just take Mr. Colby’s testimony and not work
out an arrangement formally ?

Chairman Pike. I do not think we can. I think they have offered
the documents to us in good faith under certain conditions, and we
are committed to accept those conditions or give the documents back.
Mr. McClory.

Mr. McCrory. Mr. Chairman, I notice that we have the second of
the two bells ringing.

Would you rather we recess before T make a statement?

Chairman Pige. Yes; we will recess for 15 minutes. I think it is
important that we discuss this.

Brief recess.]

Chairman Pixe. The committee will come to order.

Mr. ILehman, you had a question? ~

Mr. Lenyax. Yes, Mr. Chairman. I just have kind of a thing
about deletions. In accepting these documents with these 50 some-odd
deletions——
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Chairman Pixe. T don’t want the deletions to be misunderstood.
I am told it is some 50-odd words. A deletion, on the other hand,
can be very. very big. -

Mr. Lemyax. Yes. Now what concerns me is that if we accept these
documents with deletions as stated by the chairman, will this prevent
us or preclude us. if we so decide. from going back to Mr. Colby and
saving that we need these particular names?

Chairman Pixr. No. it will not.

My, Lrmrax. If we want these deletions filled in. it will be up to us?

Chairman Pixr. No. that is not accurate, either. We have never
been prohibited from aoing back to Mr. Colby. arguing the case. and
taking it up to a higher level. We can take it un to the President.
But T do not want to indicate to yvou that we will get it, no matter
how hard we argue for it.

Mr. Lemyaw. But it does not preclude us from trying?

Chairman Prre. No, it certainly will not.

Mr. Leman, Thank you.

Lhairman Prxr. Mr. Aspin. :

Mr. Aspix. There are two things T would like to talk to the chair-
man a little bit about to make a record on this issue. There are two
aspects to this precedent setting we are doing here—if it is precedent
setting. and T believe it is.

One is. what kind of precedent this establishes for obtaining further
information—not. only from the CTA. but from other intelligence
agencies? Have there been anv assurances. or anv verbal discussions
with the-President or anybody in the White House. about. what will
hanpen in the future if we accept this information under these ground
rules? What about our other requests—not only further requests of
the CTA. but also the DTA and other acencies?

Chairman Pixe. T hate to sav this in Mr. McClory’s ahsence. T will
sav it and repeat it in his presence. Other than Mr. McClorvy’s opti-
mism, I have no such assurance at the present time. Would the staff
acree with that? You know. you get vague hints. allusions and promises
of @oodies down the road : but at the present time T have no assurance.
either written or oral. that our acceptance of these documents under
these conditions is going to mean anvthing with respect to other
dornments from other departments.

My, Aspix. A further auestion: Tt also does nothing about the
problem we are having with the State Department concerning access
to witnesses for questioning: is that right?

Chairman Prkr. Not one fota.

Mr. Asprn. So what we are really doing is accepting this informa-
tion as nresented because the items in our resolution are included.
But we have no sguarantee that the procedure will #o bevond that and
solve other problems of access that are facing this committee.

Chairman Pixe. Mr. MeClory, T want to repeat what T said earlier.
Mr. Aspin asked whether T have any assurances that our acceptance
of these documents would mean anvthing as far as the flow of
other documents is concerned. T said that, other than your optimism,
T have no such assurance. T have nothing, either oral or written, say-
ine that other pieces of paper would be made available to the com-
mittee.
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Mr. McCrory. Mr. Chairman, if you will recognize me, I would like
to respond.

Chairman Pike. You are recognized.

Mr. McCrory. I would like to respond by saying that in my conver-
sations with the President—and I had a conversation with him yes-
terday—he indicated that he is going to cooperate fully with this
.committee with regard to all of the information which the committee
requires for its investigation, and that he will direct the agencies of
the executive branch to provide that kind of cooperation.

It is true that with respect to the procedures which Mr. Colby has
outlined—and which I think are implicit in the covering letter which
we have—there is a mechanism for our declassifying or releasing for
publication classified material. This, as you indicated, Mr. Chairman,
1s acceptable to you personally, and I feel it provides a reasonable man-
ner in which we can handle that almost unprecedented procedure.

I would like to say further that I inquired as to the other subject
that was raised in yesterday’s executive session with Mr. Boyatt—the
committee’s access to any statement regarding a policy matter which
Mr. Boyatt had made to a senior officer. The question was raised as to
whether he would be compelled, under his oral instructions. to remain
silent in case of a misrepresentation of his policy recommendation. The
President assured me that, with respect to any testimony, any junior
officer has a perfect right and I would gather an obligation—at least
to the extent there was no restraint on him to keep him from cor-
recting any inaccuracy or misrepresentation—to refute that mis-
representation with his independent testimony.

Accordingly. I feel that the limitations which are thus seemingly
placed on junior officers are only those consistent with the law and
consistent with the effective and orderly operation and handling of
-our international relations.

Chairman Prke. Are you saying that you find that that concept is
implicit in our accepting these documents and that letter? Because
if it is, I am changing my vote.

Mr. McCrory. No. I am reporting on two things. T don’t think the
subject of the testimony of a junior officer is at all involved in the
materials which we are receiving here.

I would say this, Mr. Chairman: I have personally gone to the
President encouraging the cooperation with this committee which
we are now receiving. All of my colleagues on this side have done
the same. The Republican leadership has done the same. I think the
response is a response to this committee. I would not want to regard
it as a response to a threat. It is an attitude of this President, notwith-
standing one columnist’s comments to the contrary, and it is auite a
contrast to the kind of stonewalling which we had in a totally different
proceeding last year.

Chairman Pixe. Mr. McClory, may I ask you a question?

Mr. McCrory. You certainly may. .

Chairman Pige. Why, in your judgment, have we not received all
of the other papers which we have subpenaed from the other agencies
with the same covering letter? .

Mr. McCrory. Well, I judge that this response from Mr. Colby is a
response-to one request we have made. I would assume that we would
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-have similar responses from all of the other agencies. I do not see any
reason why we should not.

Chairman Prxe. Why do you suppose we have not gotten them?

Mr. McCrory. Frankly, Mr. Chairman, I would not be able to
answer the question as to why we have received certain materials and
why we have not received others. I don’t have any idea of the total ma-
terials that we require. I can assure you that I want the committee to
get the information and all the materials we require from the other
agencies, as we are now receiving them from the CIA. I feel confi-
dent that we will get it. I feel confident that this President will see
that we get it.

Chairman Prxe. Mr. Aspin. o

Mr. Asrin. Let me state the situation as I see it, perhaps putting it
a little in pessimistic terms. If it is too pessimistic, I hope the chair-
man will say so.

It seems to me we are being asked to accept certain information
under certain guidelines laid down by the person who is giving the
information—guidelines as to what-we can do with the information,

- X we accept that, it seems to me we are establishing a precedent on
how we are going to release information in the future. On the other
hand, it does not appear that the agencies are accepting this transac-
tion as establishing a precedent for them to give more information in
the future. :

I think that what we end up with is a situation where we accept
a precedent on how we receive the information or establish a prece-
dent on how we receive the information ; but their giving the informa-
tion is just a one-shot proposition with no guarantee that they will
continue to do so in the gxture.

Mr. McCrory. Will you yield ¢

Mr. Aspix. Yes. -

Mr. McCrory. I do not think that is the case. The President has
adopted a procedure under which the committee would release classi-
fied information. We initially adopted a procedure which provided
for a review and comments by the affected intelligence agency. The
procedure which is outlined in the letter from Mr.-Colby now includes
an additional element which Mr. Pike and I discussed with the Presi-
dent and others at the White House. That is, that in the case of
disagreement between the affected intelligence agency and the com-
mittee, the President would have to personally certify that national
security_was involved in order for us to withhold the information.
Even at that stage, if we then insisted that we wanted to make it pub-
lic, we could litigate that subject. :

It seems to me we may never get to the point where the President
has to certify. I hope that-we never get to that. But this is a mechanism
whereby we can avoid this confrontation—avoid litigation, avoid con-
tempt steps such as sending the Sergeant at Arms after Mr. Colby
and things of that nature.

Chairman Pire. If the gentleman will vield to me, I would like
to say T think what vou have stated is absolutely correct. T also think
what Mr. McClory has stated is absolutely correct. But it avoids the
basic question which you pose. That is, we have had no assurance
that the adoption of these limitations on us in this instance will place
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any duty on them to produce papers—or at least I have not received any
assurance.

Mr. AspiN. That is the point, Mr. Chairman. I think that is im-
portant,

Clearly, the thing we have to bargain with—and we were talking
about a ﬂargaining situation—and what he wants from us is some
guarantee about how the information is going to be released. What we
want from him is some guarantee of our access to the information.
It seems to me he is getting what he wants without our getting what
we want, i

Let me further probe the extent to which we would establish a
precedent, if I might, Mr. Chairman, by pinpointing these proce-
dures and ground rules. I think the views of the ranking minority
member, Mr. McClory, would be important on this. I would like to
ask Mr, McClory and Mr. Pike what they view as the precedent
that we are establishing.

If we accept these restrictions or procedures for releasing informa-
tion, do they apply to this group of papers only? Does it commit us
to follow this procedure in releasing all other information? Does it
commit only this committee to this kind of procedure during its
lifetime? Does it commit other committees or establish a precedent
for other committees of Congress? Would they have to follow similar
procedures? That is, is it going to establish precedents that will last
beyond the lifetime of this Congress?

That is what worries me. If it were a one-shot proposition where
we accept these papers under these conditions but it 1s not a prece-
dent, I would not be so concerned. At the very least, Mr. Chairman,
I would like to make sure that whatever we do, while maybe we are
establishing a precedent for this committee, we are not establish-
ing a precedent for other committees of the Congress and for other
Congresses in the future.

I hope we will reserve our right to recommend some other pro-
cedure, because I think the procedure that is laid down by this is
not necessarily the one that we want to establish for all time and for
all places.

Chairman Pige. Mr. McClory.

Mr. McCrory. I suppose every time a committee adopts a procedure
it will be referred to at a later date as a precedent if a committee wants
to take similar action. This is, it seems to me, an initial and perhaps
a unique procedure which we are considering with regard to a very
sensitive area of information. We are a committee which is getting
classified information in a way which I believe no committee of the
Congress ever has before.

Mr. Staxtox. Would you yield ?

Mr. McCrory. It is, I would hope. a pattern which we might bhe
able to follow in securing additional information. If in our judg-
ment we decide we want to make public certain classified informa-
tion, it provides a mechanism whereby we can do so. If there is ob-
jection by the President on the basis of national security, we have
left open the route of litigating the subject.

‘T would hope we would not. have to get to that. But we can get on
with the work of our committee by getting this large volume of classi-
fied information and then moving forward.
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Chairman Pixe. Mr. McCrory, ive cannot get on with the work of our
committee if we don’t get the information. I have had no assurance:
that we are going to get it.

Mr. McCrory. I thought you had it.

Chairman Pige. We have that limited bit of information in response-
to the subpena on Tet. We have nothing in response to any of our other
subpenas.

Mr. McCrory. Tt would seem to me that we could proceed with the:
material we have and insist upon getting the additional material.
I would assume that it would be forthcoming.

I know that this President wants us to receive all the information
we require. This is evidence of it, and I think we will have further
evidence of it.

Chairman P1ge. You have always had this feeling, but we have never
had the papers.

Mr. StaxToNn. Mr. Chairman, let's be practical. If vou tried to use
this precedent in the Foreign Affairs Committee, they would laugh
you right out of the room. The same would go in the Appropriations
Committee. We are dealing with a specific instance here. We either
acce]:t it or reject it. We ought to have a vote on that question. I don’t
think anybody feels this is going to he binding on the Supreme Court
or anybody else.

Mr. Treex. Would you yield ?

Mr. StaxToN. Yes.

Mr. Treex. I agree with the gentleman from Ohio. I have listened
to the talk about precedent. While in a colloquial sense everything is a
precedent, we are not bound by what we have done before. Indeed,
1f 1t would make other members more comfortable, Mr. Chairman.
what would be wrong in making it clear, in whatever procedure we use
here to accept this, that this subpena is for this instance only. and is
not considered a precedent? Certainly it is not a precedent. T don't
consider it binding on me and I don’t fathom the argument that al-
though it is a precedent of sorts it is binding on any of us. I do not
find i1t binding on me,

Chairman Pike. The difficulty I have with your statement is that
if we do not deem it to be a precedent for this committee, how are we
going to get any other documents? We have said it does not represent
the procedure which Mr. McClory says it does represent.

Mr. StaxtoN. Mr. Chairman, if I might, I would point out that
we are going to have a good deal of difficulty getting information—
especially information that might be particularly embarrassing to the
administration.

We know that in terms of what we are dealing with. We have to have
this information. There is a difference between what you would say
vou would abide by in rules that would require a free flow of in-
formation.

Mr, McClory would abide by rules in which he would put all his
confidence in the President to disclose the information. T-think we
ought to vote on this issue, get it over with, and go from there.

Chairman Pike. Is the committee ready to vote

Mr. Dellums.

Mr. DeLruns. Thank you, Mr, Chairman. T have a few comments.
First of all, I disagree with the majority of the comments made by most .
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of my colleagues here, because I believe that this is another delaying
tactic. It is a piecemeal approach to a very critical problem. I think
this committee ought to stand its ground. Whether we stipulate that

the ranking member is correct—that there is no precedent involved

- here—I would suggest, first of all, that in this covering letter the con-

dition is that we agree in effect to the discussion draft provision with
respect to public disclosure of information. 1 disagree with that ap-
proach. No. 2, under the title “Materials to be Supplied,” we heard
testimony in executive session from our own staft which convinced
several members to change their vote, The result was 10 to 2, to in
effect reject out of hand the discussion draft laid down by the execu-
tive branch on the supplying of materials and the publication of
materials.

It would seem to me that if we accept this material today within
the framework of the covering letter, we are in effect backing oft from
the 10 to 2 vote of this committee; because, No. 1, identities of secret
agents, sources and methods, organizations involved in operations,
et cetera, are both implicit and explicit in this covering letter.

I don’t have to repeat the language on public disclosure. I think that
is very evident to most members of the committee here. I think we
ought to stand our ground.

f the executive branch were operating in good faith, it would seem
to me they would have given all the material to us. It has always been
my thought—and I would clearly point out that it is simply my judg-
ment—that the material that is most controversial and the material
that has given rise to this controversy does not go to the Tet offensive
nor the October war. It goes to the information on the coup in Portugal
and it goes to the information with respect to Cyprus. Both bodies of
material, T think, are highly explosive, and I think we are going to
continue to be mousetrapped further and further down the line with
more delays. ' -

I think we ought to operate in the framework of a total solution. I
do not think we should operate today in a fragmented approach. We
are here today on Tet. We may be here next week on something else.
If the executive branch wanted to be forthcoming, why don’t we have a
clear, unequivocal settlement on this issuec ?

I would like to ask the Chair one question for the record: Given the
content of the covering letter and the content of the draft discussion
that we in effect rejected in a vote of 10 to 2, do you see any substantial
differences, and if so, can you point them out to me? ’

Chairman Pikr. I would simply say that the differences I find are,
I suppose, in degree.

The words which have been excised from the materials which have
been delivered to this committee I believe were properly excised.

Mr. Derruss. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would only point out
that we have had tacit agreement here that we would make those deter-
minations as a full committee. So I find myself having to vote on the
deletion of at least 50 words with no ability to determine for myself,
as a member of this comiittee, whether or not they, in fact, represent
the examples in the draft copy No. 1 under the heading “Materials to
be Supplied.” In that regard, I think it would be premature for us to
attempt to vote without clearly understanding to what degree we are
compromising in this area. '
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I am not prepared in any way to vote td accept this material given
these conditions.

The other day I voted with the 10. I have diligently attempted to
support the Chair because I think the Chair has been logical, rational,
and very courageous and clear thinking in this matter.

In this particular issue today, I find myself in a position where I
probably will be in opposition to the Chair because I think our posi-
tion is clear. I think our position is clean. I think our position can and
will be sustained by the House of Representatives. In that regard I
think we ought not attempt to resolve these large questions as a select
committee. Let’s find out whether the House wants to handle it for all
time, one way or the other.

I think it probably premature for us to back off in this situation.
I think the executive branch knows there is some validity to our argu-
ment ; otherwise, they would not be coming here with a modification
to a degree in their position. I think we should not back off.

Chairman Pixe. Mr. Johnson.

Mr. Jonnsox. I am constrained to make a statement because the last
statement characterized my position as & member of the majority. I do
not feel there can be any withdrawal from the premise that a congres-
sional committee is entitled to the information that it needs to have to
conduct its investigation. But I think any examination of the law will
objectively require one to acknowledge the publication of sensitive
material; and who will declassify it is something that is a gray area
of the law. It is not that clear. The submission of the material sub-
ject to the letter of September 30, 1975, signed by Mr. Colby, is in
essence in agreement with the position taken by the committee earlier
as to the publication of sensitive material.

I find nothing offensive about it and nothing wrong with it. I intend
to continue to insist on the right of this committee or any committee of
Congress to get the information it needs to do its work. Whether or not
it will subsequently declassify those documents is something that can
be worked out, and should be worked out. at this point with the execu-
tive branch because the law is not clear. I find this committee meeting
degenerating into a political harangue. I don’t want to have anything
to do with this kind of talk.

As far as I am concerned. the resolution has been complied with.
The committee subpena relating to September 12 has been complied
with. The other subpenas have not been complied with. If we want
to take action with respect to the subpenas which have not been
complied with, let’s do it. But let’s not start talking about this admin-
istration versus some other past administrations. I personally have
a great interest in various assassination attempts which have occurred
in previous administrations. Covert activities which have occurred
during previous administrations are of great interest to me. If we let
this thing degenerate into a political harangue, then we are really
good to miss the point—which is, in my judgment, an opportunity to
make a contribution to the intelligence-gathering activities of this
country and to remove the nefarious. clandestine covert activities
which have occurred and which I personally am ashamed of. T would
like to see us direct our attention to the real guts of the commission
of this committee, and that is to do something and not make political
issues and harangues. :
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If you want to go on and provide in your resolution that we will
enforce the other subpenas which have not been complied with, I
will vote for you. But if you are moving toward making it a political
instrument indulging in this name-calling process we seem to be
degenerating into today, I don’t want to be any part of it. I don't
want my vote characterized.

Chairman Pige. Mr. McClory.

Mr. McCrory. I move the committee accept the materials which the
committee has received arid which you have explained on the condi-
tions contained in the letter from Mr. Colby. I ask for a rollcall vote.

Chairman Pixe. Mr. Stanton.

Mr. StaxToN. I move the previous question.

Chairman Pixe. Mr. Dellums. S

Mr. Derroms. I would simply like to make a brief comment in
response to my distihguished colleague.

Chairman Pixe. Will you withhold your motion ¢

Mr, StanToN. Yes.

Mr. DeLLuvss. T am not involved in any kind of political harangue.
T think it is tragic that we would even indulge in those kinds of
labels. I am not interested in campaigning against Gerald Ford. He
wouldn’t get many votes in my district anyway. He wouldn’t get
many votes in Berkeley. so I think it is absurd to make that state-
ment. I am not doing any name calling. I am saying that Congress,
one, has a right to get any material that it needs in order to pursue
an investigation. I frankly believe that we ought to come down on a
side where we can publicize any material that we choose to publicize
if we, in our judgment and within the framework of a democratic
process, decide to do it. That has nothing to do with political harangue;
it has to do with a statement of principle and a statement of judgment.
You and I may disagree on those judgmental questions. It has nothing
to do with politics or with Gerald R. Ford: It has to do with what we
perceive as our rights as a committee,

Chairman Pixe. It is the position of the Chair that we understand
the issues.

Mr. MureHY. Mr. Chairman, I think what we are talking about is
congressional intent, and I think the committee is unanimous in its
feeling that it does not want to be bound by a precedent.

Perhaps we can be bound by this letter in this specific instance. It
should be made clear that we are not establishing future policy.

Chairman Pike. I would like to agree with the gentleman, but I
don’t think I can. I am afraid that if we accept these documents
under these conditions, we are in effect setting a policy for no commit-
tee other than this committee. But I do think we are setting a prece-
dent and a policy for this committee.

Mr, Aspin. Can we make it clear we do not want this to be estab-
lished as & precedent anywhere else :

Chairman P1ke. Let the record so stipulate.

Has anyone objection to that ¢

Mr. McCrory. Without prejudice, we are receiving it.

Mr. StanTON. I move the previous question.

Chairman Pike. The clergwill call the roll.

The CLErE. Mr. Giaimo.

63-746—76——75
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Chairman Pike. Mr. Giaimo votes no by proxy.

The CLErk. Mr. Stanton.

Mr, StaxTON. Yes,

The CLerk. Mr. Dellums,

Mr. DeLrums. No.

The Crerk. Mr.~-Murphy.

Mr. Mureny. Aye.

The CrLerk. Mr. Aspin.

Mr. Asrin. No.

The Crerk. Mr. Milford.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Milford has left me his proxy and I think it
would be fair to state that would want me to vote it “aye.”

The Cr.erk. Mr. Hayes.

[No response.]

The Crerk. Mr Lehman,

Mr. LEnman. Aye.

The CrLerk. Mr. McClory.

Mr. McCrLory. Aye.

The CrLerK. Mr. Treen.

Mr. TreeN. Aye.

The Crrrk. Mr. Kasten,

Mr. KasTEN. Aye.

The Crerk. Mr. Johnson.

Mr. Jorinson. Avye.

The CrLerk. Mr. Pike.

Chairman PikEe. Aye.

The motion is agreed to by a vote of 10 to 3.

Mr. Aspix, Mr, Chairman.

Chairman Pixe. Yes.

Mr. Aspin. What is the intention of the Chair now concerning our
resolution ? ,

Chairman Prixe. It is the intention of the Chair to proceed with the
resolution in the Rules Committee, if we do not get from the other-
agencies that which we have gotten from the Director of Central
Intelligence.

It is going to be the committee's decision as to what we do with our
resolution, but I do think that it remains there as our leverage. In
my judgment, we have not given away all of our leverage. I think
\\l'lmt we will do with it depends on what happens for the rest of this
day.

Mr. Kasten. Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Kasten.

Mr. Kasten. I didn’t understand. Mr. Chairman, what you said.
You said that the resolution would remain in the Rules Committee.
but at the same time you said that what happens to the resolution is
dependent upon the action of this committee.

Chairman Pike. I think that is still a fair statement. It seems to he
a contradiction of terms. What will happen eventually is that T will
go to the Rules Committee and they will have a hearing. T expect that
Mr. McClory will go to the Rules Committee. While it is very clear that
section 2 of our resolution is no longer operative, section 1 of our res-
olution is still wholly operative, and I expect that if we get from the
other agencies of the Government this flow of information wirich is
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always “just around the corner,” section 1 would not be operative. I
think that is where we are today.

Mr. Kasten. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. McCrory. If the chairman would yield, I assume we have no
time limit on filing a report at this time, and if a report is to be filed
we will be given ample notice.

Chairman Pixe. We have the time limit set forth in our rules. It
is 5 days.

Mr. McCrory. You intend to follow that time limit ?

Chairman Pixke. I do.

Mr. McCrory. Then I think the members should be guided. Those
who want to file separate views——

Chairman Pixe. Let’s make it very clear the members have until
Monday to file any dissenting or additional views.

Mr. Trerx. Mr. Chairman, I was going to ask unanimous con-
sent if we could extend that to Tuesday afternoon—1 more day—
since the rush doesn’t seem to be as great now. Could we have it
Tuesday afternoon?

Chairman Pixr. No; I am not going to extend the time on that. I
don’t see any reason to extend the time. You say the rush isn't that
great.

Mr. Tregx. Tt was just a request.

Mr. DeLrvys. May I ask you a question ?

Since the committee, in its judgment, has decided to go forward as a
result of this vote on the material we have, what do you consider a
reasonable amount of time for the administration to respond with re-
spect to the balance of the material we have requested in our subpena ?

Chairman Prxe. I am not goingto try to determine what a reason-
able amount of time is. I think if they are in good faith we will get
some pieces of paper today. I think if they are playing a game, we
won't,

STAFF BRIEFING ON CYPRUS

Chairman Pixr. The next order of business is a briefing from Mr.
Field and Mr. Boos on the subject of the interview that Mr. Boos had
with Mr. Henry Tasca, who was our Ambassador-to Greece at the time
of the Cyprus conp.

Now, Mr. Field, you may proceed.

Mr, McClory?

Mr. McCrony. I wanted to ask this question: When is Mr. Boyatt
coming back? )

Chairman Prxe. T haven't asked Mr. Boyatt to come back. Under the
restrictions imposed on Mr, Boyatt's testimony by the State Depart-
ment, I see nothing much to be gained.

Mr. McCrory. Mr. Chairman, as T indicated to vou—and I think
what the quesfioning of the witness really brought out—>Mtr. Boyatt
would feel free to correct any inaccuracy in any statement by any
senior officer, )

Chariman Pixe. Mr. McClory, that procedure which is acceptable
to vou is wholly unacceptable to me. The whole concept of being told
that we can question a witness on a document but can’t have the docu-
ment itself doesn’t make much sense to me.
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I don’t know how to question a witness on a document that I don’t
have, and they have refused to give us the document. . )

Mr. McCrory. I think the only question is whether testimony with
regard to policy should be testimony coming from the junior officer
or the senior officer, and the senior officer will testify, as I understand
it, with respect to the policy subjects. i )

At least I would like us to try that. If we run into any kind of an
impasse, I think that would be an appropriate time to suspend the
hearing.

Chairman Pige. We ran into all the impasses T needed yesterday.

Mr. McCrory. The impasse was that the witness said that he was
unclear with respect to his ability to correct any misstatement or any
misrepresentation,

Chairman Prke. That was not the impasse. The impasse was that
Mr. Boyatt had prepared a memorandum of dissent. Mr. Boyatt did
not have the memorandum of dissent with him. T believed that I had
assurances from the State Department yesterday that the memoran-
dum of dissent would be made available to the committee. I was told
through counsel last night, and then directly, that the memorandum
of dissent would not be made available to the committee. Tf we can’t ask
auestions of the head of the Cyprus desk on what happened in Cyprus,
I think we are wasting our time.

Mr. Jonxsox. I move we issue a subpena for that particular docu-
ment, Mr. Chairman,

Chairman Pigg. Mr. Johnson, I am obliged to say your motion will
he entertained ; but under our rules I think I am also obliged to give
notice to the members of a vote on a motion to issue a subpena. I will
simply say that we will vote on your motion tomorrow.

Mr. Field, would you go ahead?

Mr. Frerp. Mr, Chairman, this morning we would like to give the
committee a briefing on some of the Cyprus material. I think the best
place to start would be with the post mortem. When we have finished
with that, T would like to move on to Mr. Boos, who can discuss his
interview with Ambassador Tasca.

The part of the post mortem I will read has been declassified. Tt is
entitled “Post Mortem Report and Examination of the Tntelligence
Community’s Performance Before and During Cyprus Crisis of 1974.”

Chairman Pire. Mr. Field, I just want to get something very clear.
The document that T am reading from is classified “Top Secret.” Are
you going to give us a classified version of this document ¢

Mr. Frern, No. Mr. Chairman, I am giving you the unclassified ver-
sion. It has been declassified.

Chairman Pige. It is a declassified version of the document which
we have in our possession ¢

Mr. Frevo. That is correct.

Chairman Pixe. Thank you.

Mr. Frerp. Principal Findings.

THE RECORD OF PERFORMANCE

1. Like most international crises, the Cyprus crisis of 1974 consisted of a series
of interlocking events, each, in sequence, presenting new problems for U.S, policy-
makers and posing new challenges to the U.S. intelligence community. Seen, as
it is here, as a test of both the sagacity of intelligence analysts and the ingenuity
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of the intelligence collectors, the record of the community’s performance during
the Cyprus affair must be adjudged a mixture of strength and weaknesses:

There were a number of exemplary successes (such as the acquisition of a
series of unique reports concerning the plans of Greek strongman Ioannidis
to move forcefully against the Cyprus problem) and some prescient calls by
analysts (including their forewarning of the Turkish invasion of Cyprus).

But there were some notable shortcomings as well. On the basis of a single
CIA report from Athens, the analysts in early July, notwithstanding their earlier
concern, conveyed the impression to the policymakers that the world had been
granted & reprieve: Ioannidis, they suggested, had now decided not to move
against Makarios, at the least for the time being. And, later, after the Turkish
landing, the analysis misjudged Ankara’s ambitions on the island, were pre-
suaded that the crisis was about over, and thus gave scant attention to the pos-
sibility that Turkish forces might soon be on the move once more.

There was one “peripheral” analytical success which should receive explicit
mention : an assessment of the role the Soviets were likely to play in the crisis
which subsequently proved to be wholly sound. Quiet and undramatic as it was,
this particular accomplishment was important and impressive nonetheless.

THE ANALYTICAL ASPECT

2. Ultimately, intelligence will be judged in the context of its ability to provide
the consumer with premonitory assessments. The ability of the community to pro-
vide its consumers with the news after a crisis has erupted is widely recognized
(and is pretty much taken for granted) ; it is the ability of the community to
provide warnings of crises to come which is so often questioned. And it was lere,
again, in re Cyprus, where the community’s analytical performance fell quite
short of the mark, specifically its failure in July to estimate the likelihood of a
Greek-sponsored coup against Archbishop Makarios (the incident which precipi-
tated the entire crisis).

3. As was the case in the period before the Arabs’ attack on Israel in October
1973, this inability to foresee critical events—in the face of mounting evidence
to the contrary—seems to rest in part on an old and familiar analytical bias:
the perhaps subconscious conviction (and hope) that, ultimately, reason and
rationality will prevail, that apparently irrational moves (the Arab attack, the
Greek-sponsored coup) will not be made by essentially rational men.

4. If this bias does in fact unduly influence the mind of the analyst, there is
obviously no pat solution. But identification of the problem is a necessary begin-
ning, the further development of training techniques (including those which
help the novice analyst to perceive his own prejudices) is another; and, finally,
the establishment of a regular system of devil's advocacy—which is currently
under investigation by the IC staff—is yet another.

THE COLLECTION EFFORT

5. The bulk of information on the Cyprus crisis, especially in its early stages,
was supplied by human sources.

With one notable exception (the previously mentioned report suggesting that
Ioannidis would not move against Makarios), clandestine reporting contributed
significantly to the intelligence effort during the pre-coup period. Clandestine re-
porfling concerning the possibility of a Turkish invasion of Cyprus was also very
good.

The quality of reporting from U.S diplomatic missions was uneven. Thought-
ful. accurate assessments were prepared in the weeks preceding the coup by the
embassy in Nicosia, and strong reporting on the possibility of a Turkish landing
on Cyprus was dispatched by both the embassy and the DAO in Ankara.

But reporting from the embassy in Athens, especially in the precoup period,
was weak; it fairly consistently downplayed the likelihood of serious trouble
over Cyprus, even in the fact of repeated expressions of great concern from
Nicosia and Washington,

6. Analysis of the crisis may also have suffered as the result of the nonavail-
ability of certaif key categorles of information. specifically those associated
with private conversations between U.S. policymakers and their representatives
on the scene and between these policymakers and certain principals in the dispute.
Because ignorance of such matters could substantially damage the ability to
analyze events as they unfold, in this or in any future crisis, the problem is
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serlious and one which should be addressed by the-community and by policy-
makers as well.

7. Technical means of collection played a secondary role during much of the
crisis. After the overthrow of the Archbishop in mid-July, however, the effort
was greatly increased. and played a major role in providing military intelli-
gence—for example, concerning a build-up of Turkish forces for the Cyprus
landing. Photointelligence, partly because of built-in limitations, partly because

-of decisions by national policymakers to restrict manned overflights, was not a

very active source during the crisis. FBIS, on the other hand, offered timely (and
necessary) coverage throughout the period under review.

CONSUMER REACTIONS

R, Interviews with a number of consumers of intelligence on the Cyprus
crisis indicate a degree of displeasure with both the performance and the pro-
cedures of the intelligence community. There were, surprisingly. few complaints
about the failure ot provide forewarning of the Cypriot coup, perhaps because
the coucern of policymakers and their staffs over the possibility of a coup did
not seem to abate very much during the first half of July, despite some re-
assuyrances from the community.

9. But there were specific complaints (some legitimate, some not) from officers
on the NSC Staff and in the Department of State aliout a variety of other mat-
ters: the alleged failure of the community to altert policymakers to the impending
Turkish invasion of Cyprus (a notion which seems to rest on the complainants’
failure to get the word) ; the plethora of CRITIC messages received during the
crisis (a total of 86) ; the significance of many of which was obscure; an excess
of cryptic raw reports from NSA which could not be translated by lay readers;
the purported failure of the community to highlight significant items (there may
be some substance to this) and to keep the reader abreast of military develop-
ments (a highly puzzling assertion which, on the face of it, seems contrary to
the facts) ; and the redundancy of the CIA and DIA situation reports and the
confusion occasionally engendered when these reports seemed to disagree.

10. Some of these problems are correctable, some not. Those which probably
reflect in the main the inability of harried consumers to keep abreast of fast-
breaking developments—indeed, to read all the relevant reports issned by the
community—can be addressed but not solved. But others, such as the failure to
call quick attention to highlights, can be remedied by improvements in the formats
of the situation reports and by the issuance of alert memoranda by the DCI.
And the problem of redundancy and confusion could be eliminated by the issu-
ance of a single community situation report during major crises (a proposal
now under development by the IC staff).

THE IMPACT OF INTELLIGENCE ON POLICY DECISIONS AND ACTIONS

11. We note, finally, that the Cyprus crisis provided excellent examples of the
role intelligence plays in helping to shape (and to inhibit) policy decisions and
actions, In five of the six key developments prior to and during the crisis, State
Department initiatives (or lack thereof) were clearly consistent with, and were
presumably based at least in part on, intelligence.

When intelligence warned of dire developments (Toannidis’ June threats
against Makarios, Greek threats to attack the Turks in Thrace), the State De-
partment acted to prevent them. When, on the other hand, intelligence failed to
provide explicit warning (Toannidis’ coup against Makarios, Turkey’s Phase II
offensive on Cyprus), the State Department failed to act. And the State De-
partment’s relatively sanguine attitude towards possible Soviet reaction to
Cypnrus developments was clearly consistent with intelligence on that subject.

The only occasion when there appeared to have been an inconsistency between
intelligence and policy action was with respect to the ' Turkish invasion. The
inteltigence warning of that event appears to have been explicit, but the State
Department apparently did not act on it.

‘The following table summarizes these correlations:

Date : June 1974, . .

Intelligence: Intelligence provides explicit warning of growing confrontation,

FEvent : Toannidls threatens action against Makarlos.

Policy initiative: Embassy passes message to Ioannidis seeking to discourage
action against Makarios.

Date: 3-15 July.
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¢ Plly:(!:t: Joannidis plans coup against Makarios; passes reassuring message
o USG.

Intelligence: Intelligence reassures consumers; provides no warning.

Policy initiative: No preventive action; USG clearly caught off-guard.

Date: 15-20 July.

Event : Turks plan Cyprus invasion.

Intelligence: Intelligence provides explicit warning, including date.

Policy initiative: State Department takes little, if any, preventive action;
claims it did not get the message.

Date: 20-23 July.

Event : Greeks threaten Thrace offensive.

Intelligence : Intelligence provides strong warning.

Policy initiative: CIA, with Embassy concurrence, passes reassuring intel-
ligence to Greeks which helps cool their ardor.

Date: 20-30 July.

Event : Soviets react benignly.

Intelligence: Intelligence provides reassuring appraisal.

Poliey initiative: State Department accepts intelligence appraisal and remains
relaxed about possible Soviet initiatives.

Date: 1-15 August.

Event : Turks plan Phase IT offensive,

Intelligence: Intelligence warning is confused and unconvincing.

Policy initiative: State Department takes no action to dissuade; is clearly
caught off-guard.

Error of fact.

Chairman Pixe. What is the source of this connection?

My, Fiewp. This is from a memorandum written by the State Depart-
ment reacting to the post mortem.

Chairman Pixe. And we have added it to this memorandum?

Mr. Fiern. We were asked when this was declassified. Mr. Chairman,
to include this correction which had been submitted by the State
Department apparently in the days after this report was prepared.
The State Department had reviewed it and found that there was an
error of fact in it.

Chairman Pixke. Go ahead.

Mr. FreLp. The error of fact states:

0. The report (on page vi in the Principal Findings section) lists various
events, the status of intelligence on those events, and poliey initiatives which
followed the event. Opposite the Event column of 15-20 July (Turks plan Cyprus
invasion), the DPeolicy Initiative incorrectly states: “State Department takes
little, if any, preventive action : claims it did not get the [intelligence] message.”
In fact, State did make an effort on 20 July in Ankara to persuade the Turks
not to invade, at least for 48 hours (an effort which failed). The message
which revealed this last minute bit of diplomacy noted, correctly, that it was
likely to fail and that the invasion would probahly hegin that morning. The
authors of the report did not have this message in hand when they prepared
the report. They accept responsibility for the error and apologize for it.

Mr. Chairman, there is one other item which has been declassified.
Tt is the only other item from the reports that were prepared at this
time, This is from the National Intelligence Bulletin which appeared
on July 15, 1974, which was the day of the coup—the day General
JToannidis took action to overthrow President Makarios.

Under “Contents.” the headline for the Greece-Cyprus part of the
world is “General Toannidis takes moderate line while playing for
time in dispute with Makarios.”

That was the morning of the day in which he did not in fact take
a moderate line, but overthrew President Makarios.

Chairman Pixke. That was the intelligence community’s analysis of
its own performance. It scems to our staff and to me that it sort of
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tends to put the blame on the former Greek Ambassador and so we
made an effort to talk to him.

You will recall that the intelligence community said that the intel-
ligence coming out of Turkey was very good and that coming out of
Greece was very bad.

(ll\Ir.? Boos, can you report on your interview with the Greek Ambas-
sador

My, Boos. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Before I do, I think it would be
useful to give the committee some background. When hard line mili-
tary elements led by General Dimitrios Ioannidis took control of the
Greek dictatorship in November 1973, most observers assumed that
relations between Greece and the-Cypriot Government of Archbishop
Makarios would go from bad to worse. Ioannidis was widely known to
have intensely disliked Makarios and to have been a long-time propo-
nent of enosis. That is, union of Cyprus with Greece.

Pro-enosis Greeks had regarded Makarios—who as President of
Cyprus had achieved great prominence as a Third World leader—as
an impracticable obstacle to the annexation of Cyprus into the Greek
nation. Cyprus is geographically adjacent to the Turkish mainland
and some 18 percent of its citizens are Turks. To accommodate the
interests of the Turkish minority, a jerry-built governmental struc-
ture had been devised when Cyprus became independent in 1960, This
structure provided for a President to be elected by the 80 percent Greek
majority and a Vice President to be elected by the Turkish minority.
This arrangement was a very fragile one, and Greeks and Turks have
come close to war over Cyprus in the last 15 years. It is well known that
the Turks had warned repeatedly that any effort to annex Cyprus into
Greece would provoke a Turkish military response.

A full analysis of the background of a Cyprus dispute defies brief
description. Suffice it to say that neither the Greeks nor the Turks were
enamored with Makarios; in fact, Makarios was reportedly absolutely
detested by leadership elements on both sides. Makarios had become a
symbol of an increasingly unsatisfactory status quo.

Makarios’ presence would at one point be politically useful to both
Greece and Turkey ; at other points, he would be an intolerable irritant
for a variety of reasons.

The intelligence community post mortem reported that on or about
June 20, 1974—some 3 weeks before the Greek-sponsored coup against
Makarios on July 15—our clandestine sources in Greece informed the
CIA, part of the country team in Greece, that Ioannidis was all but
ready to move against Makarios.

Days later, Makarios, apparently sensing trouble, wrote an extraor-
dinary open letter to the President of Greece accusing the Greeks of
not only trying to remove him politically, but physically as well.

In that letter, Makarios demanded a recall of the scores of Greek
mainland army oflicers who controlled most of the Cyprus defense
forces. Shortly thereafter, the three top officials in the Greek Foreign
Ministry resigned.

The official explanation was for reasons of health. But observers
%oted all three had been known to be opposed to Greek adventures in

yprus.

[The letter referred to is printed on pp. 1516-1519 of the appendixes.]

At about this time, U.S. elements in Greece were told by an indi-
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vidual, described in the post mortem as a new untested source, that
Toannidis had now decided, despite all conflicting evidence, not to
move against Makarios after all. _ i ]

According to the post mortem, the intelligence community chose to
ignore the mountain of evidence that a coup was in the offing and
preferred, instead, to believe a new, untested source. '

To get some idea of why the United States apparently decided to
disregard powerful evidence, Chairman Pike requested that I inter-
view Henry J. Tasca, who was U.S, Ambassador to Greece at the time.
Tasea, it was thought, would have important insights into the way in-
telligence was reported, evaluated, and used during this critical period.

Tasca, a career Foreign Service officer, was Ambassador to Greece
from 1970 to 1974—a period which saw the continuation of the Greek
dictatorship ; the emergence of harder line officers in late 1973; decay
of the regime in 1974; the Greek-sponsored coup against Makarios,
the subsequent military confrontation between Greece and Turkey
over Turkey’s invasions of Cyprus and a return to democracy in
August 1974, :

Tasca retired from Government service in January 1975, In two
sessions last weekend, we talked for some 6 hours of U.S. policy to-
ward Greece, Cyprus, and Turkey; the role of intelligence in the U.S.
Embassy in Athens; CIA’s relationship with the former Greek
strongman, Ioannidis; the management of intelligence at the Wash-
ington level, and U.S. activities at the time of the Cyprus coup and
the Turkish invasion.

The following major points emerged from these interviews.

1. The CIA station in Athens had exclusive U.S. access to the
Greek strongman, Ioannidis, and, accordingly, the CIA was the pre-
eminent agent of American foreign policy toward Greece at this
time.

Tasca indicated that CIA employees who were used to communicate
with Toannidis were long-time acquaintances of the Greek strongman.

The Ambassador was advised by the CIA that Ioannidis, who held
no official government post, preferred to deal only with the CIA. Tasca
was thus forced to rely on CIA assurances that their men in Athens
were at all times faithfully reporting to Tasca all important mes-
sages to and from Ioannidis.

Since the' CIA also controlled regular Embassy communications
channels with Washington, Tasca could not rule out the possibility
that the CIA had dealings with Ioannidis with regard to Cyprus
without Tasca’s knowledge. As he said, “I am not naive enough to
think that there aren’t situations where things are done without an
ambassador knowing about it.”

And so we had a situation at this critical period in which our Am-
bassador did not deal directly with the real head of the Greek Gov-
ernment, but was forced to deal instead with puppets. The CIA had
to conduct U.S. foreign policy as far as the real power was concerned.

2. Tasca was taken completely by surprise by the July 15, 1974,
Greck-sponsored coup against Makarios’ Government on Cyprus.

Like most other observers on the scene, Tasca could see that relations
between Toannidis and Makarios were deteriorating. However, Ma-
karios had been feuding with the Greek dictatorship for the 7 years of
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the dictatorship’s existence, and the two parties had been to the brink
many times. o

Tasca had no information indicating that a showdown was immi-
nent. He flatly denied having been told by the CIA station that Ioan-
nidis, on June 20, had threatened a coup. He denied heing informed
that the CTA received information shortly before the coup that Ioan-
nidis had changed his mind. These two reports are verified in the
post mortem. i

Assuming that the post mortem is accurate, Tasca was kept in the
dark by the CIA and was cut out of the action.

—8.-Had Tasca been given the information that the CIA apparently

had—the information that a coup was imminent—he would have, in
his words, “turned the place upside down and taken the unprecedented
step of personally warning Joannidis that the United States would
not stand for a coup against the elected Makarios Government.”
Tasca pointed out. that in 1972, upon heing given similar informa-
tion, he had restrained the then-Papadopoulos Greek Government
from a similar adventure. Because Tasca did not have this informa-
tion, he rejected a State Department suggestion that he see Toannidis.
Joseph Sisco. Under Secretary of State for Political Affairs, who pre-

~sumably did have complete information from all intelligence sources.

did not tell Tasca that the situation was urgent and did not insist
that Tasca pull out all the stops and see the Greek strongman.

4. Before the coup against Makarios. Tasca had always understood
T1.S. policy to be against a Greek attempt to remove the archbishop.
He was therefore puzzled when. shortlv after the coup, Arthur Hart-
man, Assistant Secretary of State for Kuropean Affairs came to
Athens to inform the new democratic Greek Government that, in Am-
bassador Tasca’s words, “It is important in the interests of the future
settlement of Cyprus that Archbishop Makarios not return to
Cvnrus.” -

Hartman informed the amazed Greek officials. who were, inciden-
tally, long-time friends of the Archbishop. that he was not authorized

“t0 say more.

5. After the coup, Tasca, as our Ambassador to Greece. did not re-
ceive complete information on Secretary Kissinoer's and Under Sec-
retary Sisco’s talks with the Turks to avert military confrontation.
He had to learn of some Kissinger talks——

Chairman Pike. Mr. Dellums.

LI.P.?DELLUMS. Would you ask Mr. Boos to repeat four and five
again

Chairman Pige. Mr. Boos, would you please repeat your items 4
and 5 again?

Mr. Boos. I am on five now.

Mr. McCrory. May T make this inquiry? Tt seems to me your state-
ment is being made available to the press; is that right ?

Mr. Boos. No, sir.

Mr. FieLn. That is the declassified post mortem.

Mr. McCrory. That statement you are making now hasn’t been
reproduced ¢ -

Mr. Boos. This is the original copy and it has not yet been
reproduced. T .
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Chairman Pix¥ Is there any reason it should not be reproduced
for public distribution? We are in open session. Is there anything
classified in this statement ? )

Mr. Boos. In my judgment, there is no reason why it can’t be made

available.

Going back to No. 4. ) »
4. Before the coup against Makarios, Tasca had always understood

U.S. policy to be against a Greek attempt to remove the Archbishop.
He was therefore puzzled when, shortly after the coup, Arthur Hart-
man. Assistant Secretary of State for Political Affairs, came to Athens'
“to inform the new democratic Greek Government that, in Ambassador
Tasca’s words, “It is important in the interests of the future settle-
ment of Cyprus that Archbishop Makarios not return to Cyprus.”

Hartman informed the amazed Greek officials, who were long-time
friends of the Archbishop, that he was not authorized to say more.

5. After the coup, Tasca, as our Ambassador to Greece, did not. re-
ceive information on Secretary Kissinger's and Under Secretary Sis-
co’s talks with the Turks to avert a military confrontation. He had
to learn of some Kissinger talks through a colleague. Accordingly, at
a time when the Greek military was prepared fo go to war against
another NATO allv, Tasca was unable to reassure the Turks by remov-
ing any doubts of an even-handed U.S. policy on Cyprus. This was
because. as Tasca says, no one told Tasca what the policy was.

6. Tasca was also greatly puzzled as to why the United States—
which purportedly had a neutral policy between the two NATO
allics—apparently did not complain when the Turks ignored the
ceasefire arrangement that had been worked out by Secretary Kissin-
ger: why the United States did not complain as the Turks ran amok,
as Tasca saw it. all over Cyprus; why the United States did not com-
plain when the Turks launched their massive invasion on August 14.

This apparent inactivity on the part of Secretary Kissinger and
the U.S. Government, Tasca said, was verv difficult for him to ex-
plain to the Greeks and made it very difficult for him to restrain
Greek leaders from an allout military confrontation with Turkey.

7. Tasca cannot explain why, during a period of great crisis over
Greece. Turkey, and Cyprus, the State Department cut itself off from
most of its expertise in this area by removing (1) our Ambassador to
Greece, (2) the chief of the Cvprus desk, (3) the chief of the Greek
" desk, (4) the chief of the Turkish desk.

Mr. Tasca, after returning to the United States, was never con-
sulted on Greece. Tasca is greatly disturbed by reports from uniden-
tified State Department sources that Tasca had refused to see Ioanni-
dis and that this refusal had unleashed the crisis culminating in mas-
sive human suffering on Cyprus, a narrowly averted war between the
two NATOQ allies. and disastrouslv worsening relations between the
United States and both Greece and Turkey.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Boos, I think both in the interests of the com-
mittee and in fairness to Mr. Tasca we should establish a couple of
things at this point. He did testify under oath in this regard; is that
correct ?

Mr. Boos. Yes, he did.

Chairman Pike. And we have his full testimony transcribed; is that
correct ?
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Mr. Boos. Yes, we do.

‘Chairman Pixe. Without objection, the full testimony will be in-
-cluded in the record. Some of it may be classified and some of it perhaps
should be kept classified ; but the rest of the interview will be printed
in the hearing record.

[The interview referred to is printed on pp. 1520-1566 of the ap-
pendixes. ]

Mr. Boos. Mr. Tasca made the point at various times during the
interview that, despite what has been reported, he does not have a “sour
grapes attitude” toward the State Department and he does not wish
that his testimony be construed as such.

Chairman Pige. I don’t think there is a particular point in cross-
examining our own staff ; but if the members wish to ask any questions
of our staff, I am not going to foreclose their doing so.

Mr. McCrory. Where is Mr. Tasca now ?

Mr. Boos. Mr. Tasca is now residing in Rome, Italy.

Mr. McCrory. Do you know if he has plans to return here?

Mr. Boos. He is now engaged in private business. Ile may be re-
turning to the United States later this month.

Mr. McCrory. Did he indicate whether he would return if the
committee wanted him to return?

Mr. Boos. Yes, he would be pleased to return, subject to his com-
mitments, at the committee’s convenience.

Mr. McCrory. Did vou gather that there was a sharp cleavage
between Ambassador Tasca and the old strongman regime in Greece
which prevented his having lines of communication with them?

Mr. Boos. Well, General Toannidis——

Mr. McCrory. Mr. Tasca had a strong hostility toward them. I
know that myself because T remember talking to him about that. He

detested the dictatorship that they had there.

Mr. Boos. Apparently, as dictators go, General Toannidis was a
particularly disagreeable fellow.

Mr. McCrory, He didn’t have very good lines of communication, I
guess, with the old regime. '

Mr. Boos. Mr. Tasca had dealt successfnlly with the previous dic-
tator, Mr. Papadopoulous, but Mr. Toannidis was apparently a par-
ticularly difficult man.

Mr. McCrory. T would say, from my contact with Ambassador
Tasca, he was a very skillful, dedicated, and very able representative
of our country in a very diffienlt situation. T can understand that. there
mav have been problems which limited his contacts, at least during
this precoup period.

Mr. Boos. Mr. Tasca said, Mr. MeClory, he would have dealt with
Mr. Toannidis: but Mr. Toannidis had passed the word to him. through
the CTA. that he preferred to deal only with the CTA, and Mr. Tasca

. took that at face value.

Mr. McCrory. So, in a way, Toannidis rejected contact with the
Ambassador?

Mr. Roos. According to Mr. Tasca.

My, McCrory. That is all.

Chairman Prxr. Mr, Dellums.

Mr. Derrovys, Thank yvou, Mr. Chairman.



1297

Mr. Boos, first of all, given your testimony, we can conclude that
the CIA, rather than the Ambassador, was in charge in Athens; is
that correct?

Mr. Boos. The CIA dealt exclusively with the strongman in the
Greek Government. There is no dispute that Ioannidis was really
running things. \ .

Mr. McCrory. Would you yicld for a point of clarification?

The strong man was not the Prime Minister—he was the man behind
the throne; was he not ?

Mr. Boos. That is right.

Mr. McCrory. He was not in the government ¢

Mr. Boos. There was at this time a President of Greece, and a
Prime Minister as well, but both were serving at the pleasure of Mr.
Toannidis.

Mr. McCrory. Who was the nominal head ?

Mr. Boos. The nominal head was President Gizikis: the Prime Min-
ister at that time was Mr. Adamantios A ndroutsopoulos.

Mr. DeunuMs. You mentioned in the Jatter part of your statement
that several persons were removed from the State Department. T noted
that one of them was the chief of the Cyprus desk. Can you give me
the name of the person who at that time was the chief of the Cyprus-
desk ¢ .

Mr. Boos. Thomas Boyatt.

Mr. Derroys. I might just point out, Mr. Chairman, it is interest-
ing that Mr. Boyatt was one of the persons who made a very accurate
prediction and gave a dissenting report.

Chairman Pixe. I would simply say to the gentleman, you are now,
it seelms to me, becoming the witness. We have never heard Mr. Boyatt
say this.

Mr. DeLrums. T was just going to point out that it is interesting
that he lost his job as a middle-management person.

Mr. Frewo, Mr. Chairman, we could report on some testimony we
have received from persons other than Mr. Bovatt. In fact. Mr. Bovatt
and another person by the nanie of Mr. Bob Dillon combined to write
a memorandum which apparently criticized the management per-
formance of the intelligence community and the State gI'?)opartment;
during this period. Both were reassigned during the crisis. The source
who gave us this information said they were the only two who had
correctly predicted the crisis. In addition, the Ambassador to Greece,
who was critical of the way things were being handled at that time,
was removed from his nosition in Athens, and another fellow by the
name of Mr. Day, who had been critical, was also reassigned.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Dellums.

Mr. DeLruns. I might point out, Mr. Chairman, that given the equal
burden doctrine I find it a contradiction that they are at this particu-
lar moment. talking about preserving the integrity of middle manage-
ment when they removed one of the two middle-management persons
who we assume were very accurate in their predictions.

I would like to ask Mr. Boos this question: Given your presentation,
the former Ambassador paints a picture of U.S. acquiesence in the
coup. From your investigation into this matter, have you determined
whether or not there was any direct U.S. involvement in the coup ?
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Mr. Boos. Mr. Dellums, I have to correct the record, or correct your
impression here. Mr. Tasca did not conclude that there was U.S. ac-
quiesence in the coup. He does not know. He could not know, because
he did not have access to the one man in the Greek Government who
unleashed the coup. He is puzzled by the fact that information was
apparently kept from him. He doesn’t know why that was.

He does say it was well known that he was against a Greek venture
into Cyprus. For some reason, the U.S. Government may have chosen
to deal around him.

Mr. DeLrunms. Thank you.

Mr. Field, would you summarize the picture and the performance
of the intelligence community after this crisis?

Mr. Fiewp. Yes, Mr. Dellums. I think it might be helpful to the
committee because the post mortem is rather lengthy.

The post mortem paints what appears to be a mixed performance,
in the sense that it cites a few successes and some failures. But I think
it is important to look at the significance of the successes and the
failures. It cites really two successes: One was a report, early on, that
there might be a coup. The second was the prediction of the Turkish

“invasion of Cyprus.

As to the first success—that was in late June—there was an indica-
tion there might be a coup. As we have heard from Ambassador Tasca,
that information was not even transmitted to the Ambassador in
Athens and was not widely disseminated within the community. More
important. we found out later that it was followed in carly July by
a clandestine CIA report from a new and untested source, which pro-
vided reassurances—in their words—that there would not be a coup.
That report was the report that was believed. So in fact, in the weeks
before the coup. there was not one single report in the intelligence
community predicting a coup.

In fact, reports—including the one that I read from on the day of
the coup—consistently provided reassurances.

I think this is important because the key event here was the coup.
Once the coup took place, the invasion was somewhat inevitable.

Not only were there no reports; because of the reassurances, no
national intelligence estimates were prepared. That kind of estimate
was done from time to time whenever the intelligence community felt
that an area of the world required some kind of special attention.

Mr. Drrrnuams. What you are saying, then, is that they pointed out
one of their successes was the prediction of the coup. There was such
an intelligence report. but that report was not widely disseminated.
IHowever, other reports of clandestine activity that predicted just the
opposite were widely disseminated—and that was the information
upon which they operated.

Mur. Frern. I would like to just continue through the other successes
and failures.

They cite as a success the prediction of the invasion. In fact, the
invasion—which was widely reported in the newspapers—included
the fact that the ships that were moving toward Cyprus, and so forth.
Two to 3 days before the invasion, it was widely predicted in the news-
papers. Tho intelligence community's prediction did not come out
until the day of invasion and, as is noted in the margin on the post
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mortem, was not disseminated. The prediction never went beyond the
National Intelligence Offices—the NIO—who brought it up.

Chairman Pike. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr. Fiewp. I think the prediction of the invasion was not terribly
critical, because once the coup took place, that was inevitable. What
was critical was the breakdown of the ceasefire in the weeks following
the invasion. The post mortem states that during this period the per-
formance of the intelligence community fell noticeably, due to the
massive amount of material that comes 1n once you have any kind of
military action. The community simply did not perform well in terms
of the second phase of the invasion. It was that second phase and the
Turks’ breaking of the ceasefire line which led to the congressional ban

~on arms aid to Turkey, and so forth.

Wo had two failures: The failure to predict the coup and the failure
to predict the second phase of the invasion. Those were two important
events, and in both cases our intelligence failed. The success in predict-
ing the first Turkish invasion was about comparable to the predictions
in the newspapers at that time.

I would also like to state, in relation to the failure to predict the
coup, that on July 6, the FBIS—the Foreign Broadcast Information
Service—published and transmitted to the CIA a letter from Presi-
dent Makarios to the President of Greece. in which he accused the
President of Greece of trying to kill him. He said he was going to re-
move the Greek officers from the Cyprian National Guard.

" This is just one example of the kind of evidence that our intelli-
_gence was moving against when it said there would be no coup.

I have a copy of that letter. I don’t want to quote from it now, sinca
it is three or four pages long; but it gave a clear indication. We will
submit it for the record.

[The letter is printed on pp. 1516-1519 of the appendixes.]

Mr. I'1eLp. The news releases on that, 9 days before the coup, came
from three countries. The release from Athens went through a report
of a planned coup against Makarios. It stated: “In the third and final
stage they will attempt to overthrow President Makarios, promising
socioeconomic reform to the people.”

A news report from Nicosia stated : “The conspiratorial brains are
planning a broad coupist action to take place in the next few days,
supported by certain military circles in cooperation with the national
guard and the EOKA-B unit for the purpose of seizing power.”

That in fact is exactly what happened.

From Turkey, the third nation involved here, the lead paragraph
read : “According to reliable sources, the disputes that have been going
on in the Greek Cypriot sectors for a long time now have reached a
critical stage recently. Some observers describe the current situation as
a crisis unprecedented in the history of Cyprus.”

‘The newspapers were predicting the coup.

The intelligence community in the United States was providing
reassurances, which is, I think, what disturbed us most when we began
to oet into this, '

Chairman Pike. Mr. Treen——

Mr. Treen. I want to get clear my own understanding on the point
Mr. McClory was asking about. It was Ioannidis himself who decided
he did not want to deal directly with Tasca; is that correct ?



1300

Mr. Boos. We don’t know that. That is hearsay to Mr. Tasca.

Mr. TreeN. A lot of what you have told suggests hearsay.

Mr. Boos. Absolutely.

Mr. Tasca was toldy by the only link he had with Toannidis—the
CIA—that Toannidis preferred not to deal with him. He had no inde-
pendent, firsthand knowledge of that fact.

Mr. Treen. Did he ever attempt to see Ioannidis himself?

Mzr. Boos. No.

Mr. Treen. Did Ioannidis have any official role in the government
at all at any point ¢

Mr. Boos. No. sir. He was the “Gray Eminence.” Mr, Tasca is very
firm on that point. I think it is well known that Mr. Joannidis ran
Greece during that period—that the top officials of the Greelkk Govern-
ment were installed by Ioannidis, served at his pleasure, and did
nothing important without Ieannidis’ approval.

Mr. Treex. Tasca knew then that Ioannidis was the “Grav Em-
inence,” as you put it, but he made no attempt to determine directly
whether Ioannidis would see him or have contact with himj is that
correct ?

Mr. Boos. That is correct, sir.

Mur. Trrrx. He chose to accept the CIA statement ?

Mr. Boos. Yes, sir.

Mr. Treex. You used the word “puppets” during vour explanation. T
think Mr. Tasca applied that term to the CIA agency. Was that his
term or your term?

Mr. Boos. It is my term. and it is a descriptive term—not for the
CIA people, but for the top officials in the Greek Government who
were being manipulated by Ioannidis.

Mr. TreeN. You or Mr. Field can help me on this:

You referred to the summary of the intelligence items. The third
one, the 15 to 20 July time frame. The summary states, “Intelligence
provides explicit warning, including date.”

You don’t know if vou are going to get into deleted items here or
not.: but would you tell me as much as vou can about the nature of that
explicit warning and who it went to, and whether this is the warning,
Mr. Boos, that you are referring to? If I understood you correctly.
there was an explicit warning that Yoannidis had stated. in effect. to
CIA that he was going to engage in the coup, and that was not passed
on to Tasca.

Mr. Boos. Yes, sir, it is. Excuse me. Are you referring, Mr. Treen, to
the June item?

Mr. TreEN. I refer to the third item, “Intelligence provides explicit
warning.” :

I am sorry, I beg your pardon. I am not referring to that. T am
referring to the time frame in the first line and to your—what I
thought was your statement that there was expressed word from
Toannidis also, to the CIA, that a coup was going to take place, and
that was transmitted somewhere but not to Tasca. Did I misunder-
stand that?

Mr. Frerp. The explicit warning was that provided in June, which
is the first line. That was later overruled by the clandestine report in
early July. The information you refer to itself refers to the invasion.

Mr. TreeN. No. Let’s go back. I misdirected your attention there.
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Chairman Pixe. Mr. Treen, let me just suggest that as far as
. question relating to the post mortem are concerned, Mr. Field is the
one to testify. Mr. Boos can testify as to Mr. Tasca’s inputs.

Mr. Treex. Either witness who can help me get this straight. T am
not trying to cross-examine; I am trying to understand whether what
you are telling us on a cumulative basis here is that there was an

exElicit report—from Ioannidis himself—that a cour was going to
toke place. Who was that report from, to whom did it go, and did
that person transmit it to anyone else ?

My, Figrp, That was a report in late June. Ioannidis himself told
somebody in the CIA in Greece that he was planning a coup and
asked what the United States would think about 1t.

Mr. Treex. How long before the coup was that statement by
Toannidis? -

Mr. Fierp., The coup was on July 15. and this was in late June.

Mr. Treex. Did CIA transmit that to Washington ?

Mr. Fiewp. It was never disseminated to Ambassador Tasea in
Greece. That is what Tasca referred to—that if he had heard of IToan-
nidfis’ itatement, he would have turned everything upside down, and
so forth.

Mr. Treex. I think that is a critical area. At least it seems so to me.

Is this one of the sources that had been deleted ?

Chairman Pige. Let’s not take any chance on it.

Mr. Treex. I don’t want to do that.

Mr. Fierp. The source is Joannidis. Toannidis himself told CI.\.

Mvr. TregN. Told someone in CIA. Have we the identity of that CI.\
individual ?

Mr. Fierp. I believe we do. We were not able to talk to him during
the blackout period when we could not get classified information. We
have asked to talk to these people. ‘

Chairman Pixk. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr. Murphy.

Mr. MurpHY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Let me get something straight. You say the key element here was
the coup. Our CIA was getting information that the coup was going
on—even a direct statement from a man who was going to participate
in the coup. Yet our Ambassador was not given this information.

At the same time, the Turkish Government was preparing consider-
able troop movements about which our intelligence agency was also
aware. This information, too, was not passed on to Ambassador Tasca.
Is that correct?

Mr. Fierp. Mr. Murphy, I think that is basically correct. I would
make an observation that the CIA did have information there would
be & coup, but a few days later it received information there would
not be a coup.

Mr. MurpHY. But we received information that the Turks were
preparing for an invasion ; correct ?

Mr. Fiewp. True. )

Mr. MurpHy. Then our State Department was told that the coup
was not going to take place, and yet the Turks continued their prep-
aration. So one can only assume that their intelligence was better than
ours. The Turks knew the coup was imminent. They were preparing
for the coup. We were led astray on the matter. In fact, our Ambassa-
dor was not even told about it.

63-746—76——86
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Mr. Boos. Mr. Tasca also told me that it has become his judgment
that the Turks were preparing for an invasion of Cyprus in any event,
even before the coup.

Mr. Mureny. But they would have to have an excuse for it.

Mr. Boos. No, they didn’t. His view was that they were going to take

advantage of the deteriorating situation of the Greelk Government.

Mr. Murrny. It seems to me that the Turks had better intelligence
than we did—or that we had the intelligence and did not act on it. The
Turks kept preparing for an invasion with supplies, troops, staging
areas, ship massing, et cetera. OQur intelligence personnel kept warning
us of the invasion. They knew the coup was coming. Maybe we knew
the coup was coming and we purposely denied this mnformation to Mr.
Tasca. Does he feel that way ?

Does he feel that the CI.A and our intelligence people deliberately
excluded him from receiving this information?

Obviously the Turks had it. Our intelligence had it because of the
Turks’ preparations in Turkey. Qur intelligence people had it on
Cyprus and Greece. Yet the man given the responsibility by the State
Department was the only man without the information.

Mr. Boos. Mr. Tasca 1s left to conclude, from the information I im-
})artcd to him of apparent contacts with the CI.\, that, yes, he was
ept 1n the dark about this.

Mr. Murruy. He obviously was, because the whole Turkish Army
was preparing for an invasion. If you have ever had any experience
with mounting an amphibious invasion, you know all the preparations
that have to take place : The movement of troops, the movement of sup-
plies, the gathering of the ships. Yet these preparations went on and
never stopped.

Mr. Boos. Mr. Tasca agrees with you that the Turks could not have
prepared an invasion within 5 days and concludes from that one of
two things: Either the Turks had better intelligence than we did that
a coup was about to occur

Mr. Mureny. That is exactly my question.,

Mr. Boos [continuing]. Or they were going to invade anyway.

Mr. Mureny. Or they knew we were not going to do anything to
stop them as we had on two previous occasions.

President Truman sent a battleship and President Johnson sent a
strongly worded letter. The conclusion I am left with—the assump-
tion I have to make—is that with the invasion plans taking place in
Turkey, with the CIA talking to the chief conspirator behind the
coup on Cyprus, and our Ambassador left out of it entirely, our intel-
ligence knew the invasion was coming and we deliberately denied the
Ambassador this information. One might conclude further that we
favored the invasien.

Mr. Boos. May I add one element here which may be of some im-
portance?

Mr. Mureny. Do you find any fault with that reasoning?

Mr. Boos. No, sir. It is a fair inference, I believe.

Mr. Tasca did tell me—and I think this is an interesting point—
that just after the coup, when it appeared the Turks were up to some-
thing, he proposed that we interpose the 6th Fleet between the Turkish
mainland and Cyprus to “show the flag.” as he put it.

Mr. Mureny. This was a precedent we had established at an earlier

date, is that correct ?
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Mr. Boos. Yes, sir. This suggestion was summarily rejected by Secre-
tary Kissinger.

Chairman Pike. I do think we are getting somewhat out of the realm
of intelligence and into the realm of policy, although it is very in-
teresting.

Mr. Boos. Mr. Chairman, if I might say this: I believe it has a di-
rect bearing on intelligence because it apparently demonstrates that
our intelligence is not being utilized properly.

Chairman Pike. That is your conclusion based on your judgment
that we should have sent the 6th Fleet in there. I am not sure that I
would agree with that conclusion. '

Mr. Iehman.

- Mr. Lenyan, Thank you, Mr. Chairman. )

Tet's get back to the main purpose of this whole select committee.
We are trying to determine the cost of our intelligence, and we are
trying to determine the quality of our product. Even if we had the
quality of the product and it was top grade, if we don’t use the qual-
ity of the product—as perhaps we did not use it in this case—what
@ood does it do, in effect, to get the Cadillac if you don’t know how to
drive it 2 That, in essence, is the way we might end up with this.

So perhaps we may even extend the scope-of this inquiry in light of
this kind of situation where even if you prove you have a dollar for
dollar quality in intelligence, if you don’t use it when you get it, what
good does it do you to have good 1ntelligence ?

Obviously, we knew somewhere along the line what was going to
happen and we completely disregarded it.

There is one thing I am not quite clear on. One of you said that the
key was the coup, and that in turn set in motion on irrevocable situa-
tion of a Turkish invasion, The other member of the staff said that the
deteriorating situation in Cyprus would have caused the invasion re-
gardless of the coup. Is this the kind of situation we cannot. do a damn
thing about anyhow ? When we have a government such as Greece, and

‘enosis, if enosis is a fact of life, and there is an attempt to consolidate

Cyprus into part of the Greek Government and Turkey is adamant
that this is not going to happen, then all the intelligence in the world
is not going to prevent an invasion by Turkey. What was the real
problem? Was it the deteriorating situation or a de facto coup that
made this situation irreversible and continues to harass us in the halls
of Congress?

Chairman Pixe. Mr. Iehman, I am not at all sure that our staff
is any more competent to answer that question than you are. I don't
really think that is a proper question to address to our staff—to ask
them to say for the record what their judgments are.

Mr. Lrenyaxn. I will certainly agree with that. But T could not help
but think that this is where the real problem is in this matter of sub-
jective thought. I just wanted to get on the record that this is what
does concern me.

Chairman Pixe. The committee will stand in recess until 10 o’clock
tomorrow morning, when we will meet in executive session to start our
evaluation of the risks involved in our intelligence-gathering opera-
tions, o
[ Whereupon, at 12:14 p.m., the committee was recessed to reconvene

. at 10 a.m., Thursday, October 2, 1975.]
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The committea met, pursuant to notice, at 10:10 a.m., in room 2134,
Rayburn House Office %uilding, the Honorable Otis G. Pike [chair-
man], presiding. _

Present: Representatives Pike, Giaimo, Dellums, Aspin, Iayes,
Lehman, Milford, McClory, Treen, Johnson, and Kasten.

Also present: A Searle Field, staff director; Aaron B. Donner,
general counsel ; and Jack Boos. counsel.

Chairman Pixe. The committee will come to order. We have a
couple of matters on which I would like to sort of share my views
with the committee.

Mr. Dan Schorr, who shares membership on this committee from
time to time, had a very interesting story on television last Satur-
day night. It was not exactly attributed to this committee as far as
the source was concerned, but it was sort of attributed to this com-
mittee as far as the source was concerned—and I frankly don’t know
where the story came from. - :

It is possible that we do have a leak on this committee. Tt is also
rossible that somebody else who wants to make it appear that we
1ave a leak on this committee did, in fact, provide the source or was,
in faet, the source.

We met in this room last Friday, and when we came back to the
room this morning, we found on the witness desk some notes which
apparently were left here last Friday and have been here ever since:
and I can only say that had the reportorial staff been acute, they
might have found those notes interesting reading. Thev did not come
from this committee or from this committee’s staff. They came from
the witnesses.

I have been rather proud of the work of this committee. and T am
always bothered when something happens to- diseredit this commit-
tee: and I can only say that cither someone on the committee or
someone on the committee staff is seeking to diseredit the committee,
or someone outside of our staff or other than our members is seeking
to discredit the committee. And I, very frankly, do not know who it
is. I can only say that it bothers me greatly, and I am sure that it
bothers most, if not all, of the members of the committee.

Mr. McCrory. Will the chairman yield?

Chairman Pixe. Certainly, Mr. McClory.

(1305)
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Mr. McCrory. Mr. Chairman, T am happy you made the state-
ment you did. T ean’t help but feel that there is absolutely nothing
that would diseredit this committee and its work more than—in vio-
lation of cur rules and in violation of the confidence that has been
placed in the members of the committee and the committee staff—to
make public or to try to gain some favor with the media by violating
the trust and confidence it has placed in us and in our staff.

T am hopeful, myself. that whatever did occur was not attributable
to either any member of the committee or to any member of the com-
mittee staff, but was some other source; and T hope further that
whether it was the committee or committee staff. or elsewhere, it will
not be repeated. Otherwise, my only position would be to recommend
that we do not receive material of a confidential nature if we cannot
faithfully retain the confidence. .

Chairman Pike. Mr. Schorr, T don’t sunpose vou would want to
reveal vour source or method at this particular time.

Mr. Scriorr. No, thank you.

Chairman Pike. I thought as much. Mr. Milford ?

Mr. Mivrorp. Mr. Chairman, the release of classified information
is a eriminal violation of law., Will there be any type of investign-
tion made either against members of the committee or the staff in
this case? '

Chairman Pixre. Well, frankly T don’t think that we have a staff
which is geared or qualified to do that sort of thing. T would not per-
sonally hesitate to ask the FBT to investigate this, if the committee
thought that that was a desirable route to go. and. personally, T am
very unhappy about the situation. I think the investigation might
more properly be done not by the committee investirating itself.

Mr. Mirrorp. In order to make a point. does the Congress have anv
sort of mechanism to carry out investigations within this body, itself,
onr-matters of this nature? '
beChairman Prke. If it were a serious investigation, the answer would

no.

My, Mrrorn, Thank vou. Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Prke. Mr. Treen,

Mr. Treen. T would like to ask the Chair if it would eatertain a mo-
tion at this time; and, if so. T will make the motion that Mr. Schorr
be called by this committee in executive session to inquire as to the
source of the story or the alleged storv.

Chairman Pige. T don’t know Mr. Schorr. very frankly. but my
guess is that Mr. Schorr is one of those reporters who would rather
2o to jail than reveal his source. and T think that that would be a rela-
tively meaningless operation—unless, of course, you want to put Mr.
Schorr in jail.

Mr. Triex. Well, T think you are assuming—certainly T am not
- satisfied that Mr, Schorr might not be willing to provide the committee
information as to his source. T think vour guess is nrobably that he
wouldn’t, but T am not willing to be that critical of Mr. Schorr. He
might very well be willing to——

Chairman Pixe. T am not. sure T am being critieal.

Mr. Treex. And T would, therefore. Mr. Chairman. move that the
comniittee, at an appropriate time. ask Mr. Schorr—I am not asking
for a subpena or anything like that, but ask Mr. Schorr to come before
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the committee in closed session and testify on the subject of the chair-
man’s remarks.

Chairman Pixk. Is there any further discussion on the motion?

Mr. McCrory. Mr. Chairman?

Chairman Pixge. Mr. McClory ? )

Mr. McCrory. I think even this subject is something that should
be discussed in executive session. I would move to table the motion of
my colleague, Mr. Treen.

Chairman Pixe. Mr. Dellums?

Mr. Devroas. Mr. Chairman, I just have one comment. I think that

" we ought to make an unqualified statement here. I don't believe that

any member of this committee leaked that information at all, and I
think we should stand on the record on that. We have been involved
in a very important investigation to date. and I think that if this is
the first time that a so-called leak has been attributed to——

Chairman Pixk. This is not the first time. -

Mr. DeLruys. T think that we are far ahead of the ball game; and
at some point I think surreptitious activity is going to take place to_
discredit this committee. I think it is absurd for us to even continue
to discuss the matter.

It is out there. T don’t think any member of this committee was in-
volved in it, and I think we have some important business and we
should go ahead and address ourselves to those questions. I think for
us to be involved in defending ourselves against a leak is an utter
waste of time, and I think it isa trap and a pitfall.

We have an investigation to get on with, and I think we should get
on with it. I think no one on this committee leaked that information.

Just one comment to your motion, Mr. Treen: I don’t want to asso-
ciate myself at all with a motion that would in.any way attempt to
harass, intimidate, threaten any member of the press. Mr. Schorr had
a story. He has particular sources. He is not going to give those sources
up. I was in a similar situation, and I never gave my sources. I don't
think we should be involved in any way in raising those serious ques-
tions. I think we should forget about it.

I would support Mr. McClory’s motion to table the matter, hoping
it never comes up again.

Mpr. Treen. Would the gentleman yield ¢

Mr. Derrusms. I yield.

Mr. Treex. First of all, I want to make it clear my motion was not
to suggest in any way a member of this committee—I share your feel-
ings, Mr. Dellums, that no member of this committee was involved.
So my motion should not be taken as suggesting that.

Second, it is not my purpose at all to intimidate any member of
the press or any other person., Merely to ask a witness to come hefore
this committee and testify should not be considered as intimidation.

I don’t know what position Mr. Schorr or anvbody else might take
with regard to an inquiry as to an alleged leak. So I think we are
jumping to the conclusion that there would be intimidation. We may
choose to go no further with it if Mr. Schorr says he would not testify.

Mr. McCrory. I move the question.

Chairman Pixe. The question is on the motion offered by Mr.
McClory. Allin favor, signify by saying aye.
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[ Chorus of ayes.]

Chairman Pike. Contrary ; no.

[Chorusof noes.] -

Chairman Pike, The ayes appear to have it, and the motion is
agreed to.

This brings us to the next order of business, which is the question
of what we do, if anything, about our failure to obtain a document
which we subpenaed. I think perhaps it would be best to have our
staff comment first and then the matter will be open to discussion
by the committee.

Mr. Fierp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chairman, I have a number of concerns which I would like to
express on behalf of the staff with respect to the Kissinger subpena
and with respect to the testimony which we heard last Iriday.

The first is that it is almost 3 weeks to the day now past the return
date of the subpena which this committee issued on October 1. Tt was
returnable on October 15. The stark reality is that there has been
no compliance with that subpena.

[Coamzsrrree Nore.—The subpena referred to is printed on pp. 1479~
1480 of the appendixes.] o -
Now, we may ask why this is important. Last Friday, we heard
about a number of problems that the State Department has, but these
are problems as to how we use the information. .

We have in the past negotiated with the executive branch as to
how we use information, and we will continue to do so in the future.
We have done this, for example, on the release of information that is
classified.

But the issue is, and always has been, a question of access—the
right of access by Congress to information that it needs—and that is
in a legitimate mandate, in this case House Resolution 591,

The important thing is that Congress has a legally valid subpena
that is outstanding, and that has not been complied with. It is a
reasonable subpena. We have heard informally, and to some degree
formally, what is in the information we have requested. It is a reason-
able request. There is nothing in that that I know of that would be
in a defamatory or in any way unreasonable. It is necessary.
It is nformation that pertains to a very, very important part of our
investigation. )

And the third point is that it is important information. And most
important of all, it is supported by law. No law and no sound legal
basis has been asserted by the other side—only problems. And it is my
posilttion that laws and the honoring of laws must be at the root of our
work. .

We could address the question of substantial compliance, but that
isn’t an issue because there has been no compliance. The only attempt
has been to make us change our request—to change the form of the
information that we want—and that is not relevant to the question

-of an outstanding subpena that this committee has issued.

The stark reality, once again, is that Dr. Kissinger is and should
be held in contempt of Congress. I recommend against twisting our-
selves into pretzels to reach for some compromise, to distort our request
hevond recognition, because it will do a disservice to parallel efforts

that we must go forward with in this investigation.
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I would cite two examples in this regard as far as parallel efforts
that would be damaged by our failure to stand behind our subpena.

The first is that there are other matters which we need which pertain
to the policy which we heard debated last Friday. If we go t{;rough
gymnastics to try and get something that appears to be culled out of
the so-calied Boyatt memorandum, we will not have solved the prob-
lems of Mr. Boyatt's personal testimony of Mr. Day’s—testimony.
We will not have solved the problem of the masses of paragraphs that
are deleted from State Department material that come before this
committee on the issues that we are investigating. And that is probably
as iﬁpOttﬂnt as, if not more important than, the Boyatt memorandum,
1tself.

The second example I would cite is that the staff wants very much
to go forward with this investigation. We have made a great deal of
progress in building toward what we feel is an important issue, and
that is the upper levels of command and control in the intelligence
community. In order for us to be able to investigate these, we will need
new subpenas; again, important subpenas, reasonable subpenas, neces-
sary subpenas, supported by law.

uite frankly, if the committee will not stand behind a subpena
which it has issued—which has not been complied with and will not
be complied ‘with until the committee changes its request and changes
its ground rules—the staff is not optimistic about the chances for any
additional subpenas either being honored by the executive branch or
being backed up by this committee. That is all I have to say.
~Mr, Donner can comment on any issues as to whether there has
been any form of compliance or substantial compliance.

Chairman Pike. Before Mr. Donner does so, I want to read to the
members of the committee a letter which I received at roughly 5
p.m. last night from the Secretary of State, dated November 3.

DEAR MR, CHAIRMAN: I very much appreciated the opportunity to meet with
you and the members of your committee last week. The discussion was useful
to me, as I hope it was to the committee.

Let me reiterate that my intention is not to withhold any information of use
to the committee or to win a theoretical dispute, but to reach a compromise that
protects the legitimate interests of both the Department and the committee. I
remain as determined as ever to do everything possible to assist the committee
in its difficult and important task. Having heard the concerns expressed by mem-
bers of the committee regarding access to documents, I have given much thought
to how we might yet find an accommodation that serves our mutual interests,
and those of the Nation. In pursuance of that objective, I should like to propose:
that I provide the committee an amalgamation of State Department docuinents
criticizing our Cyprus policy, This collection of material would include, inter-
spersed among the other paragraphs and without any identification of author-
ship, the full contents of Mr. Boyatt’s memorandum to me,

In this way the committee will receive the document it requests, while 1
will have been assured that Mr. Boyatt cannot be identified with any particular
criticism or recommendation. And no precedents—either for the Congress or the
State Department-—will have been established,.

I make this offer, Mr. Chairman, in the hope than an “amalgamation” will
prove satisfactory to the committee; it is a solution that I can support without
question. If this offer is acceptable to the committee, I will have the promised
document in your hands within 48 hours of hearing of the committee’s decision,

Sincerely,
HENRY A. KISSINGER.

I just wanted you to know that I have received that particular
document.
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[Secretary Kissinger’s letter of November 3, 1975, is printed on
pp. 920-921 of the appendixes of part 2.}

Chairman Pike. Mr. McClory, you are the one who has always
thought we were going to get this particular piece of paper, and I
would like to hear your views on how we ought to proceed.

Mr. McCrory. Thank you, Mr, Chairman.

First of all, I am little concerned about counsel going beyond the
question of advising the committee as to the law and with regard to
policy. I think that is something that the committee, itself, should
undertake; and I would hope that the committee members would in-
dependently arrive at such a decision as far as policy is concerned.

In response to the statements made by counsel, I would like to point
out that our effort here is not to try to get one branch of Government
to heel to the demands of the other. Qur effort is to secure information,
and in that respect I have sought to secure cooperation from the
exccutive branch. In connection with the dismissal yesterday of the
CIA Director, William Colby, the principal reason appears to be that
he has been too cooperative ; he supplied too much information; he has
gone beyond what he needed to do.

The subpena, which I voted for, and which I think is a valid sub-
pena, nevertheless seems to me is being effectively complied with when
the Secretary provides us with his letter that states “the full contents
uf Boyatt’s memorandum™ would be supplied to the committee.

Now, if the full contents of what we are asking for are supplied
to the committee, I think we have all of the information that we are
sceking; and that is what we are seeking—information. I would like
to say that the law is not clear ; the law is not clear at all.

I think that there is a distinction between the Bovatt memorandum
and other statements that we might get from the State Department,
and I have tried to make that distinction. I think the Secretary is
correct in giving us the information.

Mr. Aspin. Will the gentleman yield ¢

Mr. McCrory. Yes. I am happy to yield.

Mr. Asrin. I would like to state that I agree somewhat with the
statement made by the gentleman from Illinois, and I would like to
offer a resolution at this time.

Mr. McCrory. Well— .

Mr. Asein. Would you like to finish your statement ?

Mr. McCrory. I think I have finished, except to state that if there
is additional information that we require, there is no reason why we
can’t act with regard to subpenas; but if we get the information in
response to that, I think the subpenas have encouraged the supplying
of information, and I am glad for-that. I have been very interested
in getting information from the FBI, and I think that following the
request of counsel and a little pressure, we have gotten all of the
information, or substantially all of the information, that we required.
In other areas where we haven’t been successful, why let’s get it: but
in this case it seems to me that we have what we are seeking.

‘We have the information, and on that basis I think that we shouldn’t
take this strong line and say, notwithstanding the fact that we have
heen offered the information, we are going to proceed, anyway. I think
it would put us in an unpopular position. .

Chairman Pixe. The gentleman from Wisconsin is recognized.

/
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Mr. Asrin. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I would like to offer a resolution, if I may. _

Mr. Chairman, if I may read the resolution and then be heard in
support, the resolution says:

Resolved by the Select Committee on Intelligence of the House of Repre-
sentatives that an amalgamation of Department of State documents, to include
in its entirety the papers described as the ‘Dissent Memorandum’ prepared by
Thomas Boyatt while director of Cypriot affairs in the Department, fulfills
the requirement of the subpena issued by the committee on the 2d day of
October 1975 ;

Provided the amalgamation is accompanied by an affidavit signed by a
person mutually acceptable to the Department of State and the committee, as
represented by the chairman and the ranking minority member, attesting that
the aforementioned Boyatt memorandum is coutained unabridged within the
amalgamation ;

Due to the unique cireumstances surrounding the Boyatt memorandum,
such amalgamation will be considered to satisfy the well-established legal rights
of a duly authorized committee of Congress to have access to all documents of
the executive branch within the purview of that committee’s operations.

Mr, Chairman, when I got the Kissinger letter:

Chairman Pike. The gentleman is recognized for 5 minutes in sup-
port of his resolution. '

Mr. Aseix. Thank you, Mr. Chairman."When the Kissinger letter
that we all got copies of arrived last night, there were two points I
think that came to my attention in reading it.

The first one is that he has made a.significant concession following
our meeting on Friday. The position that Secretary Kissinger set out
to the committee in the letter which he sent dated October 14, you
will remember, said that he did not want to give us the Boyatt memo-
randum for all of the reasons which he cited and offered instead a sum-

. mary—in other words, somebody else’s words about what Mr. Boyatt

v has said.

" What he says in his letter now is that he is giving us the exact
wording of the Boyatt memorandum, although it is not identified as
the Boyatt memorandum and it is mixed.in with other paragraphs of
other pieces of paper. '

That, I think, is a significant concession, and T think a very impor-

~tant one. I think that you can make the case that the Secretary is
making a very good cffort at coming to some kind of a compromise
with the committee. I think that the committee is in a very, very
difficult position to press the subpena further.

To go to the floor of the House, telling our colleagues on the House

floor that we have all of the information, but we don’t have Thomas
Boyatt’s name associated with the particular paragraphs that he is
talking about, I think will puzzle our colleagues. I don’t think that
we can argue in good faith that that is absolutely necessary for our
investigation.
+ That is not absolutely necessary for our investigation, and I think
that the Secretary has gone a long way toward accommodating us
and toward makinf a compromise. I think it is a very good compromise
which the committee should accept.

The second point, though, in reading the Secretary’s letter, is the
verification issue. Now I don’t know whether that came up in the

rocess of writing this letter—whether anybody thought of that over
in the State Department. However, it seems to me not an unreasonable
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position for the committee to take that if we agree to accept the Sec-
retary’s recommendations here—what the Secretary is suggesting—
that he give us the Boyatt memorandum in an amalgamation of other
pieces of paper; that we be sure that it is in there; and that we have
somebody, namely, a person mutually agreed to by the Department of
State and the committee—some noninterested party—have a look at
the thing and attest and verify its accuracy to the committee that, yes,
in fact the Boyatt memorandum is in there, in its entirety—all the
words that Thomas Boyatt wrote are in there somewhere.

And if we have that, Mr. Chairman, and we have verification, I think
it is a very good offer. I think we should accept it. I propose that we
vote for the resolution.

[CorrdrrTeEE NoTE.-—Secretary Kissinger’s letter of October 14, 1975,
is printed on gp. 913-919 in part 2 of the hearings.]

Chairman PIxk. If the gentleman would yield, I would like to ask’
the author of the resolution a couple of questions: You say that all
of the words of the Boyatt memorandum would be in this amal-
gamation.

Mr. AspIN. Yes.

Chairman Pige. Would the gentleman also say that the submission
ofba dic;ionary to the committee would be in compliance with the
subpena

IVII)r. AspIN. I don’t think that is what is going to happen, Mr.
Chairman, . }

Chairman Pixe. Well, what I am trying to find out is the form in
which the words are going to be presented to us. I suspect that the
Boyatt memorandum was in today’s Washington Post, also, if you
can find the words. N

Mr. AspiN. Mr. Chairman, may I point out a sentence in the letter
from the Secretary : “This collection of material would include, inter-
spersed among the other paragraphs and without any identification
of authorship, the full content of Mr. Boyatt’s memorandum to me.”

It seems to me pretty clear that what they are going to do is take
various paragraphs of the Boyatt memorandum and intersperse them
with paragraphs from other memoranda. I think that is a perfectly
acceptable way to proceed. ) .

Chairman Pike. Does the gentleman feel that if we are not familiar
with, say, four or six documents, and all of the paragraphs of four or
six documents were interspersed and mixed up like some sort of a mag-
nificant jigsaw puzzle and there was no picture, we could.elicit from
those mixed-up paragraphs what we are trying to get?

Mr. Asrin. T think with mixed-up paragraphs—the paragraphs
being paragraphs—you could read that, and T could read that; and
any member of the committee or staff could read that. and. in effect.
get exactly what Thomas Boyatt was saving. Althouoh he might start
with a different point or end with a different point, T think the full con-
tent of what Thomas Boyatt was saying would be pretty clear from
reading that document ; ves.

(‘hairman P1ge. Mr. Giaimo. _ ) .

Mr. Grammo. Mr. Chairman, T would like to speak in opposition
to the resolution. I don’t think the issne is whether or not this com-
mittee obtains the information which is in the Boyatt resolution. In
fact. it vou will recall Secretary Kissinger’s testimony last_week, T be-
lieve he indicated we are going to be very surprised or disappointed

-

4
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at what is or what is not in the memo. In other sords, there isn't too
much in it. That isn’t the point at all.

The issue here is much more important than a one-shot settlement -
of this dispute involving the Boyatt resolution.

For years, many of us have been trying to get effective congressional
oversight of the executive branch, and every time we get into a dan-
gerous area with the executive branch—particularly in recent years—
they have fallen back on all kinds of privileges, whether they are
claimed or not, to refuse to provide Congress with the necessary
evidence, testimony, witnesses, documents, and what-have-you. These
are things we must have in order to ever begin to have congressional
oversight—which I submit we have not had at all in the 28 years or
30 years of existence of the intelligence community.

In this present case they claim a privilege wgich the Secretary,
himself, told us was not executive privilege ; that he did not go to the
President and ask the President to invoke executive privilege. Quite
frankly, I am not sure that the President could claim executive priv-
tlege in this case because this matter deals with the Secretary of State
and not with the President and the doctrine of executive privilege is a
Presidential doctrine in itself. It is doctrine which has been expanded
in recent years until the courts have come along and curtailed the
Executive’s claims in that regard.

I think it is important that we establish the principle here that
Congress is asking for information for evidence so that it can begin
to perform its function of congressional oversight. It may well be,
as you say, that Congress is not willing to assume this task now. It
may well be that we would lose if we were to go to the floor.

I tried to publicize the CIA budget several weeks ago in the defense
bill, and all T could get were 147 votes. I submit to you, however,
that is about 150 votes more than we would have gotten 2 years ago.
Next year and the year after that, and the year after that, I hope
we get the necessarv 218 or 220, We will ultimately prevail if we
keep pointing out the issue which is at stake and get the American
people interested in these free-wheeling executive agencies which have
no congressional oversight.

We may not prevail today. but this Governemnt of ours has lasted
200 vears by taking a long-term view and approach to these matters,
and I submit that if we persist in the principle that Congress has the
right to call witnesses and question what the executive branch is doing,
we are on the right road. We will not have compromised ourselves
as they are asking us to do. and we will ultimately prevail and the
American peonle will be better off for it.

Mr. Aspin. Will the gentieman yield ¢

Mr. Gra1ao. Yes.

My, Aspein. T think what the gentleman is saying is right, and that
is what makes this so difficult. The gentleman is making the right
figcht on the wrong issue.

The Congress will back this committee in its oversight; the Con-
gress will hack-the committee if the issue is the correct issue.

T.et me finish, and I will vield back.

But the issue has.got to be right. The gentleman knows that the im-

rtant thing in legislative affairs, and in any kind of affairs, is tim-
ing and picking the right issue. I have no doubt that there is no abso-
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lute answer to the question, “Does the Congress want this commit-
tee to conduct a fu(}l and thorough investigation?”

Tell me the issue, and I will tell you whether the Congress backs
it up; but to go to the floor and ask the Congress to back us up on this
issue—the issue of a single name and document—I don’t think we can
make that case. I don’t think we should argue it. We ought not fight
on a trivial issue. If we are going to make the confrontation, it should
be on something big. If we are going to go to the mat, it should be
on something we can make the people understand, make the Congress
understand, and win.

Mr. Giamo. I am not saying that we should make this the issue
or necessarily go to the floor_on this issne. But I am saying to you
that if we accept your amendment we will have established a prece-
dent for future actions where they will come in and offer us some-
thing less than the total evidence or the best evidence. I would not
want to concede and create such a precedent for the future. Whether
or not you want to make this an issue on the floor is another question
entirely.

We may decide that it is not the best issue to take to the floor and
merely state that, as far as we are concerned. we can’t do our job
effectively because the Secretary has not complied with our subpena
and leave it there; but I would rather do that than to compromise it
out.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Kasten." _

Mr. Kastex., Mr. Chairman, I want to agree with my colleague
from Wisconsin. I think the committee has to recognize the difference
between information which the committee should have and the very
unique set of documents called dissent memorandwms, and one partic-
ular dissent memorandum that we are trying to deal with prepared
by Thomas Boyatt.

The committee can get the information. We can get all the infor-
mation we want. We have got to make the distinction between the
dissent memorandum and information which this committee can have.

I agree completely with my colleague from Wisconsin when he says
we should not go to the floor with a trivial issue because we will lose
onit. We can have the information. If we are interested in the infor-
mation, we have it. If we are interested in a confrontation. we havé
got that, too. Bv simply voting down this resolution, we can have it.
I don’t think the committee wants a confrontation. especially one
that we can lose on—either a confrontation in the courts or a con-
frontation in Congress. We can have one either way on the floor of the
House or'in the courts.

The chotce is ours. between a confrontation on a trivial issue, or
taking the information which has been made available to us by the
Secretary.

He has made a concession. He seeks not confrontation but coopera-
tion. I feel that we have got to avoid the confrontation on an issue that
we could lose on. Get off of this trivial. meaningless piece of informa-
tion that is not going to make any difference to us anyway. and then
go to the floor on an issue that is important—on information that is,
n fact, being withheld.

This information isn't being withheld; it just doesn’t come in the
form that we wanted it. I think we have an opportunity here to avoid
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a meaningless confrontation, and I would hope that we would support
the resolution of the gentleman from Wisconsin.

Chairman Pixg. Mr. Dellums.

Mr. DELLpMS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I would like to speak 1n opposition to the resolution for three rather
specific reasons. - -

No. 1, I agree with my colleague that it is a bad precedent for it
does in fact recognize secretarial privilege.

No. 2, without identification of a document one cannot (a) follow
the facts, or (b) call upon the person responsible to testify if, in fact,
1t 1s necessary.

And my third reason is that the so-called or alleged threat of middle-
level personnel is really a red herring, and it is on that point I would
like to expand on for a moment. .

I would take you back to Friday, when Secretary Kissinger testified

. before this committee. Virtua]l{ all of the reasons for not complying

with the subpena fell away in the testimony on Friday morning, with
the exception of one point that was asserted by the Secretary—and
that was protection of the so-called dissent channel. His major argu-
ment was that those middle-level persons would then begin to write
memorandums of criticism or dissent in terms of how they would be
read 2, 3, 5, 10 years from now. His thought was that they would not
be forthcoming, that they would not express themselves in candor,
but they would write memorandums in terms of how they would be
read in the future. .

One can then interpret that statement as meaning that middle-
level persons in the Government would be responsible for writing
memorandums that could, in fact, stand the test of time. Maybe I am
naive, but I think that is the responsibility of Government. If the
dissent memorandums cannot stand the test of time, perhaps it is
because those memorandums were either incorrect, or fallacious, or
perhaps because they alluded to potentially illegal acts that were
dubious acts at best ; so I think that, too, is a red herring.

I think if a dissent memorandum is written in 1975, it should be
able to stand the test of 1984 or 1985; and so I think when one looks
very carefully at the testimony of the Secretary, there is virtually no
rhyme or reason for us in any way acquiescing,

So, Mr. Chairman, for those three very specific reasons I aggressively
and wholeheartedly oppose the resolution by the gentleman from Wis-
consin, Mr. Aspin. I don’t think we should make this a precedent that
establishes secretarial privilege. I think we need to have the docu-
ments identified so that we can call those persons if we need to. We
can follow the facts if necessary. Finally, I think the dissent channel
should be maintained—and be maintained in such fashion that when
memorandums are written they can in fact stand the scrutiny and
stand the test of time.

I think that the bottom line, Mr. Chairman—and I would just
add this, to my colleague, when we talk about whether the Congress of
the United States will support us—the question in my estimation is
not whether the issue is safe or whether the issue is possible. The

uestion is whether the issue and the stand we take is right ; and I think
that should dictate what we do, not the expediency of what the Con-
gress does. If we think our position is correct, I think we should
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advocate it—win, lose, or draw. That, it seems to me, is our respon-
sibility, and I think it Is at that level of integrity we should be operat-
ing. I think we should stand up to the Secretary of State. His com-
promise is totally unacceptable to us.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Treen.

Mr. TreeN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I agree with several of my colleagues who say the legal rights of our
committee are important. I agree with that. But, I think that is a
different issue than faces us here. I think the issue that faces us here is
how can we best get on with our work. We have a deadline to report
by January 31, which means we really have to finish our hearings
before Congress recesses for the Christmas holidays to give us time to
prepare our report.

So I think that there is a case to be made for saying we need to estah-
lish our legal right, but I think that in trying to do that we may
frustrate our goal and our higher purpose here. I agree with the thrust
of the resolution by Mr. Aspin.

I would also point out that we can still call Mr. Boyatt, as I under-
stand the resolution, and also the letter from Secretary Kissinger, as
well as the Secretary’s testimony the other day—we can still call Mr.
Boyatt and ask him all of the things that I, in questioning, asked Sec-
retary Kissinger. if we could explore without any protest from him.
We can get into all the factual information—the question of where
Boyatt received information, the question of hearsay as to what he may
have heard, the question of whether he was blocked out of certain
information, unable to communicate with others; we can get into all
of those questions with Mr, Boyatt, himself.

But I%o raise one question, Mr. Aspin, with regard to your resolu-
tion. Referring to the last paragraph, I ask you how important that
is to your resolution. You state in the last paragraph:

Due to the unique circumstances surrounding the Boyatt memorandum, such
amalgamation will be considered to satisty the well-established legal rights of a
duly authorized committee of Congress to have access to all documents of the
executive branch within the purview of that committee’s operations.

I would feel more comfortable if that wasn’t in, because it seems to
me that if we vote for that, we may be then establishing the precedent
that this does satisfy our rights; and accordingly, any other adminis-
tration withess or official could come before us and say, “I will give
you the information, but I will only give it to you in an amalgamation
along with lots of other material,” and he could say that there is o
precedent for it—that this committee has voted on another occasion
to say that an amalgamation satisfies the well-established rights.

"I realize you have the words “due to unique circumstances.” Never-
theless, I would feel more comfortable if we didn’t go on record as say-
ing that it satisfies our legal rights; and my thrust is that we should
put the legal question aside. If we can get the information by which
we can do our work, let’s pass the legal question altogether. I think if
you %elete the last paragraph, then that would be helpful in that
regard. .

Mr. Asein. If the gentleman would yield, I have no particular desire
to keep in that paragraph. What I was trying to do in that paragraph
was to say what I think you are saying and other Members are trying
to say : that we do not want to establish a precedent. What I was trying
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to say is that these are unigue circumstances. The Boyatt memorandum
has a number of unique features about it which we would not want
to establish as a precedent, and so the purpose of that paragraph is to
say that we do not want to establish a precedent.

We can establish that very clearly with the legislative history here—
the dialogue in the committee. If you want to knock the paragraph out,
that is OK with me.

Mr. TreeN. I may have to take my time back so I can put that on the
table and move the amendment to delete your last paragraph.

Chairman Pikr. At the proper time the gentleman will be recognized
for that purpose, but I think maybe other members of the committee
would like to be heard.

Mr. Milford ?

Mr. Mivrorp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Most reluctantly I oppose
the resolution. I alsc oppose taking any action against Secretary Kis-
singer at this time. I am very reluctant to take this position, because I
do not agree with Dr. Kissinger's contention that he should be able to
edit and spoon-feed information to this committee.

I agree with the majority of the members of this committee that we
should be able to call any witness and obtain any document that might
be germane to our investigation.

On the other hand, I do not believe that individual members of this
committee, or staff members of this committee, or individual Members
of this Congress, should have the right to release classified or sensitive
information strictly on their own volition.

Mr. Chairman, just within the past 2 weeks, a Washington news-
paper headlined a story that clearly revealed in vivid detail a very
sensitive and highly classified matter that was taken up in executive
session by this committee. The release of this information is clearly
damaging to our foreign relations.

This was not the first time that classified matters have been leaked
to the press by either members or staff of this committee, or individual
Members of Congress. There is really nothing to prevent any one of
us from unilaterally releasing information. Indeed, the House rules
clearly give any Member of gongress the right to have access to any
testimony we receive. No one is going to investigate a Member of Con-
gress or a staffer after leaks are made. We are not going to call in
the FBI or another competent investigative agency to investigate secu-
rity leaks; and the Congress, itself, has no investigative body.

What I am saying is that the American people are not being pro-
tected. The Congress has not enacted proper rules nor established
proper facilities and personnel to protect highly classified and sensi-
tive matters. Until such time as these mechanisms are established, I
would be opposed to forcing the administration to turn over highly
classified or sensitive matters to this committee. '

Mr. Chairman, I would oppose action against Dr. Kissinger at this
time for another reason. I question whether or not we really need the
Boyatt memorandum or other similar documents. All of us know there
was a failure in intelligence concerning the Cyprus invasion. We also
know there were failures in the Tet matter, in the Middle East, and -
others. Why do we need to keep plowing up more material that tells us
there was a failure ?

-
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Instead of continuing to dig up more old dead cats. I would plead
with this committee to shift emphasis. I would recommend that we.
direct our attention to examining the basic intelligence mechanisms
and organizations that produced these failures.

Then we need to draft appropriate laws that will prevent the failures
and abuses of our intelligence agencies in the future. :

I recommend that we closely examine our own congressional organi-
zations, rules, mechanisms. and procedures. Then we can make recom-
mendations to the House for the necessary changes that will establish
a permanent and responsible oversight committee on intelligence. In
summary, Mr. Chairman, intelligence, by its very nature, is a highly
secretive business. As the newspapers clearly reveal, individuals in the
Congress or on this committee, or on this committee staff, have not
acted in a responsible manner, and the American people have been

“hurt. I do not want to see that damage extended.

T violently disagree with Dr. Kissinger’s contention that he and he
alone can decide who and what this committee will examine. In voting --
against this proposition before us, I am simply seeking by the only
means available at the moment to prevent further damage to our
legitimate intelligence effort.

Once the House has established the proper mechanisms for respoxsi-
bly handling highly classified and sensitive matters, I will then gladly
join in an effort to see that the administration withholds nothing that.
would be germane to an oversight investigation. ¢

Therefore, Mr. Chairman, I find myself in a difficult position. I agree
with my friend from Wisconsin in what he is secking in his resolution.
However, I do not want to see a formal resolution passed by this com-
mittee on this subject because it would act as a bad precedent. Since
the Secretary has already volunteered to give the same information
in the same form as called for in the resolution. it is therefore unnec-
essary. Mr. Chairman, I move that the resolution be tabled.

ChairmanPixke. I ask the gentleman to withhold his motion so that
all members may be heard en the subject. Mr. Lehman is going to be
recognized next. -

Mr. Lehman? .

Mr. Lenman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. :

If T were the Director of the CTA. the FI3I. or the IRS. or even the
DIA. and if T were concerned about this investigation of our intel-

Tligence agencies. T conldn’t have created a better defense from it than

the Boyatt memorandum. because even the 5 minutes that I am taking
here today is delaying this committee’s investigation of something
that to me is a lot more important, and that is for example, the pro-.
curement policies of our intelligence agencies.

I think that we are getting very far diverted from what I expected.
this committee to investigate. and that is the cost. the abuses, and the
risks of our intelligence community. If we were a standing committee
and had no time limitations, then I think it would be a different matter.
Perhaps there could be a separate investigation into the State Depart-
ment’s internal problems.

But if we become bogged down in a battle over the Boyatt memo-
randum, and we are diverted from the essential investigation into that
for which this committee was created, then I think that we are going
to win a poor victory. Maybe we will win the battle with Dr. Kissinger,
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but we will lose what I think the real intent and priorities of this

committee are supposed to be, and that is what I would like to see this

committee get on with.

And I am even concerned about the 5 minutes I took in order to
mention all thiskind of action.

Chairman Pixkk. I will say to the gentleman, no one is ever required
to use his 5 minutes. That is not one of the regulations that the com-
mittee operates under.

The Chair would like to express his own views before we vote.

We started, as far as the Chair is concerned, on the 17th of July

-with a reconstituted committee. I think we have come a long, long way.

We started on a very noncontroversial issue, looking at money, looking

at the dollars, and where the dollars went, We moved from that to a

more controversial issue, and that is the results which we get from our

dollars. And we moved from that to a more controversial issue, and
that is the risks that are involved in some of our operations.

It was very obvious to me that as we procceded. these issues were
going to get increasingly controversial and we were going to get
increasing pressure.

There were 122 Members of the Iouse who did not want this com-
mittee reestablished in the first place, so we started with a great deal
of opposition to our operations at all. One hundred twenty-two Mem-
bers thought we shouldn’t do anything.

e have tried to operate responsibly under our jurisdiction.

Now. as the debate on the creation of this committee progressed,
it was entirely about the wrongful acts of the C1A; and what we have
learned since is that the CIA was no rouge elephant. The CIA was not

- going out on its own, authorizing projects and carrying projects out.
The CTA was not a runaway.

What we found was that the special assistant to the President had,
himself, approved every single operation—whether the CIA wanted to
do it or not; whether the State Department wanted to do it or not—
and when we called this to the attention of the Special Assistant to
the President for National Security Affairs. we finally got the word

. that the President, himself, had approved every one of these projects.

If we have done nothing else, we have established ultimnate respon-
sibility for everything that went wrong.

Now I hear that this is not the right issue on which we should go to
the House of Representatives. I would submit that the issue is the right
of Congress to get information. What I fear is that the conclusion has
been reached by a lot of our Members that this is not the right man to
go after—not that it isn’t the right issue.

- There wasn’t any reluctance to go after William Colby on a sub-
pena. There is a great deal of reluctance to go after Henry Kissinger
on a subpena.

My, Aseix. Will the gentleman yield ?

Chairman Pike. Not at this point.

What we have here, as we have just observed, is a man stripped ot
his job allegedly because he told Congress the truth, What we are con-
fronted with is whether we are going to participate in a process which
allows another man to withhold the truth from Congress.

All of these issues which were first debated as if the CIA alone
were doing all of these things, we now find have risen to a higher level

—rt R
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of responsibility. When we voted for the subpena we did not consider
it, as some members now consider it, to be trivial, unimportant, and
meaningless.

I think we are rationalizing when we assert that we have & legal
right to this information. I am not overwhelmed by the assertion “if
we are unwilling to enforce our legal right.” Principles are like muscles.
If you don’t use them, they wither and they atrophy, and they
disappear. :

I personally am not going to vote for this resolution. I am opposed
to the resolution. We have subpenaed a document. We are offered a
puzzle. We have subpenaed some facts. The offer comes back, “we will

ut the facts in a blender and you can sort them out for yourselves.”

personally am going to vote “no.” I am not going to participate in
choosing anybedy to verify that all of the words are in this amalgama-
tion. I would certainly take Mr. McClory’s word for it, if Mr. McClory
wants to proceed in that manner. But this particular Congressman is
neither going to participate in the denial to Congress of facts in a
meaningful context, and this particular Member of Congress is not
going to participate in anything which in my judgment erodes the
gversight of this committee and erodes the right of Congress to get

acts.

I will go further and say I don’t see any sense in our ever subpenaing
any other documents from the Secretary of State or documents which
were in his possession as Special Assistant to the President for National
Security A ffairs.

Before we vote on this, I want you to know what else we haven’t got.

I came aboard this committee on July 17. On September 18 I wrote
to the Secretary of State requesting not just the Boyatt memorandum,
but a great number of documents pertaining to the Cyprus invasion.
The documents which came back were, to use their words, “excised.”
They were excised to the extent that once again they were relatively
meaningless to the committee. A document which was from the Ameri-
can Embassy in Cyprus to the Secretary of State had a whole para-
graph—15 lines—removed on the ground that it was a “policy recom-
mendation.” This is from the American Embassy in Cyprus to the
Secretary of State on June 17, 1974.

[Nore.—The September 18 letter is printed on p. 895 of part 2.]

Another paragraph, 11 lines, was described as “policy guidance.”
Another paragraph, six lines, was described as “policy guidance.” A
document from the American Embassy in Greece to the Secretary of
State, June 24, paragraph 8, six lines removed—“policy recommenda-
tion.” Paragraph 9, 10 lines removed—*“policy recommendation.”
Paragraph 10, six lines—“policy recommendation.” Paragraph 11, 10
lines—““policy recommendation.”

On August 10, 1974, the Secretary of State to the U.S. mission in
Geneva regarding the Cyprus situation, paragraph 3, 13 lines—“in-
structions to Embassy.” Paragraph 4, three lines—*“instructions to
Iimbassy.”

And so it goes, through a whole litany of information about the
Cyprus invasion, about the Cyprus coup and the Turkish invasion of
(*vprus, including one particular excision which they said was four
lines and which appears to me to be 214 pases.

Now, I will be happy to yield to the gentleman from Wisconsin.

Mr. AspiN, Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. Chairman, it took 6 months on the House Armed Services Com-
mittee for me to get the committee chairman in such a state that he
was talking gibberish. I think I have accomplished that here in 3
months. The points you mentioned are not relevant to the committee.
The Chair talks about the case of Mr. Colby and how we were willing to
take on Mr. Colby, but we were not willing to take on the Secretary of
State. The point is we had a better case with Mr, Colby. We were ask-
ing fora w}nole series of documents. So we passed a resolution of neces-
in{t»y and we had a good case for a resolution of necessity before the

ouse.

Ie would have won that on the floor of the IHouse because whole-
sale pieces of paper were being denied the committece. What we are
talking about now is the single name on a piece of paper. We have the
contents of the paper. All we are talking about is the single name. It
is going to look trivial to our colleagues.

The gentleman talks about all the rest that is being denied this com-
mittee, “policy recommendations”—the point being that if we had
the subpena against those, we would have a good case. But the subpena
applies to just getting the name of Thomas Boyatt. That is what
the subpena asks for. If the gentleman would like to make a motion
that we issue a subpena for the information that he has just outlined,
I think we would pass it. We would be in favor of that. I would
certainly vote for it.

Chairman Pixe. Did the gentleman vote for the last subpena we
issued that we are discussing today ?

Mr. AspiN. Absolutely.

Chairman Pige. But you don’t want to enforce it.

Mr. AspiN. As I thought about that, I thought that what we were
doing was the wrong thing. I did not realize at the time that it was
a part of the dissent memorandum. I did not realize several other
things about it. I do think that we ought not to enforce that subpena.
But I do think that we should enforce other subpenas. To say that
we should never issue snother subpena is just not true. We also have
to point out the fact that the gentleman says we are treating Secretary
Kissinger specially by letting him get by. I think we are treating Sec-
re{)_ar_v Kissinger specially by sticking it to him if we approve for the
subpena. i

Remember, in the information we finally accepted in_resolution
of that resolution of necessity against the CIA Director, Mr. Colby,
we finally accepted that with 50 deletions in 12 instances.

Chairman Pike. No, 50 words.

Mr. AspiN. All right, 50 words.

- We are now getting the information from the Secretary of State
with deletion of two words—namely, Thomas Boyatt.

Chairman Pixe. Well, I wouldn’t characterize your comments the
way you characterized mine, but I will say that I disagree with your
conclusions,

Mzr. McClory.

Mr. McCrory, Mr. Chairman, I want to agree with you, in the need
for this committee to receive information from the executive branch.
But I want to point out that I think I have been just as vigorous in
seeking information as you have, Mr, Chairman. Now I have not been
as insistent on trying to enforce subpenas which presumably involves
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enforcing them through the courts or through the exercise of the
authority of the House Sergeant at Arms or something of that nature.
I think that that would lead us down a very. very dangerous path and
would lead us toward a confrontation that I think under all circum-
stances we should try actively to avoid. But T have gone, with you,
Mr. Chairman, to the President of the United States to secure coopera-
tion of the exccutive branch. It seems to me we have received a high
level of cooperation. We have received a great deal of information.

As I indicated, the attack against Mr. Colby as head of the CTA
is that he has been too forthcoming with too much information to
committees of the Congress. I know that it is this administration
that is involved insofar as the Cvprus situation is concerned and T
hold no brief for this administration or any prior administration. I
think that the work that the other body is doing, and the information
that they may be about to release with respect to assassinations, is
going to involve another administration; and it is going to involve
material that they have been able to receive only after a great deal
_ of cffort.

Now I would certainly like to emphasize the trivial nature of this
subject is not the trivial nature of the Boyatt memorandum but the
trivial distinction of the Bovatt memorandum in the form of amal-
gamation verified or in receiving the memorandum with the name of
Mr. Boyatt attached to it. T have used all of the persuasion I possibly
.could to try to get the Secretary of State to deliver the memorandum
to us: in fact. even with the name deleted.

He has offered this alternative of having it combined with other
dissenting material. It seems to me that since we will have the full
text. it is not. going to be a jumble of words. It is going to be in the
form of paragraphs, I know.

I don’t want to attribute any deceitfulness or anything of that
nature insofar as the Sccretary of State is concerned. He is trying, I
think. sincerely to protect his department, his Agency. and particu-
larly those middle-level staff people who do not want to have their
individual dissenting views or majority views disclosed to a com-
mittee.

Chairman Pike. Would the gentleman yield ?

Mr. McCrory. I will be happy to yield.

Chairman Pixe. Do you think it is this concern over these middle-
level people which has caused the excisions in the messages from the
State Department to.the Greek Ambassador and to the Ambassador
in Cyprus. and from the Ambassador in Greece?

Mr. McCrory. No: speaking specifically to the Boyatt memorandum.
it is the middle-level officers with whom the Secretary is concerned
there. With respect to the other excisions, I am not too familiar with
them. but T know that if they involve diplomatic exchanges or if they
involve identities of individuals——

Chairman Pike. This is our Ambassador talking to onr State De-
partment. This is our State Department talking to our Ambassador.

Mr. McCrory. Mr. Chairman, I would not want to say that T would
not. support a subpena to get that additional information. I’'m not
familiar with the details as to what the excisions are. I think we should
demand that the information which does not disclose sources or iden
tities of individuals or diplomatic exchanges—that that informatiou
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should be furnished as well as the full information contained in the
Boyatt memorandum which I understand we are receiving. It seems
to me to go forward and try to enforce a subpena and to have it de-
bated.on the floor of the House and go to the courts with this kind of
situation would really be an unfortunate step for this committee to
take. Consequently, I am going to support the resolution of the gen-
tleman. I would like a paragraph a (}ed which would indicate that
this is not to be interpreted as a precedent in any sense at all.

I think it is a unique situation.

Chairman Pike. Are you making a motion for such a paragraph?

Mr. McCrory. I understand that one will be made, Mr, Chairman.

Chairman P1kg. Mr. Dellums?

Mr. DeLroms. I just wanted to ask Mr. McClory a question: You
alluded just a moment ago to the issue of protecting middle-grade
State Department officials. If you recall the statement by the Secretary
on Friday, he stated that he is clearly aware that this committee is
not out after junior grade personnel. In fact, he categorized his con-
cern in very specific terms. He said, in effect, “It is my concern that
members of our staff will begin to use the dissent channel in terms of
how their memorandum will be read in the future.” It is my assertion
that they ought to be concerned about how the memorandum is read in
the future. So, when you talk about protection of junior grade officials,
I think it is important to narrow down in rather specific terms the
concern that he had, and make a decision whether you agree or disa-
gree with that assertion.

Mr. McCrory. T do not want these middle-level people to be re-
strained in any way from giving their advice, however popular or un-
popular it may be.

Mr. Derroums. I think all of us have to make judgments. I don’t
believe this act will in any way intimidate middle management persons
from giving their best view of a situation.

Mr. McCrory. I don’t think so. but T think the resolution will satisfy ..
the committee in its need for information.

Chairman Pike. I think that everybody understands the issues. The
question occurs first on the motion by Mr. Treen, as I understand it, to
strike the third paragraph of the resolution.

Mr. TreeN. Mr. Chairman, I do have a little change in that.

Chairman Pike. The gentleman is recognized.

Mr. TreeN. I would like to make a unanimous-consent request with
regard to the resolution to eliminate the third paragraph beginning
with the words. “Due to the unique circumstancess’ and substitute
therefor the following words: “The adoption of this resolution shall
in no way be considered as a precedent affecting the right of this com-

_ mittee with respect to access to executive branch testimony or docu-

ments.”

Chairman Pike. Ts there objection to the unanimous-consent request ¢
The Chair hears none. Without objection. it is so ordered. Is there
any discussion of the amendment offered by the gentleman from Lou-
isiana, Mr. Treen ? '

All those in favor of the amendment signify by saying aye.

[Chorus of ayes.]

Chairman Pike. Contrary, no.

[No response. ]
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Chairman Pixe. The ayes have it and the amendment is agreed to.

The question next occurs on the motion by the gentleman from
Texas, Mr. Milford, to table the resolution. The resolution has now
been amended, Mr. Milford. Do you still wish to make your motion
to table? -

Mr. Mivrorp. Yes; Mr. Chairman, in view of the fact that we have
voluntary agreement from what the resolution calls for. My concern
is that a formal resolution, regardless of its contents, still sets a
precedent. ‘

Chairman Pixe. The question is on the motion of the gentleman from
Texas to table. All those in favor of the amendment signify by saying
aye.

[Chorus of ayes.]

Chairman Pixe. Contrary, no.

[Chorus of noes.]

Chairman Pixke. The Chair is in doubt. The-clerk will call the roll.

The CLERK. Mr. Giaimo?

Mr. Giammo. Aye.

The Crerg. Mr. Dellums ? —

Mr. DELLUs. Aye.

The CLErRK. Mr. Aspin?

My. AspiN. No.

The Crerg. Mr. Milford ?

Mr. MiLForD. Aye.

The CLErk. Mr. Hayes?

Mr. Hayes. No.

The CLerx. Mr. Lehman ?

Mr. LEaMAN. No.

The Crerk. Mr. McClory ?

Mr. McCrory. No.

The CLErk. Mr. Treen ?

Mr. Treen. No.

The CrEerg. Mr. Kasten ?

Mr. KasTEN. No.

The CLERK. Mr. Johnson ?

Mr. Jounsoxn. No.

The CLErk. Mr. Chairman?

Mr. Aspin. Mr. Murphy votes “no” by proxy.

; Chgirman Pixe. Mr. Stanton is “aye” by proxy and the Chair votes
aye.

Bv a vote of 5 ayes and 8 navs, the motion to table is not agreed to.

The question is on the resolution offered by the gentleman from
Wisconsin, Mr. Aspin. -

I think it is of sufficient interest that perhaps we had better have
a rolleall vote on it. The clerk will call the roll. o

The CrErg. Mr. Giaimo ?

Mr. G1ammo. No.

The Crerk. Mr. Stanton ?

Chairman Prxe. “No” by proxy.

The CrERK. Mr. Dellums ¢

Mr. Dernroms. No.

The Cr.erg. Mr. Murphy?

Mr. AsriN. Mr. Murphy votes “aye” by proxy.
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The CLErk. Mr. Aspin.

Mr. AspIN. Aye.

The CLERk. Mr. Milford ?

Mr. Mivrorp. No.

The CLerg. Mr. Hayes?

Mur. Hayes. Aye.

The CLErk. Mr. Lehman ?

Mr. LEHMAN. Aye.

The CLerk. Mr. McClory ?

Mr. McCrLory. Aye.

The CLErk. Mr, Treen ?

My, TReEN. Aye.

The CLErK. Mr. Kasten ?

Mr. KAsTEN. Aye.

‘The CLERK. Mr. Johnson ?

Mr. JounsoN. Aye.

The CLERKE. Mr. Chairman?

Chairman Pixe. No.

By a vote of 8 ayes and 5 nays the resolution is agreed to.

Ti‘/le implementation of the resolution is going to, as I read it, in-
volve some work by somebody. I would only state to you, Mr. Me-
Clory, that I have absolute faith that you will get some disinterested
person to certify to the committee that somewhere in an amalgama-
tion to be received by the committee are all of the words of the Boyatt
memorandum. ’

Mr. McCrory. Thank vou, Mr. Chairman, I shall. I think the words
will be in understandable form. Thank you.

[ At this point the committee proceeded to its scheduled hearing on
CTA procurement practices, which is permited in part 5 of the
hearings.]
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U.S. INTELLIGENCE AGENCIES AND ACTIVITIES:
COMMITTEE PROCEEDINGS

THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 6, 1975

Housk oF REPRESENTATIVES,
Strect COMMITTEE ON INTELLIGENCE,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:05 a.m., in room 2118,
Rayburn House Office Building, the Honorable Otis G. Pike [chair-
man], presiding.

Present : Representatives Pike, Giaimo, Stanton. Dellums, Murphy,
i}spin. Milford, Hayes, I.ehman, McClory, Treen, Johnson. and

asten.

Also present: A Searle Field, staff director; Aaron B. Donner,
general counsel ; Jack Boos, counsel ; and Peter I.. Hughes 111, counsel.

Chairman P1ke. The committee will come to order.

We do not have a witness this morning because Mr. Colby is testify-
ing hefore a Senate committee. He is unpacking his bags and will be
here at 2 o’clock this afternoon, at which time we will start in open
session on the subject of possible C'TA use of our media. Tow far we
will be able to go in open session, I do not know.

It is my understanding that Mr. McClory has some business he wishes
t;) bring before the committee, and I am happy to recognize him at
this time.

Mr. McCrory. Mr. Chairman, the so-called Boyvait memorandum
has been received in the amalgamated form. I believe, in the com-
mittee's office. T haven’t had a chance to study it myself, but it is
there and it is available for review by the staff and by the members.
It is accompanied by an aflidavit from Bovatt attesting to the fact that
his memorandum is contained in the amalgamated matevial. Tt is all
classified.

Chairman Pige. What is the degree of classification?

Mr. DoNNER. Secret, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Pige. Do we have any knowledge of how it was put
together?

Mr. Frero. Mr. Chairman. T don't believe we do. Perhaps Mur. Me-
Clory could address himself to that.

Mr. McCrory. T have asked Mr. Hyland how it was put together,
and as he explained it to me it contained the entire Boyatt memo-

_randum, In general, it is contained in parts. Tn some instances there

are other materials from other memorandums contained in a para-
graph. Some of it was rearranged to make it chronological. As I
understand it, the Boyatt memorandum was not always chronological.

(1327)
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T understand there is some narrative added for the purpose of mak-
ing it understandable and coherent. Otheriwise, no material was inserted
which is purported to have been prepared earlier than was prepared
for this purpose.

It looks to me as though it is a helpful and useful bit of information
for us. However, I just think it bears some careful study before we
arf'e either completely satisfied with it or can make a general criticism
of it.

The same explanation of it was given to Mr. Aspin as was given to
me. Perhaps T should yield to him for a comment about it.

Mr. Aspin, Thank you, Mr. McClory.

It 1ooks all right to me, too, although T have just glanced at it. I don’t
know how it looks when you read it through carefully. but the para-
graphs are paragraphs and, in most cases, the Boyatt paragraphs are
maintained as paragraphs.

Chairman Prke. How do we know that ?

Mr. AspiN. That is what Mr. Hyland said. Mr. Boyatt’s affidavit
attests that everything he wrote—every word that he wrote—is in here
s?ﬁr?iewhere. There were two exceptions and he pointed those out in his
affidavit. .

Chairman Prke. Do you mean that the things he wrote are not
in there or that the things he wrote are embellished somehow ?

Mr. Aspin. What he wrote is in there, Things he did not write,
but which were written by other neople, are also in there; but there
is nothing that he wrote that was left out. -

Chairman Pike. How about material which was neither what he
wrote nor what somebody else dissented to. but is somehody else’s
recentlv written dissent? Is there anvthing like that in there?

Mr. AseiN. Apparently there is. It is not written as a rebuttal but
as an introduction. For example. the opening paragraph is a brief in-
trodnction to the subject which was written just recently. .

T think it is very hard to make a judgment until you read the docu-
ment and T haven't even read the document.

Chairman Pike. Is there anvthing else? .

Mr. McCrory. Mr. Chairman. T know the staff has prepared a num-
ber of subpenas, together with reasons for issning them. I am not cer-
tain T want to move the issuance of all of these subpenas, but T think
it is approvriate that we have an exnlanation of the need for them
bv the staff. T do want to affirm that T want this committee to get all
of the information that we require and that we deem necessary for
our investigation. .

I would just like to add that T would hope that we are getting down
toward the end of the road as far as getting information is concerned.
T would hope that these subpenas would lead us toward a conclusion
of the investigation. T say that merely because I know that we want
to conclude the committee’s hearings and work, T assume, by the end
of the year. That leaves us a month to prepare our report and to con-
sider it. If there are any additional views—minority views or what-
ever—we will have a chance to do that.

Chairman Pire. To whom are the subpenas to be addressed?

Mr. McCrory. T think the staff could assist us by explaining what
they regard as their needs for additional information, and the rea-
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sons we need it. I would suggest Mr. Field take them up seriatim. I

think there are seven of them.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Field.

Mr. Frerp. We have put together seven subpenas which we as a staft
feel we would like to have issued by the committee. They deal pri-
marily with the national security level of responsibility—materials
that we feel are necessary in order to determine——

Chairman Prge. When you say “national security level,” do you
mean the National Security Council ?

Mr. Fierp. National Security Council; that is right, Mr. Chairman.

These materials are necessary to determine who runs such things
as the CIA and how these decisions are made.

The first subpena we have would be issued to the Assistant to the
President for National Security A ffairs and——

Chairman Pige. Who at the present time is the assistant to the
President ?

Mr. Fierp. I believe the subpena would still be directed to Dr. Kis-
singer because General Scowcroft has not been sworn in yet; but it
will be directed to the office, so it really makes no difference who is
occupying the office.

The subpena would be for all 40 Committee records of decisions
taken since January 20, 1965, reflecting approval of covert action
projects.

The reason for the subpena is that we would like to see the minute
for this period. “The minute” is a word of art. It is really a one or two
paragraph statement authorizing covert action projects or programs,
and by seeing who signs off on what type of project, and the type of
projects that have been approved over the years, we may be able to

. determine whether there is a pattern which would distinguish the

covert action projects which come from the President down from
those which come from the CIA up, or from the State Department
up.

p’l‘he only way we can do this and also see the degree of information
which is provided to those who make these decisions is to see the actual
documents,

Mr. McCrory. Mr. Chairman, I move the——

Chairman Pixe. Mr. Johnson.

Mz, Jornsox. I have a question on that.

You say you only want those minutes which have been approved.
Why don’t you want those that may have been disapproved? We
ought to find out whether or not they ever disapproved any actions
that were recommended from other sources. Why haven’t you wanted
to get those ?

Mr. Fiep. From our interviews with 1pesople who have served pri-
marily on the National Security Council and some people who have
served on the 40 Committee, it doesn’t appear there have ever been an
disapprovals. In other words, these things are usually worked out ah
of time, and this is something of a pro forma decistonmaking process.

Mr. JounsoN. You are saying there have been no disapprovals
since 1965 1%

Mr. Freip. To the best of our knowledge, there have been no dis-

approvals at that level.
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Mr. JouxsoN. You are satisfied that that is the case and that is the
reason you are not asking for anything further?

Mr. FirLp. To the best of my knowledge, that is true.

* Mr. McCrory. Mr, Chairman, I move that the committee issue the
subpena. .

Mr. Chairman, I know you have requested this information. It
seems to me one of our responsibilities is to determine whether or
not the mechanism which the Congress has established, and which is
implemented by Executive orders, is being complied with.

I think we have some evidence here that the 40 Committee has been
circumvented with regard to some covert operations. We should de-
termine what they have approved and what they haven’t approved.
because it is essential that we have that kind of information if we
are to make an intelligent report. _

Chairman Pike. I agree with you, but T would like to know a little
more about it. When is it. to be returnable ?

- My, Fiero. T believe the subpenas are returnable next Tuesday.
which is the 10th of November—the 11th of November,

Chairman Pixr. It seems to me that the testimony of the adminis-
tration has been that the 40 Committee is a creature of the President.
The President can use or ignore the 40 Committee if he wishes to do so.

I would not be greatly shocked if the allegation were made that these
items were protected by Executive privilege. I would like to ask the
gentleman from Illinois what he would propose to do if the informa-
tton is denied to us?

Mr. McCrory. Until that assertion is made, T wouldn’t know what
to do. I would like to know, first of all, whether or not Executive priv-
ilege is going to be raised and T would like to know the reasons for it.

As T understand the 40 Committee, it is & mechanism which involves
decisionmaking by that committee, and not just a Presidential action.
* All that this subpena seeks to do is to determine which covert activi-
ties were authorized by the 40 Committee and then we would know
which ones were not. At least we would know—— '

Chairman Pige. We wouldn’t know which ones were not. We would
only know which ones were,

Mr. McCrory. We would know that some tere not. unless the 40
Committee authorizations included all the covert operations that we
have investigated.

Chairman Prxe. T have no difficulty whatsoever agreeing with the
gentleman that we need the information and that we should have the
information,

Once again, T fail to share the gentleman’s congenital optimism that
we are going to get the information. and the question becomes: What
are we going to do if we don’t?

I personally have a certain reservation about signing subpenas on
behalf of the committee if. after the items are subpenaed and the items
subpenaed are not delivered, we are not going to do anything about it.

I would be happy to join the gentleman in support of the subpenas
if T could get some assurance from him that, if the items are not
delivered., we are coing to do something about it.

Mr. McCrory. Well, Mr. Chairman, the request for this information
orlxgltnally came from a member of our staff. Subsequently, you wrote
a letter——
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Chairman Pige. I have requested the information; absolutely.

Mr. McCrogy. You requested that the information be furnished to a
member of the staff. T would assume that if, in response to the subpena,
the information was supplied to the staff and the staff was satisfied,
after examining the information, that under such circumstances we
might not want to say that they physically have to deliver the records
to this committee. . )

So I don’t think that you can speculate on what may occur following
the issuance of the subpena, but this would indicate formal action on
the part of the committee that we want that information and we feel
we need that information for purposes of our investigation.

Chairman Pikk. It does seem to me that when I asked for the infor-
mation—as Chairman of the committee, on the committee’s behalf—
we indicated that we needed it. You are now indicating that we should
subpena it. I would agree with you if I thought we were going to stand
firm if we don’t get it.

My question 18 not what we will do if we get it. My question is what
we will do if we don’t get it.

Mr. Johnson ¢ -

Mr. Jounson. Mr. Chairman, it is not clear to me what response
you received to your request.

Chairman Pike. None.

Mr. Jounsox. You didn’t even get an acknowledgment that you
requested it ?

Chairman Pixke. I guess we got an acknowledgment.

Mr. Freep. I think we can add a little bit to this.

In response to your request, we did receive summaries of informa-
tion. They were, frankly, worthless because they were sanitized to the
point where even if we showed them to people serving on the 40
Committee, they conld not identify what they had done.

~ There is another point. The staff feels we should be able to enforce
this subpena under all conditions because executive privilege—which
is one of the few things vou would watch for in this case—has been
waived. We have received, verbatim, original 40 Committee minutes
in a few instances.

Chairman Pike. T think you could only say it has been waived in
those instances in which we have received it.

Mr. Fiewp. Certainly T would feel the executive would have a diffi-
cult time maintaining there was a distinction between those instances
and other instances. Either executive privilege applies or it does not
apply. I don’t think they could distinguish upon the event.

Chairman Pixke. T would like to hear from the other members of
the committee on the subject.

Mr. Derrums. I appreciate the comment you have made and the
question vou have raised because T think it goes to the heart of the
matter. T think we are in a situation where the staff has much more
courage than this committee. T think the staff at this point is much
more diligent than the committee. T am inclined to agree with vou that
it doesn’t make sense for us to sit here and issue all these subpenas
and then do nothing when thev say no. We all realize they often do
sav no. We have had extraordinary experiences with the administra-
tion saving no. T have sat here with you, Mr. Chairman. and watched
the majority of this committee back away from important principled
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confrontations with respect to tho request and receipt of information.
I think an unsupporte({ subpena is a frivolous act and I think yvour
question is well taken. I don’t think it should simply be directed to
the distinguished ranking minority person. There are many members
on our side of this aisle who have backed away from confrontation.
I would add that I personally am greatly disappointed.

I think we have an awesome responsibility. There are some critical,
critical problems, and this_is not a smalltime ball game. This is an
important set of issues \vlmreIS\liTe and death have hung in the balance
on some of these absurd and insane projects. It is tragic for us to as-
sume theTesponsibility to investigate, issue subpenas all over hell and
back, and then when they say no back awa™ routinely. I am inclined
to agree with your concerns, Mr. Chairman.

I am not interested in voting for any more subpenas if all we are
going to do is sit here and look ridiculous. Every time there is an
important confrontation on a principle we acquiesce at the level of
expediency with the major justification being that thie Members on
the floor of Congress will not back our plea. I think there are much
more important questions involved. .

Mr. McCrory. Will the gentleman vield ?

Mr. Derneas. I vield to my colleague.

Mr. McCrory. I would like to make this comment : It seems to me
the determination of the committee to get information has paid off
in results. The criticism of the Director of the CIA is not that he has
withheld information, but that he has been too forthcoming with
information. I think all of these moves—the letters from the chair-
man, the subpenas, the actions, the compromises, and so forth—go in
the direction of getting information for this committee.

I would not want to downgrade the talents or the industry of this
committee in getting essential information for our investigation. I
think we have been highlv successful. I think that the issuance of
these subpenas today would he a further expression of our determina-
tion to get the balance of the information, while at the same time
showing that we recognize that we have received great valumes of
information with which to substantially do our work, and this would
enable ns to complete onr investigation.

My, Staxton, Will the eentleman vield?

Chairman Pike. Mr. Dellums has the time.

Mr. Derroys. I would yield to my colleague after one comment.

I am inclined to agree with the distinguished ranking minority
person with respect to the forthcoming nature of the testimony of
Mzr. Colby, but I don’t think that is at issue here. |

What is at issue here is whether we have challenged the State Depart-
ment, whether we have challenged My, Kissinger. whether we have
made a challenge to secure the material with respect to the National
Security Council, and the 40 Committee—very important considera-
tions here.

Mr. Colby has come here. e has been before us many times. He
has given us an extaordinary amount of information. Sometimes we
had to hassle for it, but we got the information.

The critical erunch comes where we talk about the involvement of
the State Denartment. where we talk about the involvement of Mr.
Kissinger; where we are asking for subpenas with respect to the
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National Security Council and the 40 Committee. We are right back
in the same ball game we were in earlier this week where, by a vote
of 8 to 5, we backed away from what I consider an important fight.
That isall I am suggesting,

| I agree with you with respect to Mr. Colby, but that is not at issue
1ere,

I yield to my colleague from Ohio.

Mur. StanToN. I would point out to the minority leader of this com-
mittee that the sanitized version from the State Department hasn't
come over yet.

Chairman Pixke. It has. Do you mean on Mr. Boyatt?

Mr. StanTON. Yes,

Chairman P1ke. A document has been received.

Mr, StanToN. Does it clearly indicate whether the——

Chairman Pige. I have noidea.-

Mr, StanToN. I really feel that the original stonewaller is the Secre-
tary of State. He is foing to stonewall all the way through this be-
cause he damned well can't afford to go on the record as far as his.
policy decisions in the intelligence community are concerned. If it
were on the record, I think it would reflect not on Mr. Schlesinger
leaving, but on Mr. Kissinger leaving.

Chanrman Pige. Would the gentleman yield to me?

Mr. DerLuass. I yield.

Chairman Pige. In fairness to the Secretary of State in this case
and his role as Special Assistant to the President for National Security
Affairs, I think, very frankly, that as far as the operations of the 40
Committee are concerned, there may well be a legitimate argument
about Presidential privilege. My point is simply that I take a rather
dim view of posturing—of charading and pretending that we are
going after information—without some assurance from the committee
that we are really going after the information. I think there may be,
in this case, a legitimate argument against us.

Mr. StanToN. I would oppose the idea and the concept that we are
getting cooperation from the State Department, because we are not.

As of now, no one on this committee can honestly say we are getting
a free flow of information; and it is strictly because of the policies
of the Secretary of State who has sat in front of this committee and has
stonewalled it real tough. I think that anybody who takes any diflerent
viewpoint hasn’t been listening to him.

Chairman Pike. Mr, Treen. -

Mr, TrreN. I just want to ask a couple of questions,

I have before me a copy of a letter dated October 20, 1975, from the
chairman of the committee to the President. Does that constitute the
extent of the written request for information on this subject ?

[The October 20, 1975, letter from Chairman Pike to President
Ford is printed on p. 1495 of the appendixes.] —

Mr. Frewp. That is correct, Mr. Treen.

Mr. TreeN. What happened to the request to permit Mr. Rushford
to visit the National Security Council offices to obtain this informa-
tion on October 227

Mvr. Frero. Mr. Treen, I believe in your briefing book you will see
a series of pages—— -

Mr. Treex. I don't have a briefing book.

83-746—75——8 :
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Chairman P1xk. I don't believe any of us has a briefing book.

Mr. Frewp. Do you have a folder ¢

_Mr. TreEN. T have an attachment which is a comment. We are dealing
with the subpena directed to——

Chairman Prke. I think it is possible that the minority side is in
possession of documents that the majority side has not been made
awareof. )

What are you talking about when you refer to & briefing book?

Mr. Fiewp. I thought you were in possession of a briefing book.

Chairman PIkE. Are you in possession of a briefing book and, if so,
could the chairman have accessto it, please?

Mr. Frewp. There apparently is no briefing book, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. TReen. What response have we had to our request thus far?

Mr. Frerp. T believe you have before you a series of pages which
indicate the information which was provided to Mr. Rushford. As
you can see, what it does is list hundred of decisions made each vear
from 1965 on, but each decision is captioned in one, two, three, or four
wor(}l]s: Media projects; covert action—which really doesn’t mean very
much.

Mr. TreeN. The letter, Mr. Field. says: “I have asked a member of
the committee staff, Gregory Rushford, to obtain for the committee
a list of the 40 Committee authorizations since 1965 * * *.”

What T am getting at. obviously. is this: Have they in good faith
complied with what we requested in this letter? Perhaps we have made
some other requests, but all I have before me is a request for a list and
it looks like they have given us a list. What we are now subpenaing,
it seems to me, is all 40 Committee records of decisions.

Mr. Frrwn. If you look at the list, you can see what they authorized
in that list. You have much better perception than 1.

Mr. TreeN. Have they refused to give us the record of decisions?
~ Mr. F1erp. There is a set of documents which they have for each year
since 1965. It is about an inch thick and is.a. summary of the minutes.

Mr. Treewn. In whose possession is that? '

M. Fierp. Tt is in the possession of the National Security Council.

Mr. Treex. Who is the custodian of those records? Is there a sec-
retariat? -

Mr. Frern. When we were dealing with it. it was with General
Scoweroft. He had it on his desk. Somebody had gone through it and
made up the list. What we want is the ariginal list of decisions that
have been made. They refer to it as a list of decisions and we so refer
toit.

\fr, TreeN. They refuse to give us the list ?

Mr. Fierp. Yes. Definitely. Categorically.

Mr. Treen. Can vou tell us why they can't give it to us? Perhaps
you can’t do it in open session. : .

" Mr. Firrp. Because it is very sensitive. They have not asserted
executive privilege, if that is what you are driving at. s of right now,
thev have not.

\fr. TreeN. Or Presidential privilege?

Mr. Frenp. That is correct. _ i

Mr. TreeN. You said something about some deletione. Yon have
gotten some documents with words taken (mt—.—?q that the 1gloa?

Chairman PrrE. We have some documents with the meaning deleted.

Mr. Frerp. There are deletions in the doenments you have. You will
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notice, as you go along, “Payment to a political figure in
try.” That doesn’t helg us vezy much. P g

Mr. Treen. Have we gotten actual copies of the documents but
with some deletions, or have they drawn up a document—a new docu-
ment—in response to what we have asked for?

Mr. Fierp. All we have is what you have before vou. It is just a
sumr wuy of each decision. Usually about five words long, maybe less
than five words. )

_ .‘3{ r. '(REEN. What about the request for Mr. Rushford to go up and
visit
. .\]I]r. Frerp. When he went over, that is what he was given and that
isall. ,

Mr. Treen. He wasn’t permitted to look through books or records;
is that correct?

Mr. Fierp. He was not shown the original documents. He did not
look through books.

Mr. TreeN. The next question is, why did we choose the year 1965%
T think there has been a general understanding that we would cover
the period from 1960 or 1961 forward.

Mr. Fiewp. Just an effort to keep our request reasonable. We figured
a lg-_vear period was a good sampling of the decisions that had been
made.

Mr. Treen. As I understand it, the 40 Committee by that name was
formed around 19717

‘Mr. F1erp. You will notice that the first . few pages you have are titled
“303 Committee Decisions.”

Mr. Treex. Would it be correct or proper to suggest that if we are
going to go back prior to 1971, we talk about the 303 Committee or
whatever the name was? You want to cover the predecessors to the
40 Committee as well, don’t you ?

Mr. Firrp. Yes; we could do it to make it technically correct.

There is a great deal of negotiation going into this. Before the letter
went to the President on October 20, we had a fair degree of contact
with General Scowecroft and his staff, and they know what it is we
want and were requesting.

We had identified that folder of documents and indicated that was
what they wanted. They said they could give us a summary, but not
the documents. I do think we understand what we are talking about,
even if the letters don’t sometimes spell it out in great detail.

Mr. TreEN. I think you have answered the question.

T will observe this, Mr. Chairman, before yielding back: I, for one,
am not inclined, either, to issue subpenas which we do not intend to
pursue. Several members have commented to that effect. Whether or
not I would ultimately want to demand the information depends a
great deal on why the agency that has it tells me we shouldn’t have it.

In order to solve my problem of wanting to know the reasons for its
being withheld before taking action, I guess T wouldn’t be able to vote
for the subpena now.

Mr. Jouxsox. It seems to me we are mixing up our doctrines here.
The classification problem between us and the administration has been
pretty effectively resolved.

Chairman P1ke. You mean the declassification.

Mr. Jonnsox. They send it up to us in classified form. We do not
release it except by going through this process we have all agreed

coun-

Panae 3y
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upon. It should not be withheld from us on the basis of its sensitivity.,
As I understand it, the only legal doctrine under which it could be
withheld would be executive privilege.

Has executive privilege ever been extended to a prior President?
In other words, can President Ford say that he is relying on the doc-
trine of executive privilege with something that occurred in the Johu-
son administration, to prevent us from having this information,
because we don’t have the problem with such classification.

Chairman Pixe. I don’t know the answer, but if you are asking me,
my guess is thatthe doctrine of executive privilege probably has been
used to-conceal or withhold documents from prior administrations.

Mr. Jon~soN. Was that on the basis of executive privilege or classi-
fication ? Has it ever been decided in the courts, or has it been asserted
in the Congress? It doesn’t seem to make any sense, from what I under-
stand of executive privilege, to say that because Johnson had a con-
versation with Rusk, Ford can prevent its being disclosed, except on
the basis of its secret, sensitive nature. Well, we don’t have that
problem.

Chairman P1xke. I get back to my basic question : Let us assume that
you are absolutely correct and they do not provide the information.
What are we going to do about it ?

Mr. Jouxson. I have felt that the other day a minority of the com-
mittee took a mistaken viewpoint of the majority of the committee
members’ belief and reaction to the vote. It is not my feeling that any
member of this committee will stand for the notion that the executive
branch has the right to withhold legitimate information that this
committec has the right to have.

I don't think that any Member of Congress coulitmaccept that as a
premise, I don’t want to get into criticism of any Member, but it scems
to me there is a certain amount of petulance prevalent in the commit-
tee staff, if not on the committee itself, with respect to the outcome of
the vote the other day. T don't feel that the Members who were in the
majority on that particular vote were by that doctrine saying that
this committee does not have the right to information, or that it will
not pursue that information which it deems to have the right to have.
I don’t feel that is a fair characterization of the outcome of the vote
the other day.

If we want this information, then T think we ought to assume that
the Members of Congress will pursue it.

Chairman Pige. Mr. Aspin.

Mr. AspiN. Let me go to the question youn raised, Mr. Chairman,
about what we are going to do about it. I think that is very impor-
tant. The point that you and Mr. Dellums and Mr. Stanton have
raised about our backing away from the State Department, I think,
ought to be addressed. -

We in this committee have issued several subpenas. One subpena
was addressed to information from Mr. Colby who was not giving
us information about current covert activities. We did not get the
information. We in this committee voted a resolution of necessity,
and at the time it was in the Rules Committee we reached an agree-
ment and we compromised. We compromised with Mr. Colby. We
compromised because he presented the information which deleted 50
words in two instances and we agreed not to release the information
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except under certain circumstances. So in that case we reached a com- -

promise, and for some reason that was acceptable to this whole
committee,

Then we ran into another situation. We issued a subpena to the
Secretary of State for the Boyatt memorandum. We a1l know what
we went through on that. The Secretary of State eventually compro-
mised with us, but the compromise we reached did not satisfy every-
body on the committee. In deciding this thing, I guess I am co